

## Vocal expression and neural sensitivity of social reward

Inaugural-Dissertation

zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades

der Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät

der Heinrich-Heine-Universität Düsseldorf

vorgelegt von

## Mohammad Seidisarouei

Düsseldorf, November 2022

aus dem Institut für Experimentelle Psychologie

der Heinrich-Heine-Universität Düsseldorf

Gedruckt mit der Genehmigung der

Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftlichen Fakultät der

Heinrich-Heine-Universität Düsseldorf

Berichterstatter:

- 1. Prof. Dr. Tobias Kalenscher
- 2. Dr. Marijn van Wingerden

Tag der mündlichen Prüfung: 01.02.2023

## **Cover Art**



Die größte soziale Belohnung in meinem Leben war die offene und herzliche Umarmung der Menschen in Deutschland, die mich ermutigt hat, weiterzumachen. Danke Deutschland.

(the original photo is from <u>https://www.flickr.com/photos/libertinus/</u>)

## Acknowledgments

The time of the doctorate was to me like a canvas on which life splashed all the colors it knew. Sometimes they were bright and warm colors like visiting and working with honorable scientists like **Prof. Dr. Tobias Kalenscher** and **Dr. Marijn van Wingerden**, from whom I learned lifelong lessons, and sometimes dark and gray colors like the sudden death of my father and the impossibility to visit my mother and family all these years.

I would like to thank **Sadaf**, who has been a friend, a family, and a wife to me all the years I have lived in Germany.

If the Ph.D. was a journey, I could happily say I had great fellow travelers.

**Dr. Felix Nitsch**, with whom we started the Ph.D. together in a small office, and I have always appreciated and used his intelligence, punctiliousness, and good heart.

**Dr. Sander van Gurp**, my Dutch scientist friend, who, despite his promise, never brought me cheese from the Netherlands.

**Irina Noguer Calabus**, my dear friend, brought the warmth, joie de vivre, and energy of Catalonia to the lab.

**Dr. Sandra Schäble**, our supportive laboratory manager, always generously shared her extensive knowledge with me.

**Dr. Yue Hu, Dr. Manuela Sellitto, Dr. Adam Schweda**, and **Maurice Zech**, with whom I did not have a chance to work, but I learned a lot from them during all of our conversations My thanks also go to **Valeria Noever**, whose warm welcome is unforgettable for me. Last but not least, I must kiss my **mother's** hands for her unconditional love and thank my **sister** and **brothers** for all their sacrifices for my progress.

And my last words go to my father: "I love you, Dad".

## **Table Of Contents**

Zusammenfassung	6
Summary	7
1. INTRODUCTION	8
1.1 Reward Learning	8
1.2 Social Reward	9
1.3 The necessity of social reward for social fitness	10
1.4 Importance of social reward system in daily social exchanges	12
1.5 Manifestation of social reward deficit in psychological disorders	13
1.6 Tracking the changes in the brain for social rewards	14
2. Perspectives and questions of research	16
2.1 Rats USVs: A golden path into the emotional brain	17
2.2 Transgenic Disrupted-in-Schizophrenia 1 rat model	21
2.3 Vocal impairment of neuropsychological disorders	23
3. Studies	24
3.1 Paper I	24
3.2 Paper II	42
3.3 Paper III	56
4. General Discussion	72
4.1 Summary of results	72
4.1.1 Study I	72
4.1.2 Study II	73
4.1.3 Study III	74
5. The current view on the neural basis of social reward processing	75
6. Methodological limitations	80
7. Future directions	82
8. Conclusion	83
8.1 USVs	83
8.2 DISC1	83
8.3 USV of tgDISC1 rats	84
References	85

#### Zus amme nfas s ung

Ein Leben ohne soziale Kommunikation ist möglich, aber die Erwartung, dass dieses Leben mit psychischem Wohlbefinden einhergeht, scheint unrealistisch. Ein Großteil des Leidensdruck, des Unbehagens und der emotionalen Belastung, unter denen psychiatrische Patienten leiden, ist auf Einschränkungen im Sozialverhalten zurückzuführen. Moduliert wird Sozialverhalten durch verschiedene Belohnungsschaltkreise des Gehirns. Ein Defizit in diesen Belohnungsschaltkreisen führt womöglich zu einer Beeinträchtigung des Sozialverhaltens, und derzeit fehlt es an detaillierter Literatur über Ursachen psychiatrischer Störungen, welche bedeutend durch gestörtes Sozialverhaten gekennzeichnet sind.

Bei Ratten (Rattus norvegicus) ist die 50-kHz-Ultraschallvokalisation (USV) eine stimmliche Manifestation ihres positiven emotionalen und motivationalen Zustands und kann in der Wissenschaft als nicht-invasives Instrument zur Interpretation ihres Verhaltens verwendet werden. In der ersten Studie, die in dieser Dissertation vorgestellt wird, versuchten wir herauszufinden, ob Ratten für differenzierte Belohnungen (soziale und nicht-soziale) unterschiedliche 50-kHz-USVs verwenden. Das Ergebnis bestätigte, dass Ratten je nach Art der Belohnung einen anderen Ruftyp verwenden. In der zweiten Studie wurden die Disrupted-in-Schizophrenia-1(DISC1)-Protein-Signalwegs Auswirkungen des auf die Bewertung sozialer und nicht-sozialer Belohnungen untersucht. Die Ergebnisse zeigten, dass die Motivation für soziale Belohnungen im Vergleich zu nicht-sozialen Belohnungen deutlich reduziert war. Schließlich untersuchten wir unter Berücksichtigung der Ergebnisse der beiden ersten Studien, ob die neuronalen Merkmale (reduzierter Dopaminspiegel im dorsalen Striatum, Hippocampus und in der Amygdala) und Verhaltensphänotypen (reduzierte soziale Motivation) der transgenen DISC1-Ratten auch in ihren 50-kHz-USVs nachgewiesen werden konnten. Diese lies sich durch die Ergebnisse allerdings nicht bestätigen. Zusammenfassend

tragen diese Studien zu einem tieferen Verständnis der 50-kHz-USVs von Ratten und der durch das DISC1-Gen verursachten Beeinträchtigung der sozialen Belohnungsverarbeitung bei.

#### Summary

Life without social communication is possible, but the expectation that this life will be accompanied by psychological well-being seems unrealistic. Much of the pain, discomfort and emotional distress experienced by psychiatric patients is due to their inability to establish and maintain healthy social relationships. Social relationships are rewarding, and experiencing these rewards requires appropriate social functioning that relies heavily on the brain's reward circuitry. A deficit in the reward circuitry leads to maldevelopment in social functions, and currently, there is a lack of detailed knowledge about psychiatric disorders primarily characterized by impaired social functioning.

The 50-kHz Ultrasonic vocalization (USV) of rats is a vocal manifestation of their positive emotional and motivational state and can be used as a non-invasive tool to interpret their behavior. In the first study presented in this dissertation, we tried to find out whether rats use different 50-kHz USVs for certain rewards (social and non-social). The result confirmed that rats use a different type of call depending on the type of reward. Later, the second study examined the effects of the Disrupted in Schizophrenia 1 (DISC1) protein signaling pathway on the evaluation of social and non-social rewards. The results showed that motivation for social reward was significantly reduced compared to non-social reward. Finally, considering the results of the two first studies, we investigated whether the neural (reduced dopamine level in the dorsal striatum, hippocampus, and amygdala) and behavioral phenotypes (reduced social motivation) of transgenic DISC1 rats could also be detected in their 50-kHz USVs, but the results did not reflect this. The results of these studies contribute to a deeper understanding of rats' 50-kHz USVs and the social reward processing impairment caused by the DISC1 gene.

### **1. INTRODUCTION**

## 1.1 Reward learning.

Learning occurs in the brain when the expectation and experience do not match. The discrepancy between the expected and experienced outcomes is called the reward prediction error (RPE). The RPE can be positive (when the outcome is better than expected) or negative (when the outcome is worse than our expectation)<sup>1</sup>. The RPE learning process uses dopamine (DA) as a common currency in the brain for communication between DArgic nuclei in the midbrain and its subcortical and cortical targets, such as the striatum and orbitofrontal cortex. In the brain, the value of rewards is under constant scrutiny, and any discrepancy in a learned action-outcome process will be reflected in neural computations through cooperation between multiple brain regions such as the ventral striatum (Vstr), anterior cingulate cortex (ACC), and medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC)<sup>1</sup>. In other words, the brain learns and updates the assignment of reward values through a trial-by-trial process that gives us an adaptive understanding of the environment<sup>2</sup>. In this process, the striatum, in conjunction with prefrontal cortical regions, facilitates updating outcome-based predictions<sup>3</sup>, and it is important to note that the amygdala (AMY) and hippocampus (HPC) also contribute to this learning/updating process. Indeed, AMY sends excitatory cue-based signals to the ventral striatum<sup>4</sup>, while HPC provides contextual input for prediction-based learning<sup>5</sup>.

## 1.2 Social Reward.

Rewards are beneficial, appetitive, and favorable outcomes of an action that can reinforce the recurrence of the action that depends on it and maintain its strength<sup>6</sup>. For an action to lead to a socially rewarding outcome, it must elicit an appetitive state in the presence (personal or imagined) of one or more conspecifics<sup>7</sup>. Humans live in social communities created through social interactions and relationships, which are social rewards. Social rewards encompass an extensive repertoire of verbal and nonverbal behaviors and emotions, such as the pleasure of a compliment, an affirmation, or the attainment of a good reputation<sup>7,8</sup>. In parallel with social rewards, humans required non-social rewards such as water and food. With respect to these two different types of rewards, there are currently two views in the literature on social reward research<sup>7</sup>. One assumes that humans have evolved and preserved an additional specific mechanism that operates only in the social domain. The other rejects any specificity for social rewards and assumes that all rewards, including social and non-social reward stimuli, share the same neural basis. In conducting the studies presented in this dissertation, we were inspired by the first view.

### 1.3 The necessity of social reward for social fitness

After years of deliberation since the publication of The Origin of Species  $(1859)^9$ , in The Decent of Man  $(1871)^{10}$ , Darwin reaffirmed his belief about sociality in the process of natural selection as the directing force of evolution:

"Social qualities, the paramount importance of which to the lower animals is disputed by no one, were no doubt acquired by the progenitors of man in a similar manner, namely, through natural selection, aided by inherited habit" (p. 162).

Of the human race's impetus toward social harmony, Darwin  $(1871)^{10}$  added:

"These sensations were first developed in order that animals would profit by association, in the same way that the sense of hunger impels us to eat... Sympathy... will have been increased through natural selection; communities with the most sympathetic members would flourish best, rearing the greatest number of offspring" (pp. 80 - 82).

What Darwin named social instinct and sympathy; Kropotkin (1924)<sup>11</sup> called "mutual aid."

Like Darwin, however, Kropotkin credited the human race's motivation toward social harmony to the processes of natural selection:

"It is a feeling infinitely wider than love or personal sympathy—an instinct that has been slowly developed among animals and men in the course of an extremely long evolution, and which has taught animals and men alike the force they can borrow from the practice of mutual aid and support, and the joys they can find in social life" (p. xli).

In order to maintain Darwin's social harmony or Kropotkin's mutual aid, the organism (human being) has to be in constant mutual social exchange with its environment (social community). This social exchange is a key factor inhibiting deviation from natural selection by opening doors that promote social fitness. This social fitness is shaped by the successful formation and maintenance of social relationships<sup>12</sup>, which require social skills or abilities that have been established through social rewards<sup>13</sup>. Clearly, a defect in social reward processing cause

disorders that can lead to a lack of social fitness<sup>14</sup>. In this regard, it seems that the mechanism of social reward processing could have been selected and preserved by nature to learn, reward, and sustain social interactions, ultimately providing individuals with crucial fitness benefits. Put another way, humankind has benefited tremendously and achieved high reproduction levels through collective actions such as sharing information and knowledge, collective support, and protection from natural threats and disasters<sup>11</sup>. Therefore, acting as a useful social actor through the brain's proper social functioning is critical to reaping the social benefits.

### 1.4 Importance of social reward system in daily social exchanges

Social rewards such as a child's happy face as a parent, social acceptance and support from colleagues as an employee, and the company of a friend are the benefits that can result from costly activities such as spending time with the child, engaging in professional duties, and feeling compassion for a friend. Social exchange theory (SET)<sup>15</sup> assumes that these costs and benefits determine our social choices. In other words, the SET perspective states that people calculate the value of a relationship by subtracting the benefits from the costs. If the value is positive, the relationship continues; otherwise, it ends. Although the SET perspective reduces human interactions to a purely rational process derived from economic theory<sup>16</sup>, the assumption of cost and benefit calculations for our social relationships is supported by other studies<sup>17,18</sup>. Given the assumptions of the SET perspective, operationalizing these calculations to manage dynamic and beneficial social networks in human life requires a faultless reward system that detects and evaluates social rewards<sup>19</sup>.

## 1.5 Manifestation of social reward deficit in psychological disorders.

Imagine a morning when some people leave home, ignoring their child's goodbye. They choose a longer route to the train station to avoid familiar faces. On the train, they avoid eye contact. In the office, they usually do not engage in conversation, and their colleagues are annoyed by their lack of self-care.

These behaviors can be observed in people who may be diagnosed with major depressive disorder (MDD), schizophrenia (SCZ), or autism spectrum disorder  $(ASD)^{20}$ . A lack of social motivation (the intensity of the need for social reward) could underlie all the behaviors described above. Social motivation is a powerful drive that controls human behavior<sup>21</sup>, and dysfunction of social motivation mechanisms may be a primary deficit in various neuropsychological disorders such as MDD and SCZ<sup>22</sup>, and especially in autism<sup>23</sup>.

Social anhedonia, the decreased interest in potentially rewarding social activities<sup>24</sup>, is one of the main symptoms of neuropsychological disorders<sup>20</sup> that can be explained by the disruption of the social motivation process in the brain<sup>25</sup>. Depending on the particular neuropsychological disorder, social anhedonia can manifest, impact, and resist treatments differently<sup>26</sup>. In MDD, social anhedonia is a key component, and a large body of research suggests that social anhedonia is a trait and can predict both the risk of onset and relapse of MDD<sup>27,28</sup>, i.e., social anhedonia is linked to clinical state and improves with recovery<sup>29</sup>. In contrast to MDD, social anhedonia in SCZ appears persistent rather than transient as a negative symptom<sup>29</sup>. In this context, in autism spectrum disorders (ASD), social anhedonia has downstream effects on disorders of social cognition in ASD patients, i.e., deficits in social cognition could result from a decreased interest in social stimuli.

In short, a disturbance in the appraisal of social stimuli leads to social cognitive deficits and decreased social motivation, which manifests differently in different neuropsychological disorders<sup>30,31</sup>.

### 1.6 Tracking the changes in the brain for social rewards

Human decisions are often made under the significant influence of social factors. This influence may have caused exclusive changes in the human reward system, adding socialrelated functionality to the original reward system of the human brain.<sup>32</sup> (this topic will be discussed in more detail in the general discussion). Indeed, social rewards (facial expressions or social acceptance/approval) can influence our behavior<sup>33</sup>, and interestingly neural traces have been found to track these influences in the brain, e.g., the ventral or dorsal part of the ACC (based on the blood oxygen level dependent or BOLD signal) can discriminate whether we are liked by another person or whether the desire to be liked is rejected  $^{34}$ . When another person's social expectation of being liked is rejected, the BOLD signal in the dorsal ACC (dACC) is elevated, whereas, in the case of acceptance, there is an elevated BOLD in the ventral ACC (vACC). Notably, the person's self-esteem may modulate this response: the lower it is, the higher the BOLD response in the  $vACC^{35}$ . Another social reward, social recognition (a positive evaluation by others), can trigger a striatal BOLD response. This enhanced striatal BOLD response resembles the enhanced striatal BOLD response elicited by monetary incentives under non-social conditions<sup>36</sup>, suggesting that the brain recognizes social acceptance and recognition as rewards.

A look at human history makes it clear that the current state of human advance is primarily the result of cooperation. In this regard, the ventral striatum (VS), mPFC, and ACC, with reciprocal communications using DA, play a role in processing rewards obtained through social cooperation<sup>37</sup>. Indeed, this multi-region communication presumably assigns a high value to cooperation, a process that resulted in a reward.

In order to obtain a reward as an individual through cooperation, we need to establish social interactions characterized by certain expectations towards our  $partner(s)^{38}$ . These expectations are updated after each action of the partner<sup>39</sup>, similar to the trial-by-trial learning process in

non-social situations. As mentioned earlier, the trial-by-trial learning process works through the RPE mechanism, which occurs through communication between different brain regions such as ACC, dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and OFC, using DA<sup>40</sup>. This mechanism should function adequately to have positive social experiences such as self-revelation, emotional support, and trust. All these positive social experiences depend on the ability to cooperate in the long term through reciprocity <sup>17</sup> which depends to a significant extent on a well-functioning reward system in the brain.

In short, social deficits can be caused (partially) by dysfunction of the DArgic system across the brain's reward circuit, and despite the great efforts that have been made to uncover the neural basis of these social deficits, it seems that much remains to be done. This incomplete task should be covered to some extent by studies in animals, such as translational studies, mainly in animals whose developmental processes and well-being are influenced by their social life, such as rats and monkeys.

### 2. Perspectives and questions of research

In this dissertation, I present three translational studies examining rat ultrasonic vocalization (USV) and the effects of specific disruption of DArgic homeostasis on decision-making in two reward contexts (social and non-social).

Current findings of rat USV have shown that it has excellent potential to be used as a noninvasive tool to better identify rats' emotional states and motivational intentions. However, many exploratory studies are still needed to uncover the potential of this natural tool. In this regard, our first study aimed to determine whether there is a relationship between the type (social and non-social) and magnitude of reward with the 14 different subtypes of the 50-kHz USV.

Considering the increasing importance of studying rewards by type, as differential neural and behavioral sensitivity to social and non-social rewards in psychiatric patients has been found, we used the Transgenic Disrupted in Schizophrenia 1 (tgDISC1) rat model. tgDISC1 is an established rat model that exhibits a full range of behavioral phenotypes, including hypersensitivity to amphetamines, hyperexploratory behavior, and rotarod deficits associated with decreased DA neurotransmission (in the dorsal striatum (DS), AMY, and HPC). In short, our second study focused on whether the DISC1 signaling pathway can partially explain differential sensitivity to reward types.

In our third study, the results of the first two studies and the quantifiable language impairments seen in some psychiatric disorders such as ASD and SCZ prompted us to explore whether tgDISC1s' neural dysfunctions and their reduced interest in a particular type of reward is detectable through different features of the rat 50-kHz USVs.

#### 2.1 Rats USVs: A golden path into the emotional brain.

The life of species, including man, without vocal communication, reminds me of the silent movie era (1880-1930)<sup>41</sup>. I can hardly imagine how difficult it must have been for directors to convey content only through images without sound, and in the same vein, it is even more challenging to imagine how social animals could survive and evolve without vocalizations.

The primary brain system for regulating vocalization has been preserved throughout evolution and is found in the caudate brain of early fish, birds, and mammals<sup>42</sup>. Vocal communication may have originated in mother-infant interactions and was modified in recent evolution and retained in adulthood to interact with members of social groups<sup>43</sup>. Rodents, the most common mammalian group, probably switched from sonic to ultrasonic vocalization in their most recent evolutionary stages for defensive reasons<sup>44</sup>. Indeed, vocal communication is a unique tool; it is not dependent on daylight, visibility, or in some cases, the proximity of the organism. It leaves no trail for a predator, and weather cannot critically alter it <sup>45</sup>. Therefore, as with all mammals that have vocal communication capabilities, it is not surprising that the USV of rats could have played a crucial role in the survival and evolution of their species. Interestingly, the primary neural regulation of USV emissions in rodents, which play a strategic behavioral role, shares some similarities with calling in humans<sup>44</sup>.

The early findings on emotional and motivational applications of USV have generated a strong interest in using it as a reliable tool to study social and emotional disorders. In a comprehensive review, Budzynski<sup>45</sup> proposed 22 functions for rats' USV, with roughly the equal distribution for negative and positive emotional states serving rats from birth to death. In this review, Budzynski states, "*The role of vocal communication is situation dependent and changes over a rat's life, from a basic, life-preservation role in infants and the development of social skills in play behavior, to the resolution of social conflicts and the organization of the social group in adults as well as defense against external threats and dangers. Different types of calls in different situations and at different stages of animal life may serve as a qualitative and* 

quantitative measure of the functioning of the animal emotional system in physiological and pathological conditions. These basic animal emotional systems are homolog to basic human affective systems—both as to neurophysiological and neurochemical mechanisms—and rat expression of emotional arousal may be used in many preclinical models" (p. 18).

In this context, the high value, importance, and practical functionality of deciphering USVs become even more evident when we know that, according to the European Commission report, almost 62% of animal experiments were performed on rodents in 2019<sup>46</sup>. Therefore, regarding rodent's significant contribution to most animal experiments, more detailed knowledge of this species such as decryption USVs can significantly improve the quality of the corresponding research and scientific findings. Noticeably, the temporal and acoustic characterization of USVs provides far-reaching clinical and practical applications to study the course of development, emotional functions and dysfunctions, and behaviors under the effect of the environment. In other words, USVs can help to uncover the mechanisms that govern the targeted behavior.

There are two categories of USVs: 22 kHz and 50 kHz, each category is strongly associated with aversive or appetitive states in rats, respectively. 22 kHz calls can be triggered by activation of ascending mesolimbic cholinergic system (area in the dark red, figure 1), which originates in the laterodorsal tegmental nucleus and targets anterior hypothalamic-preoptic with cholinergic projections.



**Figure 1**. The ascending mesolimbic cholinergic (*dark red*) and mesolimbic dopaminergic (*dark blue*) pathways. Activation of areas shown in *light red* can induce 22-kHz calls, whereas activation of the area in *light blue* can induce 50-kHz calls. Abbreviations: *Acc*, nucleus accumbens; *AH*, anterior hypothalamic area; *HI*, hippocampal formation; *LDT*, laterodorsal tegmental nucleus; *PO*, preoptic area, *SE*; septum; *VTA*, ventral tegmental area <sup>47,48</sup>.

As all our three studies had to be conducted in a rewarding context, we excluded 22-kHz calls and focused only on 50-kHz calls, known as happiness calls, emitted by rats in varying positive situations such as playing, mating, and rewards' anticipation or consumption <sup>49–51</sup>. The 50-kHz calls are initiated by activating the ascending mesolimbic DArgic area, which arises from the ventral tegmental area with DArgic projection into the nucleus accumbens, septal nucleus, and parts of the cortex (dark blue area, Figure 1)<sup>52</sup>. The 50 kHz calls comprise a wide range of calls with frequencies from 30 to 70 kHz and different sonographic features, which can be divided into 14 subtypes (Figure 2)<sup>53</sup>. Furthermore, recent studies have shown that some of these subtypes are context-dependent, i.e., rats emit a higher proportion of a specific subtype depending on the social or non-social reward situation. Therefore, the positive emotional valence and context dependence of the

50-kHz USVs' subtypes is a unique characteristic that opens a wide field for studying disorders with emotional, motivational, and social dysfunctions.



**Figure 2**. Representative call for every 14 categories of 50-kHz USV. Abbreviations: *SD*; Step Down, *Ur*; Upward-Ramp, *Tj*; Trill with Jump, *Tr*; Trill, *Fl*; Flat, *Cx*; Complex, *Ce*; Composite, *Sh*; Short, *Ft*; Flat-Trill combination, *Sp*: Split, *Ms*: Multi-Step, *Iu*: Inverted U, *Su*: Step-Up, *Dr*: Downward-Ramp.

### 2.2 Transgenic Disrupted-in-Schizophrenia 1 rat model

Major mental disorders (MMD), including SCZ, MDD, and bipolar disorder, are chronic mental illnesses that can manifest through phenotypes with high variability even within a single clinical diagnosis<sup>54</sup>. This heterogeneity presents a diagnostic barrier to the clear delineation of disorders, compromising the effectiveness of medical and psychological interventions<sup>55</sup>. A practical way out of this diagnostic, therapeutic dilemma could be the exploration of clear biological markers that can be used to delineate the associated phenotypes, which could optimally lead to more efficient therapeutic interventions resulting from a correct diagnosis.

One potential method to delineate subgroups of mental illness patients would be detecting aggregated proteins in the brain that accumulate during MMD due to disturbed protein homeostasis<sup>56</sup>. In this context, in 1990, it was discovered that 33 of 77 family members (in Scotland) available for cytogenetic analysis had a balanced translocation t(1: 11) (q43,q21) and that 16 of these 33 individuals were primarily diagnosed with SCZ, but also with MDD and other emotional disorders<sup>57</sup>. DISC1 was the key gene candidate for this familial mutation. In this regard, in a cumulative work at the institute of neurobiology at Heinrich Heine university, the interactions between neurotransmitter systems, cognitive impairment, and the disease-associated protein DISC1 were investigated in vivo and vitro by generating a trangenic DISC1 (tgDISC1) rat model<sup>56</sup>.

The tgDISC1 rat modestly overexpresses the full-length nonmutant human DISC1 protein. The validity of the tgDISC1 rat model was established by comparable protein pathology in the form of DISC1 aggregates and behavioral phenotypes corresponding to alterations in DA neurotransmission, such as amphetamine, hypersensitivity, hyperexploratory behavior, and rotarod deficits. These findings were accompined by changes in the striatal DA system, such as a proportional increase in high-affinity DA D2<sup>high</sup> receptors, elevated DA transporter levels,

enhanced excretion of synaptic dopamine, and reduced total DAcontent (in DS, AMY and HPC)<sup>58-60</sup>.

These results suggest a bidirectional link between DISC1 assembly and dopamine homeostasis and highlight a functional role for DISC1 assembly in MMD pathophysiology and the pathogenesis of human DISC1 disorders<sup>56</sup>.

The neurocognitive changes of the tgDISC1 rat model, similar to changes seen in MMD patients due to impairment of the dopaminergic system in crucial brain regions for motivational behavior, make this animal model an excellent candidate for further behavioural studies like decision-making in a rewarding context.

## 2.3 Speech disorder of neuropsychological disorders.

Speech, language, and vocal communication disorders are common features of various neuropsychiatric disorders such as ASD. In fact, less than 50% of individuals diagnosed with ASD are able to control language at the phrase level<sup>61</sup>. Similarly, the deficit in vocal communication in SCZ is one of the three diagnostic positive symptoms<sup>54</sup>. Therefore, investigating these vocal impairments using animal models with neurocognitive deficits similar to those in ASD or SCZ could be an avenue to reach further relevant findings. It should be noted that the advanced level of human speech and its differences from other animals make it very difficult to study vocal impairments using animal models. However, studying vocal impairments in animal models with brain mechanisms similar to those in ASD or SCZ patients may be a starting point for a better understanding of this phenotype.

In this regard, several efforts have been made to study the vocal impairments in different mouse models of ASD, and two good representative ones such as Mecp2 and Fmr1 illustrated a reduction in their USVs, which was related to reduced striatal volume<sup>62,63</sup>. On the other side, except for a few genes, the field of schizophrenia lacks genetic models to study the biology and brain circuitry involved in this disorder compared with ASD<sup>61</sup>. Therefore, a few pharmacological models that produce schizophrenia-like symptoms in rats were used to study the changes in vocalization<sup>64,65</sup>. The results of these studies suggest that USVs may be altered in rodents along with other behaviours and neuroanatomical deficits reminiscent of schizophrenia. Thus, it may be very illuminating to initiate studies utilizing alterations in novel schizophrenia-related genes to assess whether specific aspects of vocalization are affected by altered genes. Furthermore, given the striatal impairments in tgDISC1 rats and the dependence of USV on the rat's dopaminergic system, this animal model could be used to investigate the possible impairment of vocalization associated with the behavioural deficit found in tgDISC1 rats.

## 3. Studies

In the following section, I will present three articles that cover the experiments conducted to shed more light on the current issues mentioned in the introduction. For clarity, the main question and the title of the work are stated before each study:

## 3.1 Paper I

The main question of this study was whether rats use specific 50-kHz USV subtypes in conjunction with the type or context of rewards (social and non-social).

The result of the experiment was published in Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience under the title: Distinct Profiles of 50 kHz Vocalizations Differentiate Between Social Versus Non-social Reward Approach and Consumption.





# Distinct Profiles of 50 kHz Vocalizations Differentiate Between Social Versus Non-social Reward Approach and Consumption

Mohammad Seidisarouei<sup>1,2\*</sup>, Sander van Gurp<sup>1</sup>, Nicole Melisa Pranic<sup>3</sup>, Irina Noguer Calabus<sup>2</sup>, Marijn van Wingerden<sup>1,4</sup> and Tobias Kalenscher<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Social Rodent Lab, Institute of Experimental Psychology, Heinrich-Heine-University, Düsseldorf, Germany, <sup>2</sup>Comparative Psychology, Institute of Experimental Psychology, Heinrich-Heine-University, Düsseldorf, Germany, <sup>3</sup>Department of Psychology, Cornell University, Ithaca, NY, United States, <sup>4</sup>Department of Cognitive Science and Artificial Intelligence, Tilburg School of Humanities and Digital Sciences, Tilburg University, Tilburg, Netherlands

#### **OPEN ACCESS**

Edited by: Marco Vennio, University of Maryland, United States Reviewed by: Anne-Marie Mouly, INSERM U1028 Centrede Recherche en Neurosciences de Lyon, France Stefan Brudzyn ski, Brock University, Canada \*Correspondence: Mohammad Seidisarouei seidisar@, uni-du e ssel do f.d e

Specialty section: This article was submitted b Motivation and Reward, a section of the journal Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience

> Received: 11 April 2021 Accepted: 18 May 2021 Published: 21 June 2021

Citation: Seidisarouei M, van Gurp S Pranic NM, Calabus IN, van Wingerden M and Kalenscher T (2021) Distinct Profilesof 50 kHz Vocalizations Differentiate Between Social Versus Non-social Reward Approach and Consumption. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15: 693698. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2021.693698 Social animals tend to possess an elaborate vocal communication repertoire, and rats are no exception. Rats utilize ultrasonic vocalizations (USVs) to communicate information about a wide range of socially relevant cues, as well as information regarding the valence of the behavior and/or surrounding environment. Both quantitative and qualitative acoustic properties of these USVs are thought to communicate contextspecific information to conspecifics. Rat USVs have been broadly categorized into 22 and 50 kHz call categories, which can be further classified into subtypes based on their sonographic features. Recent research indicates that the 50 kHz calls and their various subtype profiles may be related to the processing of social and non-social rewards. However, only a handful of studies have investigated USV elicitation in the context of both social and non-social rewards. Here, we employ a novel behavioral paradigm, the social-sucrose preference test, that allowed us to measure rats' vocal responses to both non-social (i.e., 2, 5, and 10% sucrose) and social reward (interact with a Juvenile rat), presented concurrently. We analyzed adult male Long-Evans rats' vocal responses toward social and non-social rewards, with a specific focus on 50 kHz calls and their 14 subtypes. We demonstrate that rats' preference and their vocal responses toward a social reward were both influenced by the concentration of the non-social reward in the maze. In other words, rats showed a trade-off between time spent with non-social or social stimuli along with increasing concentrations of sucrose, and also, we found a clear difference in the emission of flat and frequency-modulated calls in the social and nonsocial reward zones. Furthermore, we report that the proportion of individual subtypes of 50 kHz calls, as well as the total USV counts, showed variation across different types of rewards as well. Our findings provide a thorough overview of rat vocal responses toward non-social and social rewards and are a clear depiction of the variability in the rat vocalization repertoire, establishing the role of call subtypes as key players driving context-specific vocal responses of rats.

Key words: ultrasonic vocalizations, social, behavior, reward processing, rats, vocal communications, 50 kHz calls, subtypes

## INTRODUCTION

Rats are social animals (Whishaw and Kolb, 2009) that form relatively large and tightly organized groups. As nocturnal animals, many rodent species rely on complex vocalizations for communication and social coordination. The extent of their vocalization vocabulary depends on their social structure and inter-individual interactions (for a review, see Brudzynski, 2014). Among rodents, rats, in particular, have developed an elaborate system of ultrasonic communication which has been suggested to have adaptive significance by signaling socially relevant information: ultrasonic vocalizations (USVs) emitted by rats have been implied to play a role in warning conspecifics (Litvin et al., 2007; Brudzynski, 2013), as well as acting as indices of rats' affective states (Knutson et al., 2002; Brudzynski, 2013) and social motivation (Mulvihill and Brudzynski, 2018b). Additionally, Himmler et al. (2014) have demonstrated the function of rat USVs in facilitating and maintaining play behavior, pointing to their social communicative value. Thus, it has been suggested that the wide range of calls emitted by rats serve a multitude of context-dependent functions.

The USVs emitted by pups, adolescent and adult rats can be divided to three major sub-groups: (i) 22 kHz alarm calls (Litvin et al., 2007) produced in response to an aversive circumstance (Wöhr and Schwarting, 2013), (ii) 50-kHz USVs that signal appetitive and rewarding states (Panksepp and Burgdorf, 2000) and (iii) 40 kHz vocalizations produced by socially isolated pups (Wöhr et al., 2008). The acoustic features of the 50 kHz calls differ substantially from 22 kHz USVs (Brudzynski and Pniak, 2002; Brudzynski and Holland, 2005; Thompson et al., 2006), allowing distinct and clear-cut classifications. Specifically, 50 kHz USVs have a concise call duration between 30 and 40 ms, a bandwidth of 5-7 kHz, and a peak frequency remaining within 45-55 kHz, although the calls can reach 70 kHz or higher.

The 22 and 50 kHz call categories emitted by rats thus represent general qualitative information regarding the condition of the environment or behavior, but these call categories can be further organized into subtypes of vocalizations (Wright et al., 2010; Himmler et al., 2014; Brudzynski, 2015) that differ in sonographic features. For instance, 50 kHz USVs can be classified into Flat and frequency-modulated (FM) subtypes based on the bandwidth of frequencies they extend over in spectrograms (Burgdorf and Panksepp, 2006; Wöhr et al., 2008). Several lines of evidence demonstrate that ratsemit Flat-and FM-50 kHz USVs in different situations, suggesting that these subgroups of 50 kHz USVs may have distinct and disparate communicative roles of behavioral significance. Flat calls, for instance, have been suggested to be involved in (initiating) social contact (Burgdorf et al., 2011) and social coordination (Wöhr and Schwarting, 2008). FM 50 kHz USVs, on the other hand, are more commonly emitted during rewarding situations or high positive emotional arousal (Burgdorf et al., 2011). The FM subgroup of 50 kHz USVs have been further grouped into subtypes based on the extent of their frequency modulation and the shape they assume in the spectrogram (Brudzynski and Zeskind, 2018). In the most comprehensive classification, the 50 kHz USVs were categorized into 14 distinct subtypes (Wright et al., 2010). This

categorization, however, is not one without controversy. Coffey et al. (2019), for instance, have recently utilized the DeepSqueak software to classify USVs using unsupervised machine learning techniques into 18 separate clusters instead of 14 subtypes. In addition, the behavioral relevance of these various call subtypes remains largely unknown.

Because of their association with appetitive situations, 50 kHz calls could potentially also be utilized in quantifying the value that individual rats attribute to a reward (Garcia et al., 2015) as well as to the expectation of a reward (Binkley et al., 2014). Calls emitted in the presence of non-social and social rewards have been investigated thoroughly in the literature. Cues for nutritional reward have been shown to elicit 50 kHz responses from rats (Brenesand Schwarting, 2014), and a preference for sweet pellets over regular pellets is associated with an increase in the frequency of 50 kHz vocalizations (Mateus-Pinheiro et al., 2014). Nevertheless, Schwarting et al. (2007) found no difference between the 50 kHz calls produced by food-deprived animals and the ones exposed to ad-libitum feeding, when they were alone in the home cage. In another intricate design, Browning et al. (2011) have demonstrated that rats trained for cocaine and sucrose self-administration showed more 50 kHz calls during the reward self-administration and reinstatement phase (after a period of extinction training), compared to naïve controls who were not rewarded.

Juvenile, adolescent, and adult rats have been shown to emit 50 kHz calls during interactions with their conspecifics, such as rough and tumble play (Knutson et al., 1998) and mating (White et al., 1990). Female rats also produce 50 kHz calls when encountering a social partner (Börner et al., 2016). The calls emitted by adult rats can thus give clues about their social behavior (but see, Manduca et al., 2014). It has been shown that rats emit more 50 kHz calls when exposed to another conspecific (Brudzynski and Pniak, 2002) and display a preference for rats producing more 50 kHz calls (Panksepp et al., 2002). In contrast, rats selectively bred to emit lower rates of 50 kHz calls spent less time with conspecifics in a social interaction test than the randomly bred line (Burgdorf et al., 2009). Similarly, playful experiences are significantly less frequent in pairs of devocalized rats than in their vocalizing counterparts, emphasizing the role of these 50 kHz calls in maintaining play behavior (Himmler et al., 2014).

kopuch and Popik (2011), Kalenscher (2020), and Kalenscher et al. (2021) have also argued that the cooperative behavior of rats positively correlates with the 50 kHz vocalizations they produce, as 50 kHz USVs may act as social vicarious reward signals (Hernan dez-Lallement et al., 2016; Van Gurp et al., 2020; Löbner et al., 2021). Neural processing of USVs has been implicated in the amygdala, with opposing coding schemes for 22 vs. 50 kHz USVs (Parsana et al., 2012), and indeed, lesions of the BLA impair the social approach that is usually observed to 50 kHz USV playback (Wöhr and Schwarting, 2007; Seffer et al., 2014; Schönfeld et al., 2020).

In short, both qualitative and quantitative differences in 50 kHz USV production have been found across a range of social and non-social rewarding situations. Only a handful of studies in the literature, however, have investigated USV production in the context of concurrent social and non-social rewards. Utilizing selective breeding procedures (Burgdorf et al., 2009), have demonstrated that rats bred to emit higher rates of 50 kHz calls were more likely to prefer a sucrose solution to tap water than randomly bred rats. Willey and Spear (2013) analyzed the calls and approach behavior toward both food-related and social stimuli in rats exposed to varying degrees of social deprivation. The time animals spent investigating the social stimulus within the apparatus positively correlated with the frequency-modulated (FM) calls they emitted. However, these authors did not find a relationship between animals' responses to food stimuli and their USV production. In a novel design, Mulvihill and Brudzynski (2018b) analyzed the USVs produced by male rats separately allowed to freely explore a female, a litter mate, as well as two nonsocial conditions, namely Fruit Loop rewards and 2% ethanol solution. Their results indicated that out of the four groups, only rats exposed to a cycling female produced a higher proportion of calls than the baseline. Mulvihill and Brudzynski (2018b) also demonstrate significant differences between the types of calls made in non-social versus social conditions. Specifically, rats exposed to non-social stimuli produced more flat calls than nontrill FM calls, whereas the non-trill FM subtype dominated the 50 kHz calls in the social contexts.

Thus, in summary, there is growing evidence that 50 kHz USVs, and the 50 kHz subtypes, are related to the subjective experience of social vs. non-social rewards, which could be related to reward processing traits (such as sucrose preferences), to individual communicative traits, or a combination of these factors. If there indeed is a structure to the type of vocalizations emitted in social and non-social situations, akin to a selective "vocabulary" for different behavioral contexts, it should be possible to distinguish these contexts when presented in direct competition, based on the vocalization patterns that are recorded. To study this question, we employed a novel behavioral paradigm, the social-sucrose preference test. It is conducted on an XCST (X-shape chambered sociability test) maze. The XCST maze is a modified version of a radial arm maze previously utilized by Schönfeld et al. (2020) that can be used to contrast behavioral responses to both a social reward (Juvenile conspecific in an open-bar sociability cage) and varying levels of non-social reward (sucrose solutions) in different arms of the apparatus while recording the USVs emitted by the animals. Thus, we systematically investigated how the occurrence of the 14 subtypes of rat USVs was related to rats' choice behavior in the trade-off between social and non-social rewards.

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

## Subjects

The experiment was conducted according to the European Union Directive 2010/63/EU for animal experimentation and was approved by the local authority (Landesamt für Natur, Umwelt und Verbraucherschutz North-Rhine Westphalia, Germany). Fifteen male Long-Evans rats (*Charles River, Italy*) in total were obtained in a batch of 12 experimental animals (PND40,  $Mw_{eight} = 320$  g, at the starting day of the experiment) and 3 Juvenile rats [PND 28,  $M_{weight} = 290$  g, at the starting day

of the *Social-Sucrose Preference Test* (*SSPT*)], serving as social stimulus/reward. Experimental rats were housed in groups of N = 3 rats in standard Type IV Macrolon cages under a reversed 12:12 hlight-dark cycle. The housing room was kept at a constant temperature of 22°C and a humidity of 60%. Throughout the experiment, all rats received standard laboratory rodent food, *ad libitum*, except for the Sucrose Discrimination Test (SDI) phase in which all experimental animals were limited in their food intake (food per rat per day: 22 g on weekdays and 25 g on weekends).

## Behavioral Task Setup

We used an eight-arm radial maze as previously adapted by Schönfeld et al. (2020), detached four arms to arrive at a cross/plus-maze setup (Figure 1A). The maze consisted of a central platform (36 cm diameter; so-called neutral zone in our design) and four arms (14 cm wide and 60 cm long) that extended from the central platform in an octagon platform. Each of the four arms was consistently associated with one single reward type: 3 arms with three different levels of a sucrose solution reward (see Figure 1A) and one arm with a social stimulus. To circumvent any spatial bias, we divided our subjects into two groups (A and B, per group = 6) with a different allocation of reward positions for each group. Notably, during any test day in the experiment, only 2 out of 4 arms were open at a time to provide a head-to-head preference test between two rewards. On the arm of the maze assigned to the social reward, an unfamiliar Juvenile rat could be placed in a fixed cylindrical restrainer built from metal bars and compact plastic for its floor and ceiling (Height: 25.5 cm, Diameter: 17 cm, Ugo Basile Sociability Cage). The restrainer was fixed on the maze at the end of the Juvenile's arm, and the Juvenile could move around in this restrainer, and social contact through the openings between the bars was possible. On the arms allocated to non-social reward (i.e., different sucrose concentrations 2, 5, and 10%), sucrose solution was provided to the experimental animal in a cube plastic dish (8 § cm) mounted at the end of each arm. Additionally, in order to facilitate spatial learning of the reward conditions in each arm over days, we included sandpapers  $(17_{13} \text{ cm})$  in the entrance of each arm that the rats' whiskers touch when entering the arms. The sandpapers had varying grades (Group A:2% [P800], 5% [P400], 10% [P150], and Juvenile [P1200], Group B: 2% [P150], 5% [P1200], 10% [P800], and Juvenile [P400]), following the findings of Guić-Robles et al. (1989) These authors have demonstrated that rats' whiskers can discriminate between sandpapers with 200 and 25 grains/cm<sup>2</sup>. To record the ultrasonic vocalizations (USVs), four ultrasonic microphones (Condenser Microphone CM16/CMPA, Avisoft Bioacoustics, Glienecke, Germany) were positioned via a microphone stand to approximately 20 cm on the right side of each reward dish and the restrainer (see **Figure1A**).

# Social-Sucrose Preference Test Design (SSPT)

Behavioral testing on the SSPT included three phases (see **Figure 1B**). In all phases of this study, experimental animals started the trials from the neutral zone facing not toward targeted



arms in given condition. In the first habituation phase, all four arms were open and unbaited, and each experimental animal explored the maze for 10 min. This phase aimed to find out whether animals were inherently biased toward selecting one specific reward zone or sandpaper (see Figures 2A,B). The second phase of training was the Sucrose Discrimination Test (SDT), which was implemented to verify that the experimental animals could indeed distinguish among the three selected sucrose concentrations (2, 5, and 10%). Food deprived animals were tested on the SDT phase over 9 days in three repetitions of three different conditions. In each condition, only two arms were open, and rats chose to allocate their time between rewards on the maze in the following order of conditions: 2% vs. 5%, 2% vs. 10%, and 5% vs. 10%. Notably, each animal was tested in only one condition each day. Each test trial took 10 min; during this time, experimental animals could move freely in the two open arms and drink up to 20 ml sucrose

solution per plastic dish at the end of each arm. Both dishes were filled with fresh sucrose solution for each new trial/ experimental animal. After passing the SDT phase (Figure 2C), the experiment was continued to the SSPT phase. In this phase, over each trial with a duration of 10 min, the experimental animal could similarly move freely between two open arms: either to explore the arm baited with sucrose, or to investigate the Juvenile rat in the restrainer at the end of the Juvenile arm. Animals were tested once per day in three conditions (Juvenile vs. 2%, Juvenile vs. 5%, and Juvenile vs. 10%) spread out over the three SSPT testing days (see Figure 1B). To keep baseline motivation equal for both types of reward (social vs. non-social), food deprivation was stopped after the final SDT test day, and animals were allowed to recover weight over 2 days before starting the SSPT. For the remainder of the experiment, animals were kept ad libitum. Rats usually spend more time exploring novel conspecifics than familiar ones

(Smith et al., 2015, 2017), suggesting that the value of social interaction dynamically decreases over days with increasing familiarity with the conspecific. To keep the novelty, and, hence, the value of investigation of the social stimulus similar across testing sessions, three different Juvenile rats were used in all three conditions of SSPT for each experimental animal. The order of the identities of these Juveniles was counterbalanced across experimental animals to exclude identity effects. All USVs from all trials over the two phases (SDT and SSPT) were recorded for the full 10-min trial duration, with the sampling rate set at 250 kHz.

## Behavioral Analysis: Video-Tracking

For the recorded videos from all sessions, Ethovision (EthoVision XT version 11.5, Noldus) was used to track the animals' position. Tracking settings were optimized separately for each different phase of the study (Habituation, SDT, SSPT). In the habituation phase, each arm was divided into two zones (Sandpaper zone and Reward zone) to check for any inherent bias for the different reward zones and sandpaper zones. For the SDT and SSPT phases, we used the time that the animals spent in the reward zones (see reward zones; **Figure 1A**). The time spent in the neutral zone was excluded from the analysis.

## Ultrasonic Vocalization Recording, Labeling Procedure, and Synchronization

Acoustic analysis of the USVs was executed using the software Avisoft-SASLab Pro (Version 5.2, Avisoft Bioacoustics, Berlin, Germany). Spectrograms were generated with a fast Fourier transform (FFT)-length of 512 points and an overlap of 75% (Flat Top window, 100% frame size). Correspondingly, spectrograms had a frequency resolution of 390 Hz and a time resolution of 0.64 ms. In the setup, we recorded the USVs through 4 microphones, providing a four-channel spectrogram recording. The amplitude of the USVs differed depending on the distance between the animal and the different microphones (Supplementary Figure A). The microphone channel that recorded the largest amplitude was selected for labeling for each USV in the spectrograms. This channel differed between the conditions and minutes of the trial. The labeling phase was conducted by two trained, independent scorers who labeled and classified each USV based on its sonographic features (as in Wright et al., 2010). Notably, in the SSPT phases, calls could be emitted by both the experimental animal and the Juvenile social stimulus. In these analyses, we did not attempt to tease apart the source of these vocalizations but instead rely on within-subject comparisons of experimental animals to quantify differences.

The labeling phase consisted of two steps: calibration and final labeling. During the first step, two scorers became familiar (under the supervision of the expert scorers) with sonographic features of each of the 50 kHz USV subtypes (and 22 KHz) according to the classification suggested by Wright et al. (2010; for an overview of the different USV subtypes considered in this study, **Figure 3F**). They initially labeled USVs together to reach a consensus labeling scheme. After this calibration step, they separately labeled the same 400 USVs and, subsequently, compared their labeling match. In total, inter-rater reliability was high (Cohen's kappa = 0.95), such that 94.3% of 50 kHz USV's subtypes were labeled with the same category by both scorers. Due to technical problems, the USV files of the condition 2% vs. 5% and some animals (1,10,11,12) from the SSPT task were lost. Therefore, for all USV related statistical analyses, we only applied the USVs from 8 animals for both tasks. Thirty-two trials from SDTs' phase, including 2 days (2 and 3) for conditions (2% vs. 10% and 5% vs. 10%), were labeled. For the USVs from the SSPT phase, the recordings from all three test days (N = 24 recordings in total) were labeled. Both scorers tagged half of all USVs from the same conditions (every odd minute of each trial).

# USV Call Production Definition and Behavior-USV Synchronization

When labels were assigned in Avisoft, through the self-written code in python, we exported the USV raw data (AvisoftSAS-Lab Pro's output) to generate a time series of vocalization labels with a temporal resolution of 25 Hz, synchronized to the video stream and position data (Ethovision output). Thus, each 0.040 ms sample had a one-hot encoded binary label, corresponding to the presence/absence of each of the 50 kHz subtypes, 22 kHz or background/noise. We first looked at the summed frames spent vocalizing, including all rats, to establish inclusion/exclusion criteria. The 22kHz USVs accounted for 23.3% of all samples with USVs, counted in ms spent vocalizing. This high proportion of 22 kHz frames is mainly caused by the naturally longer length of a 22 kHz USV compared to the length of a 50 kHz call. As the main goal of this experiment only covers the 50 kHz calls, no further analysis was conducted on the 22 kHz calls. **Figure 3E** shows the inter-individual variation in USV production, warranting a within-subjects approach that includes normalization to correct these inter-individual differences in calculating group contrasts (see below). During the labeling phase, 3.9% of all call frames could not be clearly labeled in any of the 14 categories of 50 kHz subtypes. These USVs with varying sonographic features were called Unclear (Un, and Supplementary Figure B) and excluded from USVs within-between analyses. After labeling all 50 kHz USVs, six subtypes (Step-Down, Inverted-U, Step-Up, Multi-Step, Downward Ramp, and Upward Ramp) were excluded because of their small incidence (<2% of all call frames [an arbitrary cut-off]). The selected call subtypes were thus: Trill, Flat, Complex, Composite, short, Flat-Trill-combination, Split, and Trill-with-Jump.

## Statistical Analyses Behavioral Analyses

To rule out any spatial biases for or against some arms over others in the maze, independent of the reward contingencies, we applied independent samples *t*-tests to check for differences



FIGURE 2 | (A) Time spent in each reward zone during the Habituation phase. (B) Time spent in each sandpaper zone during the Habituation phase. (C) Time spent in the higher sucrose zone in all three conditions of SDT. (D) time spent in the Juvenile zone in all three conditions of SSPT, the dashed line shows the 50% point. (E) Absolute time spent in each reward zone for all three conditions. All error bars show the standard deviation. \* p < 0.05, \*\*\* p < 0.001.

in time spent in each reward zone between groups A and B. To check for spatial bias related to any inherent preference for the different reward zones and sandpapers, we performed a repeated-measures ANOVA to assess the effect of sandpaper

type and reward zones as independent variables (IVs) on the time animals spent in each reward and sandpaper zone during habituation to the maze, when rewards were not yet introduced. To find out whether rats discriminated between



S:Selected Calls, B:Excluded calls, Ms: Multi-Step, Iu: Inverted U, Su: Step-Up, Dr: Downward-Ramp Sd: Step Down, Ur: Upward-Ramp,Tj: Trill with Jump,Tr: Trill, Fl: Flat, Cx: Complex, Ce: Composite Sh: Short, Ft: Flat Trill combination, Sp: Split

FIGURE 3 | (A) Number of frames animalsvocalized in both tasks and separately during each task. (B) Number of call frames for each distinct 50 kHz subtype in the SDT task. (C) Number of call frames of each 50 kHz subtype in the SSPT. (D) Percentage of each subtype vocalized in both tasks. (E) Number of call frames per animal per task averaged over all three conditions. (F) Examples of the fourteen 50 kHz USV Subtypes (labeled according to Wright et al., 2010). Subtypes are marked with S (selected) or E (excluded, see text).

\_

different sucrose levels in the SDT, first, we calculated the SDT sucrose solution preference score for each day/condition in the SDT as a percentage of time spent with the higher sucrose (**Figure 2C**).

100

Time spent in high sucrose reward zone +

Time spentinlow sucrose reward zone

with these sucrose preference scores, we conducted a two-way repeated-measures ANOVA with the condition (three levels: 2% *vs.* 5%, 2% *vs.* 10%, and 5% *vs.* 10%) and task repetition day (three levels: days 1, 2, 3) as (IVs) and % time spent in the higher sucrose zone as dependent variable (DV) (**Figure 2D**).

Similarly, for the SSPT task, first, we calculated a Juvenile preference score,

SSPT Juvenile preference score

Time spent in the Social Reward zone

\* 100

Time spent in the Social Reward zone +

Time spent in the Nonsocial reward zones

and used this Juvenile preference score to run a repeatedmeasures ANOVA to detect any differences in Juvenile preference as a function of sucrose concentration (Juvenile vs. 2%, Juvenile vs. 5%, and Juvenile vs. 10%). To find out if animals preferred a particular reward type over the other in each condition, we analyzed their preference by applying a paired samples *t*-test. Finally, regarding the design of the maze, animals could also spend their time in the Neutral zone, as SSPT Juvenile preference score only considered the percentage of the time animals spent in reward zones, in order to know whether animals spent different time for a particular reward (either Social or Non-social) over the three conditions, we conducted a two-way repeated-measures ANOVAs with Conditions and Zone as IVs and absolute time spent per reward zone as DV, and performed posthoc pairedsample *t*-tests to compare the absolute time spent between zones per condition. For all statistical analyses, the significance level was p < 0.05, and all the post hoc tests p-values were Bonferronicorrected for multiple comparisons.

#### Vocalization Analyses

Our initial analysis focused on a Combined vocalization score (CVS), including all 15 subtypes (Including Un and excluding only the 22 kHz) per session to look for overall differences in vocalization rates between conditions. Here, we first summed up all frames the rats vocalized for each of the 15 subtypes

in a certain zone and then divided that score by the time the animal spent in that zone, thus normalizing the vocalization time to the occupation time per zone, creating a normalized vocalization rate. As inter-individual differences resulted in a skewed distribution of normalized vocalization rates, we performed a log transformation on these CVSs to reduced skewness and facilitate visualization. To investigate if the number of vocalizations differed depending on the reward type (social vs. non-social) or sucrose concentration, we applied a two-

way repeated-measures ANOVA for each task (SDT and SSPT) separately. Here, we considered the condition with two levels for SDT (conditions: 2 vs. 10% and 5 vs. 10%), three levels for SSPT (*Juvenile vs. 2%*, *Juvenile vs. 5%*, and *Juvenile vs. 10*%), and two levels reward zone (SDT: higher/lower sucrose and SSPT: Juvenile/Sucrose) as IVs, and the log of the CVS of each task as DV.

To zoom in to differences between subtypes, we performed a similar analysis pipeline per subtype: after excluding the 22 kHz, Un, and infrequent call subtypes (excluded calls), for the remaining eight categories, we again normalized the subtypespecific vocalization rate to the spatial occupancy per zone to calculate a subtype vocalization score (SVS). This SVS was thus calculated by summing the number of frames the rat vocalized a specific subtype (1 frame = 0.040 ms) in a given zone and dividing it by the time the animal spent in that zone.

As a within-subjects normalization step, from these SVSs,

we calculated a delta SVS score to show the differences in vocalization rate between zones for a given subtype. The delta SVS score was calculated as follows: i) SVS score in the low sucrose zone subtracted from the SVS score in the high sucrose zone for SDT and ii) SVS score in the non-social reward zone subtracted from the SVS score in the social reward zone for SSPT. We used this deltaSVS to compare normalized vocalization rates between subtypes in a given condition (between-subtype analyses) and within a subtype, between conditions (withinsubtype analyses).

In the between-subtype analysis, with these dSVS, we ran a Kruskal Wallis test per condition for the SDT and SSPT data, with the subtype as the IV and the dSVS score as DV for each condition.

In the within-subtype analysis, we performed a Wilcoxon Signed-Rank test for the SDT sessions, comparing the vocalization of the given subtype in two conditions [2% vs. 5% and 5% vs. 10%]) and a Friedman test for each subtype across the three SSPT conditions (*Juvenile vs.* 2%, *Juvenile vs.* 5% and *Juvenile vs.* 10%). For all statistical analyses, the significance level was set at p < 0.05, and all the *post hoc* tests *p*-values are Bonferroni-corrected for multiple comparisons.

#### Mixed Linear Model Analyses

To exploit the continuous range of sucrose solutions used in the SSPT, to look for a linear association between vocalizations and sucrose solution, we conducted two mixed linear models, one on total calls (CVS) and one on subtype-specific SVS. Both models entered Animals as random effects, Conditions (2% vs. Juvenile, 5% vs. Juvenile, and 10% vs. Juvenile) as fixed effects, and CVS/dSVS as the dependent variable.

## Software

All statistical analyses were carried out using SPSS Statistics (version 24; IBM, United States) and R 3.5.1 (R Core Team, 2018). We applied the following libraries in R: the tidyverse (Wickham, 2017), the haven psycho, the readxl (Wickham et al., 2019b), the tidyr (Wickham et al., 2019a), the tibble (Wickham et al., 2019a), the siplot (Lüdecke, 2020) the ggstatsplot (Patil, 2018) and the rockchalk (Johnson and Grothendieck, 2019). Moreover, visualizations of some figures (Figure 2D and Supplementary Figure D) were made using Jupyter Notebook (Kluyver et al., 2016) through the packages matplotlib (Hunter, 2007), pandas (McKinney, 2010), and seaborn (Waskom, 2021). Remaining figures were created by Inkscape (version 0.92.1, Inkscape project, 2020). In order to run the synchronization of USV and Animals' positions we used the packages fileinput (Sinha, 2017) numpy (Harris et al., 2020).

## RESULTS

## Behavior

A between-group comparison did not find evidence for a difference in spatial/reward preference based on the maze layout for groups A and B (**Supplementary Figures CA,CB**). Similarly, an analysis of the habituation period did not find any evidence for a preference for a specific zone of reward [F(3, 33) = 1.35, p > 0.05; **Figure 2A**] or sandpaper zone [F(3, 33) = 1.6, p > 0.05; **Figure 2B**].

**SDT**. To determine whether experimental animals could indeed discriminate between different sucrose concentrations (i.e., 2, 5, and 10%), we conducted a two-way repeated-measures ANOVA with task condition and task repetition day as within subject factors and percentage of the higher sucrose reward as DV. We found no significant main effect of task condition, suggesting that animals did not significantly differ in their preference for the sweeter sucrose solution across sessions with different levels of sucrose concentrations. We did observe a significant main effect of day  $[F(2, 22) = 15.2, p < 0.001, \mathbf{\eta}_{p^2}]$ = 0.581]. Post hoc analysis revealed that animals preferred the higher-percentage sucrose solution significantly more in all conditions on day three (M = 81.7, SE = 2.8) compared to day two (M = 69.1, SE = 2.7, p < 0.05, d = 4.6) and day one (M = 63.3, p < 0.05, d = 4.6)SE=2.7, p < 0.001, d=6.8). The data thus showed that animals develop a clearer preference for the sweeter sucrose solution over days (**Figure 2C**), probably as a consequence of learning. There was no significant interaction effect.

**SSPT**. To assess whether animals expressed a significant preference between social and non-social rewards (with three different sucrose concentrations) in the social-sucrose preference test (SSPT), we conducted a one-way repeated-measures ANOVA on the percentage of time spent with the social reward (Juvenile zone). The results showed that preferences for the Juvenile differed significantly between conditions [F(2, 22) = 52.2, p < 0.001,  $\mathbf{n}_{p^2} = 0.826$ ]. *Post hoc* tests revealed that the animals' preference for the Juvenile increased significantly from the condition Juvenile vs. 10% (juv. pref: M = 19%, SD = 10%) condition to the *Juvenile vs.* 5% (juv. pref: M = 55%, SD = 15%,

p < 0.001, d = 12.2) condition. There was a further but nonsignificant increase in Juvenile preference when reducing the sucrose concentration to 2%; in this condition, Juvenile preference was also significantly higher than in the Juvenile vs. 10% condition(juv.pref:*M*=61%,*SD*=13%,*p*<0.001,*d*=9.4). Three one-sample *t*-tests vs. indifference (50%) showed that animals preferred the social reward in Juvenile vs. 2% [M = 61.5, SD = 13, t(11) = 3.06, p < 0.05], were indifferent between Juvenile vs. 5% [M = 54.7, SD = 15, t(11) = 1.08, p > 0.05] and preferred the sucrose reward in Juvenile vs. 10% [*M* = 80.6, *SD* = 10, t(11) = 9.9, p < 0.001]. These results show clearly that animals indeed traded off interacting with a Juvenile to the consumption of sucrose and also that a preference for interacting with the Juvenile when sucrose levels were low (2%) could be reversed when confronted with a more preferred 10% sucrose solution (Figure 2D). These between-condition differences could be due to a change in time (%) spent at the sucrose reward, the social reward, or both. To quantify this, we investigated if the absolute time animals spent in each reward zone differed between different conditions. A repeated-measures ANOVA on the absolute time animals spent on social reward showed a significant effect of conditions  $[F(2, 22) = 33.2, p < 0.001, \eta_p^2 = 0.751]$ . Post hoc tests revealed that the absolute time that animals spent in the Juvenile zone in the condition of Juvenile vs. 10% (M = 97.7, SD = 55) was significantly less than in the condition *Juvenile vs*. 5% (M = 250, SD = 76, p < 0.001, d = 2.2) and the condition *Juvenile vs.* 2% (M = 259, SD = 64, p < 0.001, d = 2.7). There was no significant difference between the condition Juvenile vs. 2% and Juvenile vs. 5%. A second repeated-measures ANOVA on the absolute time animals spent with non-social rewards also showed a significant effect of the condition [F(2, 22) = 74.7,p < 0.001,  $\eta_p^2 = 0.872$ ]. Here, post hoc tests revealed that the absolute time that animals spent in the sucrose zone in the condition *Juvenilevs*. 10% (M=408, SD=19) wassignificantly more than the condition *Juvenile vs.* 5% (M = 205, SD = 20, p< 0.001, d = 10.4) and the condition *Juvenile vs.* 2% (*M* = 159, SD = 15, p < 0.001, d = 14.5). No significant difference was found between the conditions Juvenile vs. 2% and Juvenile vs. 5%. As a follow-up analysis, a paired sample *t*-test per condition revealed that in Juvenile vs. 2%, the Juvenile side (M=259, SD=64) was significantly (p < 0.05, d = 1.7) preferred over the sucrose side (M = 159, SD = 53). In the condition *Juvenile vs.* 5%, animals were indifferent between the reward types (Juvenile: M = 250, *SD* = 76; 5% sucrose: *M* = 205, *SD* = 71). In contrast, in the condition Juvenile vs. 10%, the sucrose side (M = 408, SD = 67)was preferred significantly (p < 0.001, d = 5.6) over the Juvenile (*M* = 97, *SD* = 55) (see **Figure 2E**).

## Characterization of USV

As indicated in "Materials and Methods" section, the 50 kHz USVs produced by experimental animals in the SSPT were labeled and further categorized into subtypes. Descriptive statistics were generated for each of the subtypes included in our analyses, along with within-condition and between-condition comparisons. We found that rats emitted vocalizations in a total of N = 7,252 call frames (290 s, combined SDT, and SSPT, 24% of total recorded frames, **Figure 3A**). After exclusion of 22 kHz

calls, based on prevalence, we selected eight subtypes: Trill (Tr), Flat (Fl), Complex (Cx), Trill-with-Jump (Tj), Short (Sh), Flat-Trill-combination (Ft), Split (Sp), and Composite (Ce) for further analysis (**Figure 3F**). Six subtypes (Step-Down, Step-Up, Upward Ramp, Multi-Step, Inverted-U, Downward Ramp) were excluded from analysis due to their limited occurrence (<2% of calling time, **Figure 3D**). From the selected subtypes, Tr (27.2%), Fl (24.4%), Cx (11.5%), and Ce (11.3%) were the most prevalent, while Sh (5.5%), Ft (4%), Sp (3.4%), and Tj (2.2%) were least prevalent in both tasks (**Figure 3D**). Notably, we found Un calls (3% in the SDT task, **Figure 3B**) and (6% in the SSPT task, **Figure 3C**. For more details about Un calls, see section "Materials and Methods").

**SDT.** In total, throughout the SDT, 2155 call frames were found in which the rats were vocalizing, and after exclusion of 22 kHz calls, from the eight selected subtypes, Fl (48%), Tr (13%), Cx (10%), Sp (6%), Sh (5%), and Ce (5%) were most prevalent while, Ft (2%), and Tj (0.06%), were least prevalent in SDTs' conditions (**Figure 3B**). **SSPT.** In total, in the SSPT, 5097 call frames were found in which the rats were vocalizing, and after exclusion of 22 kHz calls, from these eight selected subtypes, Tr (33%), Fl (14%), Ce (14%), Cx (12%) were most prevalent while Sh (6%), Ft (5%), Tj (3%), and Sp (2%) were least prevalent (**Figure 3C**) in SSPTs' conditions.

## Analysis of Total USVs

To determine if the number of frames that the rat vocalized was affected by sucrose concentration or type of rewards in the different conditions, we conducted a two-way repeated-measures ANOVA on the Combined vocalization score (CVS; the number of frames vocalized relative to the time spent in the visited zone, see section "Materials and Methods") with condition and reward zone as factors, separate for SDT and SSPT.

SDT. The SDT analyses found a significant effect of condition on the CVS[ $F(1,7) = 14.9, p < 0.01, \mathbf{n}_{p^2} = 0.680$ ]. The main effect showed that the CVS was significantly higher in the condition 2% vs. 10% (*M* = 0.310, *SE* = 0.075) than in the condition 5% vs. 10% (M = 0.128, SE = 0.054; Figure 4A). The factor reward zone also had a significant effect on the CVS[F(1, 7) = 14.3], p < 0.01,  $\eta_{p^2} = 0.672$ ; Figure 4B]. The main effect showed that the CVS was, surprisingly, higher (p < 0.01) in the lower sucrose concentration zone (M = 0.268, SE = 0.065) compared to the higher sucrose concentration zone (M = 0.171, SE = 0.058). There was also a significant interaction effect of conditions and rewardzones[*F*(1,7)=5.9,*p* < 0.05, **η**<sub>*p*<sup>2</sup></sub>=0.459; Figures4C,D). Post hoc comparisons showed that CVS was higher in lowerreward zones only for the condition 2% vs. 10%. In the zone of lower sucrose concentration (M = 0.407, SE = 0.093) the animals had a higher CVS (p < 0.05) than the condition 5% vs. 10% (*M* = 0.213, *SE* = 0.064, see **Figures 4A,B**). *SSPT*. For the SSPT task, we again performed a two-way within-subjects repeated measures ANOVA. There was no significant effect of condition (**Figure 4E**), but we found a significant effect of reward type  $[F(1, 7) = 13.6, p < 0.01, \eta_{p^2} = 0.658, Figure 4F]$ . Post hoc comparisons showed that the CVS was significantly higher in the Juvenile zone (M = 0.544, SE = 0.075) than in the sucrose zone (M = 0.313, SE = 0.067; p < 0.01). Furthermore, there

was a significant interaction between condition and reward types  $[F(2, 14) = 5.1, p < 0.05, \mathbf{\eta}_{p^2} = 0.426$ , **Figures 4E–I**]. *Post hoc* comparisons showed that animals' CVS in the Juvenile vs. 10% condition was significantly higher (p < 0.01) in the Juvenile zone (M = 0.685, SE = 0.121) compared to the sucrose zone (M = 0.297, SE = 0.064). No significant differences in CVS between reward zones were found for the Juvenile vs. 2% (p = 0.06) and Juvenile vs. 5% conditions (p = 0.07).

These results already indicate an interesting finding: while behavioral preferences shifted toward the sucrose reward zone with higher sucrose concentration, the vocalization rate showed the opposite trend, with increasing vocalizations recorded in the juvenile zone with increasing sucrose concentrations. We next investigated whether this pattern was present for specific subtypes and if there were differences between subtypes.

Comparing USV subtypes between and within conditions.

## Between-Subtypes Analyses

As one of the main questions of this study, we were interested in finding out if the different sucrose concentrations or different reward types were associated with a different vocalization palette across the 50 kHz USV subtypes. Here, we used the delta Subtype Vocalization Score (dSVS; see section "Materials and Methods"), indexing the relative difference in vocalization rates between reward zones in a given session for these analyses, as it accounts for normalization of inter-individual differences in absolute call rates.

**SDT**. We conducted a Kruskal Wallis test separately for each condition (2% *vs.* 10% and 5% *vs.* 10%) by taking the eight subtypes observed in the SDT as a factor and their dSVS as the dependent variable (DV). We found no significant difference in the dSVS between subtypes for any condition (**Supplementary Figure D**). SSPT. We similarly conducted a Kruskal Wallis test for each condition (*Juvenile vs.* 2%, *Juvenile vs.* 5%, and *Juvenile vs.* 10%). In the condition *Juvenile vs.* 5%, we found a significant difference [H (7) = 16.6, p < 0.05]. *Post hoc* pairwise comparisons showed a significant difference between dSVS of the subtypes Tr (median=0.3) and Fl (median=0.04), (Mann-Whitney U-test, p < 0.01) and dSVS of subtypes Tr and Sp (median=0, p < 0.05; **Figure 5**).

## Within Subtype Analyses

*SDT.* this analysis was conducted to determine whether dSVS for a given subtype differed between conditions. The Wilcoxon Signed-Rank test results showed that the dSVS score of Tr was lower in condition 2% *vs.* 10% (median  $\equiv$  0.4) than in condition 5% *vs.* 10% (median = 0), Z = 2.1, p < 0.05). There was no other significant difference within any subtypes between conditions (**Figure 6**).

## Mixed Linear Model Analyses

For the within-subtype analysis of call rates in the SSPT, we exploited the continuous nature of the sucrose concentration in a mixed linear model, estimating the relationship between sucrose concentration (in %) and dSVS with individual animals modeled as random effects. We first modeled the total call rate (all calls combined) using the Combined vocalization score (delta



CVS; see section "Materials and Methods"). The mixed linear model showed a linear association between the delta CVS and the sucrose level (beta = 0.034, 95% CI[0.01–0.06], t(15) = 3.27, p < 0.01, R2 fixed effect = 0.208). This suggests that the difference in total vocalization time in the Juvenile over the Sucrose zone significantly increased with higher levels of sucrose concentration (see Figure 7A and Supplementary Table 1). We then modeled the sucrose concentration to delta SVS relationship in linear mixed models separately for each subtype. The models showed a significant association for the subtypes Tr (beta = 0.18, 95%CI [0.05–0.031], *p* < 0.05) and Ce (beta = 0.07, 95% CI [0.01– 0.013], p < 0.05). This means that, for these two subtypes, the difference in the number of frames vocalized in the Juvenile over the Sucrose zone significantly increased with higher levels of sucrose concentrations (see Figure 7B and Supplementary Tables 2A,B for more individual model statistics).

## DISCUSSION

Communication is essential for social animals, and rats are no exception. Rats utilize vocalizations in the ultrasonic range to communicate with their conspecifics. However, whether these vocalizations differ in response to different rewards when presented together and whether vocalizations quantitatively indexreward magnitude remained mostly unexplored.

Here, we presented a paradigm to test preferences for two different reward types head-to-head in distinct spatial locations on a four arm-maze. We simultaneously quantified social vs. non-social reward value through relative reward zone time allocation and reward type preference profiles by estimating slopes over three clearly discriminable (Figure 2C) non-social reward values (sucrose concentrations). Rats, indeed, changed their time allocation overreward sites as a function of reward sucrose concentration (Figure 2E) and even exhibited preference reversals, switching from preferring social interaction when it competed with 2% sucrose to preferring sucrose consumption when its concentration was upped to 10%. This change in behavioral preference and time allocation could be exploited to estimate the association between different 50 kHz USV subtypes and social vs. non-social reward, controlling for individual differences in overall vocalization rate and variance in time spent at each reward site (**Figure 4**).

We found that, when controlling for occupancy and individual differences in this way, the overall difference in vocalization rate between social and non-social reward sites (dCVS; normalized


vocalization rate social minus non-social) increased from 2 to 5 to 10% sucrose conditions, as estimated with a linear model, suggesting that animals vocalized *more* in the social zone even though the experimental animals spentless time in the social side when the alternative was a high-sucrose solution. The vocalization rate was not purely determined by appetitive sucrose consumption either, as witnessed by the dramatic reduction in call rate in the SDT conditions, even though animals exhibited comparable levels of sucrose consumption and behavioral preferences. As several studies already showed, 50 kHz USV calls are emitted during various appetitive states (Brudzynski and Zeskind, 2018), such as sucrose consumption and social play (Browning et al., 2011). Therefore, we hypothesized that, in the SDT task, more calls would be emitted in the 5% vs. 10% condition than the 2% vs. 10% condition (overall more sucrose) and that a higher percentage of calls would be scored in the higher sucrose zone in both conditions. Both hypotheses were rejected, however, as the rats vocalized significantly more in the 2% vs. 10% condition, controlling for occupancy and more calls we found in the lower sucrose zone in both conditions.

These findings, thus, rather support a view of USVs as a context-dependent communicative device aimed perhaps at establishing/inviting social contact compared to the alternative hypothesis that casts USVs as (static) epiphenomena of reward value linked to the consumption of social contact or non-social

rewards. Many researchers have pointed to the associations between the various 50 kHz USV subtypes and certain types of overt behavior (Wöhr et al., 2008; Wright et al., 2010; Mulvihill and Brudzynski, 2018a,b). When we zoomed in to the level of the various 50 kHz subtypes, we found that in our experiments, eight subtypes (Tr, Fl, Cx, Tj, Sh, Ft, Sp, and Ce) were vocalized much more prevalently than the other remaining subtypes identified by Wright et al. (Wright et al., 2010). We thus investigated whether the vocalization rate of these subtypes could be used to discriminate between Social and non-social reward-related contexts.

When considering the SDT sessions, the Flat subtype was vocalized at a much higher rate compared to the remaining eight selected subtypes (**Figure 3B**). This parallels the findings of Mulvihill and Brudzynski (2018b), who reported that non-social conditions appeared to induce a greater proportion of flat calls as well as the findings of Wöhr and Schwarting (2013), who found an association of flat 50 kHz USVs and feeding behavior. Likewise, Wright et al. (2010) also found that flat calls were more prevalent in singly-tested rats than pair-tested rats. However, in our hands, the proportion of flat calls across high- and low-reward zones (dSVS) did not differ between flat calls and the other subtypes (**Supplementary Figure D**) or across SDT conditions for flat calls (**Figure 6**), arguing against a direct, parametric association between flat calls and hedonic state.



In contrast, similar to the findings of Brudzynski and Pniak (2002) and Wright et al. (2010), demonstrating that animals generally vocalize more in the presence of conspecifics, in the SSPT, our subjects also vocalized more in the social reward zone than the non-social reward zone. Moreover, sucrose levels influenced this effect as conditions with a competing higher concentration of sucrose elicited higher vocalization of 50 kHz USVs in the social zone (Figure 7A). This result parallels the results of Mulvihill and Brudzynski (2018a), who demonstrate that social contexts in particular conditions induce call emission more robustly. In particular, the Trill and Composite subtypes drove this effect and were produced at increasing rates in the social zone when animals were deciding between visiting the Juvenile and increasing sucrose (Figure 7B). This finding becomes particularly interesting when considering that animals spent more time at the *non-social* zone at higher sucrose concentration conditions (see; Figures 2E, 4E). What could explain this inverse relationship between behavioral preferences and differential USV production? We offer three putative explanations:

(1) The sessions with higher sucrose concentrations induce an overall higher hedonic state that potentiates "chattiness" when the experimental animal visits the Juvenile zone.

- (2) The higher sucrose content influences the breath of the experimental animal, which in turn modulates the USV production when the animals are interacting.
- (3) With increasing sucrose concentration, the experimental animal shuttle more and faster between reward sites (anecdotal observations). If USV production decays exponentially with interaction time, shorter interactions yield a higher (normalized) call rate.

### LIMITATIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

Adjudicating between these options will require further studies. One important limitation worth mentioning is that we utilized rats raised and tested in laboratory conditions. In a sense, our design is a drastically simplified version of what a rat might encounter in naturalistic settings. Studies such as ours aimed at elucidating the intricate patterns and subtypes of vocalizations in a micro-scale should be consolidated with field studies and naturalistic designs of rodent vocal behavior. Another important limitation of our study is that when the experimental animal was in the juvenile arm, we were unable to determine precisely whether the experimental or juvenile animal was vocalizing. Though several attempts have been made, using triangulation, microphone arrays (Heckman et al., 2017),



FIGURE 7 | (A) dCVS for all calls across different levels of sucrose in the SSPT. The black line (±standard error of the mean; gray shade) shows the estimated linear relationship between dSVS and sucrose concentrations across all rats. Linked dots represent individual rats, modeled as a random effect. (B) Each plot shows the change in dSVS of a certain subtype across three SSPT task conditions. Black lines represent the mean linear trends across all rats and (±standard error of the mean is represented by shade; colored differently for each subtype.). The slopes for Trill and Composite subtypes are significant (Supplementary Table 2A).

or onboard wireless EMG recordings of the larynx (Kelm-Nelson et al., 2018) to arrive at precise disambiguation of the USV source, the current setup did not allow this objective to be met in our study. Previous research has shown that, in juvenile rats, a positive correlation between the emission of 50 kHz USV vocalizations and rough-and-tumble play could be found (Knutson et al., 1998; Kisko et al., 2015), and that devocalization in the pair impacts social play (Himmler et al., 2014). In our design, most (but not all) rats increased their total vocalization from SDT to SSPT task (Figure 3E). Though we attribute this increase mostly to the addition of the juvenile, we still observed vocalizations with the strongest amplitude on the microphone over the non-social side (data not shown), presumably originating from the experimental animal, arguing against the vocalization originating only from the juveniles. Considering the findings of Wöhr and Schwarting (2007, 2012)

that 50-kHz USV constantly gave rise to social approach behavior in juvenile and adult male rats, we interpret our finding of more USVs emitted per second spend investigating the juvenile as a corollary of the juvenile inviting social contact through vocalizations, growing stronger as the experimental animal is spending more time in the non-social zone with increasing sucrose concentration.

Taken together, our study provides a first systematic overview of behavioral preferences and vocalization patterns recorded when rats are choosing between social and non-social rewards. The underlying behavioral and/or genetic traits and the neural correlations regulating the rats' specific preferences are yet to be explored. Recent studies utilizing a combination of cutting edge genetic techniques to pinpoint neural underpinnings of rodent vocal communication (Kisko et al., 2018; Gao et al., 2019; Tschida et al., 2019) have illustrated the value of rodent models in elucidating the social behavior and pro-social 50kHz ultrasonic communication as models of psychiatric illness. Our results again highlight the variance in rat vocalizations between individuals and within their repertoire. Not only did the total number of USVs differ depending on the type of and level of reward, but the specific subtypes themselves showed variation between conditions and rewards, and in some cases, were predictive of the level of reward. So what is the ultimate role of the different USV subtypes? We and others propose that these USV subtypes allow rats plasticity in their vocal behavior, enabling flexible communication to respond to the (social) cues from their surroundings appropriately. The conditional probability of one subtype following another is notrandom (Coffey et al., 2019), suggesting the possibility of syntax, or perhaps even turn-taking in an interacting rodent dyad. Such analyses could be combined with data-driven approaches to USV categorization that include frequency and/or amplitude information and machine learning in addition to expert-based pattern recognition of USV subtypes. Creating synthetic USV sequences that could outperform random sequences in eliciting approach behavior, now used as the gold standard (Seffer et al., 2014), would indicate the importance of subtypes in a USV call structure.

### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

### REFERENCES

- Binkley, K. A., Webber, E. S., Powers, D. D., and Cromwell, H. C. (2014). Emotion and relative reward processing: An investigation on instrumental successive negative contrast and ultrasonic vocalizations in the rat. *Behav. Proc.* 107, 167–174. doi:10.1016/j.beproc.2014.07.011
- Börner, A., Hjemdahl, R., Götz, T., and Gillian, R. B. (2016). Ultrasonic vocalizations of female norway rats (Rattus norvegicus) in response to social partners. J. Comp. Psychol. 130,76–80. doi:10.1037/com0000017
- Brenes, J. C., and Schwarting, R. K. W. (2014). Attribution and expression of incentive salience are differentially signaled by ultrasonic vocalizations in rats. *PLoS One* 9:e102414.doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0102414
- Browning, J.R., Browning, D. A., and Maxwell, A.O. (2011). Positive affective vocalizations during cocaine and sucrose self-administration: A model for spontaneous drug desire in rats. *Neuropharmacology* 61, 268-275. doi: 10.1016/ j.neuropharm.2011.04.012
- Brudzynski, S. (2015). Pharmacology of Ultrasonic Vocalizations in adult Rats: Significance, Call Classification and Neural Substrate. Curr. Neuropharmacol. 13, 180–192. doi:10.2174/1570159x13999150210141444
- Brudzynski, S. M. (2013). Ethotransmission: Communication of emotional states through ultrasonic vocalization in rats. *Curr. Opin. Neurobiol.* 14,310–317. doi: 10.1016/j.conb.2013.01.014
- Brudzynski, S. M. (2014). Social origin of vocal communication in rodents. Biocommun. Anim. 5, 63–79. doi: 10.1007/978-94-007-7414-8\_5
- Brudzynski, S.M., and Holland, G. (2005). Acoustic characteristics of air puffinduced 22-kHz alarm calls in direct recordings. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 29, 1169–1180. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2005.04.007
- Brudzynski, S. M., and Pniak, A. (2002). Social contacts and production of 50kHz short ultrasonic calls in adult rats. J. Comp. Psychol. 116, 73–82. doi: 10.1037/0735-7036.116.1.73

### ETHICS STATEMENT

The animal study was reviewed and approved by the European Union Directive 2010/63/EU for animal experimentation and was approved by the local authority (Landesamt für Natur, Umwelt und Verbraucherschutz North-Rhine Westphalia, Germany).

### AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MW and MS contributed to the conception and designof the study. MS executed the study, collect the data, did statistical analyses, created the figures, and wrote the manuscript. SG, NP, and IC contributed to writing R script, creating graphs, figures, and tables, and also writing the introduction and discussion. TK and MW contributed to manuscript revision. All authors approved the submitted version.

### FUNDING

Publication was supported by the open access fund of Heinrich Heine University Düsseldorf-Germany.

### SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fnbeh. 2021.693698/full#supplementary-material

- Brudzynski, S. M., and Zeskind, P. S. (2018). Introduction and Overview of the Handbook of Ultrasonic Vocalization. *Handb. Behav. Neurosci.* 25,3–5. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-809600-0.00001-9
- Burgdorf, J., and Panksepp, J. (2006). The neurobiology of positive emotions. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 30, 173–187. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2005.06.001
- Burgdorf, J., Panksepp, J., Brudzynski, S., Beinfeld, M. C., Cromwell, H. C., Kroes, R. A., et al. (2009). The effects of selective breeding for differential rates of 50kHz ultrasonic vocalizations on emotional behavior in rats. *Devel. Psychobiol.* 51, 34–46. doi:10.1002/dev.20343
- Burgdorf, J., Panksep p, J., and Moskal, J. R. (2011). Frequency-modulated 50kHz ultrasonic vocalizations: A tool for uncovering the molecular substrates of positive affect. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 35, 1831–1836. doi: 10.1016/j. neubiorev.2010.11.011
- Coffey, K. R., Marx, R. G., and Neumaier, J. F. (2019). DeepSqueak: a deep learning-based system for detection and analysis of ultrasonic vocalizations. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 44,859–868. doi: 10.1038/s41386-018-0303-6
- Gao, S. C., Wei, Y. C., Wang, S. R., and Xu, X. H. (2019). Medial Preoptic Area Modulates Courtship Ultrasonic Vocalization in Adult Male Mice. *Neurosci.* Bull.35, 697–708. doi:10.1007/s12264-019-00365-w
- Garcia, E. J., McCowan, T. J., and Cain, M. E. (2015). Harmonic and frequency modulated ultrasonic vocalizations reveal differences in conditioned and unconditioned reward processing. *Behav. Brain Res.* 287, 207-214. doi: 10.1016/ j.bbr.2015.03.049
- Guić-Robles, E., Valdivieso, C., and Guajardo, G. (1989). Rats can learn a roughness discrimination using only their vibrissal system. *Behav. Brain Res.* 31, 285-289. doi:10.1016/0166-4328(89)90011-9
- Harris, C. R., Millman, K. J., van der Walt, S. J., Gommers, R., Virtanen, P., Cournapeau, D., et al. (2020). Array programming with NumPy. Nature 585, 357-362. doi:10.1038/s41586-020-2649-2

- Heckman, J. J., Proville, R., Heckman, G. J., Azarfar, A., Celikel, T., Englitz, B., et al. (2017). High-precision spatial localization of mouse vocalizations during social interaction. *Scientific Rep*.7:3017. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-02954-z
- Hernandez-Lallement, J., van Wingerden, M., Schäble, S., and Kalenscher, T. (2016). A social reinforcement learning hypothesis of mutual reward preferences in rats. *Curr. Topics Behav. Neurosci.* 30, 159–176. doi:10.1007/ 7854\_2016\_436
- Himmler, B. T., Kisko, T. M., Euston, D. R., Kolb, B., and Pellis, S. M. (2014). Are 50-kHz calls used as play signals in the playful interactions of rats? I. Evidence from the timing and context of their use. *Behav. Proc.* 106,60–66. doi: 10.1016/j.beproc.2014.04.014
- Hunter, J. D. (2007). Matplotlib: A 2D graphics environment. *Comput. Sci. Engin.* 9,90–95. doi:10.1109/MCSE.2007.55
- Johnson, P. E., and Grothendieck, G. (2019). Regression Estimation and Presentation. Available online at: https://cran.r-project.org/package=rockchalk (accessed September 10, 2020).
- Kalenscher, T. (2020). Social Neuroscience: How the Brain Attends to the Joys and Pains of Others. *Curr. Biol.* 30, R1076–R1078. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2020. 07.051
- Kalenscher, T., Schönfeld, L.-M., Löbner, S., Wöhr, M., van Berkel, M., Zech, M.-P., et al. (2021). "Rat ultrasonic vocalizations as social reinforcers – implications for a multile vel model of the cognitive representation of action and rats' social world," in Concepts, Frames and Cascades in Semantics, Cognition and Ontology. Language, Cognition, and Mind, Vol.7 (Cham: Springer). doi:10.1007/978-3-030-50200-3\_19
- Kelm-Nelson, C. A., Lenell, C., Johnson, A. M., and Ciucci, M. R. (2018). "Laryngeal activity for production of ultrasonic vocalizations in rats," in Handbook of behavioral neuroscience: Vol. 25. Handbook of ultrasonic vocalization: A window into the emotional brain, ed. S. M. Brudzynski (New York: Elsevier), 37–43. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-809600-0.00004-4
- Kisko, T.M., Braun, M. D., Michels, S., Witt, S. H., Rietschel, M., Culmsee, C., et al. (2018). Cacna1c haploinsufficiency leads to pro-social 50-kHz ultrasonic communication deficits inrats. DMM11:116.doi:10.1242/dmm.034116
- Kisko, T. M., Himmler, B. T., Himmler, S. M., Euston, D. R., and Pellis, S. M. (2015). Are 50-kHz calls used as play signals in the playful interactions of rats? II. Evidence from the effects of devocalization. *Behav. Proc.* 111,25–33. doi: 10.1016/j.beproc.2014.11.011
- Kluyver, T., Ragan-Kelley, B., Fernando, P., Brian, G., Matthias, B., and Jonathan, F. (2016). Jupyter Notebooks – a publishing format for reproducible computational workflows. in Positioning and Power in Academic Publishing: Players. *ELPUB* 2016,87–90.doi:10.3233/978-1-61499-649-1-87
- Knutson, B., Burgdorf, J., and Panksepp, J. (1998). Anticipation of play elicits highfrequency ultrasonic vocalizations in young rats. J. Comp. Psychol. 112, 65-73. doi:10.1037/0735-7036.112.1.65
- Knutson, B., Burgdorf, J., and Panksepp, J. (2002). Ultrasonic vocalizations as indices of affective states in rats. *Psychol. Bull.* 128, 961–977. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.128.6.961
- Litvin, Y., Blanchard, D. C., and Blanchard, R. J. (2007). Rat 22 kHz ultrasonic vocalizations as alarm cries. Behav. Brain Res. 182, 166-172. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr. 2006.11.038
- Löbner, S., Gamerschlag, Th, Kalenscher, T., Schrenk, M., and Zeevat, H. (2021). Concepts, Frames and Cascades in Semantics, Cognition and Ontology. 1st edn. Netherland: Springer International Publishing, doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-50200-3
- Lopuch, S., and Popik, P. (2011). Cooperative Behavior of Laboratory Rats (Rattus norvegicus) in an Instrumental Task. J. Comp. Psychol. 125, 250–253. doi: 10. 1037/a0021532
- Lüdecke, D. (2020). sjPlot: Data Visualization for Statistics in Social Science. R package version 2.8.7, Available online at: https://cran.r-project.org/web/ packages/sjPlot/index.html (accessed September 10,2020).
- Manduca, A., Campolongo, P., Palmery, M., Vanderschuren, L. J., Cuomo, V., and Trezza, V. (2014). Social play behavior, ultrasonic vocalizations and their modulation by morphine and amphetamine in Wistar and Sprague-Da wley rats. *Psychopharmacology* 231,1661–1673.doi:10.1007/s00213-013-3337-9
- Mateus-Pinheiro, A., Patrícia, P., and Nuno, D. A. (2014). The Sweet Drive Test: Refining phenotypic characterization of anhedonic behavior in rodents. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 8:74. doi: 10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00074

- McKinney, W. (2010). "Data Structures for Statistical Computing in Python," in Proceedings of the 9th Python in Science Conference, (Netherland: Springer International Publishing), 56–61.doi:10.25080/majora-92bf1922-00a
- Mulvihill, K. G., and Brudzynski, S. M. (2018a). Individual behavioural predictors of amphetamine-induced emission of 50 kHz vocalization in rats. *Behav. Brain Res.* 350, 80–86. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2018.05.009
- Mulvihill, K. G., and Brudzynski, S.M. (2018b). Non-pharmacological induction of rat 50 kHz ultrasonic vocalization: Social and non-social contexts differentially induce 50 kHz call subtypes. *Physiol. Behav.* 196, 200–207. doi:10.1016/j. physbeh.2018.09.005
- Panksepp, J., and Burgdorf, J. (2000). 50-kHz chirping (laughter?) in response to condition ed and unconditioned tickle-induced reward in rats: Effects of social housing and genetic variables. *Behav. Brain Res.* 115, 25-38. doi: 10.1016/S0166-4328(00)00238-2
- Panksepp, J., Gordon, N., and Burgdorf, J. (2002). Empathy and the actionperception resonances of basic socio-emotional systems of the brain. Behav. Brain Sci. 25, 43-44. doi: 10.1017/S0140525X0247001X
- Parsana, A. J., Li, N., and Brown, T. H. (2012). Positive and negative ultrasonic social signals elicit opposing firing patterns in rat amygdala. *Behav. Brain Res.* 226, 77–86. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2011.08.040
- Patil, I. (2018).ggstatsplot: "ggplot2" based plots with statistical details. Rpackage version 0.7.0. Available online at: https://github.com/IndrajeetPatil/ggstatsplot (accessed September 10,2020).
- R Core Team (2018) *R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing.* R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna. Available online at: https: //www.R-project.org (accessed January 15, 2020).
- Schönfeld, L.M., Maurice-Philipp, Z., and Sandra, S. (2020). Lesions of the rat basolateral amygdala reduce the behavioral response to ultrasonic vocalizations. *Behav. Brain Res.* 378:112274. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2019.112274
- Schwarting, R. K. W., Jegan, N., and Wöhr, M. (2007). Situational factors, conditions and individual variables which can determine ultrasonic vocalizations in male adult Wistar rats. *Behav. Brain Res.* 182, 208–222. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2007.01.029
- Seffer, D., Schwarting, R. K. W., and Wöhr, M. (2014). Pro-social ultrasonic communication in rats: Insights from playback studies. J. Neurosci. Methods 234, 73–81. doi: 10.1016/j.jneumeth.2014.01.023
- Sinha, S. (2017). File Input And Output, Beginning Ethical Hacking with Python. Berkeley, CA: Academic press, doi:10.1007/978-1-4842-2541-7\_17
- Smith, C. J. W., Mogavero, J. N., Tulimieri, M. T., and Veenema, A. H. (2017). Involvement of the oxytocin system in the nucleus accumbens in the regulation of juvenile social novelty-seeking behavior. *Hormones Behav.* 93, 94-98. doi: 10.1016/j.yhbeh.2017.05.005
- Smith, C. J. W., Wilkins, K. B., Mogavero, J. N., and Veenema, A. H. (2015). Social Novelty Investigation in the Juvenile Rat: Modulation by the p-Opioid System. J. Neuroendocrinol.27, 752–764. doi:10.1111/jne.12301
- Thompson, B., Leonard, K. C., and Brudzynski, S. M. (2006). Amphetamineinduced 50 kHz calls from rat nucleus accumbens: A quantitative mapping study and acoustic analysis. *Behav. Brain Res.* 168, 64–73. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr. 2005.10.012
- Tschida, K., Michael, V., Takatoh, J., Han, B. X., Zhao, S., Sakurai, K., et al. (2019). A Specialized Neural Circuit Gates Social Vocalizations in the Mouse. *Neuron* 103, 459–472.e2. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2019.05.025
- Van Gurp, S., Hoog, J., Kalenscher, T., and van Wingerden, M. (2020). Vicarious reward unblocks associative learning about novel cues in male rats. *eLife* 9:e60755. doi:10.7554/eLife.60755
- Waskom, M. (2021). Seaborn: Statistical Data Visualization. J. Open Source Softw. 6:3021. doi:10.21105/joss.03021
- Whishaw, I. Q., and Kolb, B. (2009). The Behavior of the Laboratory Rat: A Handbook with Tests. Oxford: Oxford University. doi: 10.1093/acprof.oso/ 9780195162851.001.0001
- White, N. R., Cagiano, R., Moises, A. U., and Barfield, R. J. (1990). Changes in mating vocalizations over the ejaculatory series in rats (Rattus norvegicus). *J. Comp. Psychol*. 104,255–262. doi:10.1037/0735-7036.104.3.255
- Wickham, H. (2017). The Tidyversestyle guide, R Style Guide. Availableonline at: https://style.tidyverse.org/ (accessed January 15, 2020).
- Wickham, H., Averick, M., and Bryan, J. (2019a). Welcome to the Tidyverse. J. Open Source Softw. 4:1686. doi: 10.21105/joss.01686

- Wickham, H., Bryan, J., and Marcin, K. (2019b). readx1:Read Excel files. R package version 1.3.1. Available online at: https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=readx1 (accessed January 15, 2020).
- Willey, A. R., and Spear, L. P. (2013). The effects of pre-test social deprivation on a natural reward incentive test and concomitant 50kHz ultrasonic vocalization production in adolescent and adult male Sprague-Dawley rats. *Behav. Brain Res.* 245, 107–112. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2013.02.020
- Wöhr, M., Houx, B., Schwarting, R. K., and Spruijt, B. (2008). Effects of experience and context on 50-kHz vocalizations in rats. *Physiol. Behav.* 93,766–776. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2007.11.031
- Wöhr, M., and Schwarting, R. K.W. (2007). Ultrasonic communication in rats: can playback of 50-kHz calls induce approach behavior? *PLoS One* 2:e1365. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0001365
- Wöhr, M., and Schwarting, R. K. W. (2008). Ultrasonic calling during fear conditioning in the rat:no evidence for an audience effect. *Anim.Behav.*76, 749–760. doi:10.1016/j.anbehav.2008.04.017
- Wöhr, M., and Schwarting, R. K. W. (2012). Testing social acoustic memory in rats: Effects of stimulus configuration and long-term memory on the induction of social approach behavior by appetitive 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations. *Neurobiol.Learn. Memory* 98,154–164. doi:10.1016/j.nlm.2012.05.004

- Wöhr, M., and Schwarting, R. K. W. (2013). Affective communication in rodents: Ultrasonic vocalizations as atool for research on emotion and motivation. *Cell Tissue Res.* 354, 81–97. doi:10.1007/s00441-013-1607-9
- Wright, J. M., Gourdon, J. C., and Clarke, P. B. S. (2010). Identification of multiple call categories within the rich repertoire of adult rat 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations: Effects of amphetamine and social context *Psychopharmacology* 211, 1–13. doi:10.1007/s00213-010-1859-y

**Conflict of Interest:** The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Seidisarouei, van Gurp, Pranic, Calabus, van Wingerden and Kalenscher. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

### 3.2 Paper II

The main question of this study was whether DISC1 protein signaling is related to reduced non-social reward processing, social interaction seeking, or both.

The result of the experiment was published in nature, Scientific Reports journal under the title: Social anhedonia as a Disrupted-in-Schizophrenia1-dependent phenotype.

# scientific reports

Check for updates

## **OPEN** Social anhedonia as a Disrupted-in-Schizophrenia 1-dependent phenotype

Mohammad Seidisarouei<sup>1,2<sup>III</sup></sup>, Sandra Schäble<sup>2</sup>, Marijn van Wingerden<sup>1,3</sup>, Svenja V. Trossbach<sup>4</sup>, Carsten Korth<sup>4</sup> & Tobias Kalenscher<sup>2</sup>

Deficits in social interaction or social cognition are key phenotypes in a variety of chronic mental diseases, yet, their modeling and molecular dissection are only in their infancy. The Disruptedin-Schizophrenia 1 (DISC1) signaling pathway is considered to play a role in different psychiatric disorders such as schizophrenia, depression, and biopolar disorders. DISC1 is involved in regulating the dopaminergic neurotransmission in, among others, the mesolimbic reward system. A transgenic rat line tqDISC1 has been introduced as a model system to study behavioral phenotypes associated with abnormal DISC1 signaling pathways. Here, we evaluated the impact of impaired DISC1 signaling on social (social interaction) and non-social (sucrose) reward preferences in the tgDISC1 animal model. In a plus-maze setting, rats chose between the opportunity for social interaction with an unfamiliar juvenile conspecific (social reward) or drinking sweet solutions with variable sucrose concentrations (non-social reward). tgDISC1 rats differed from wild-type rats in their social, but not in their non-social reward preferences. Specifically, DISC1 rats showed a lower interest in interaction with the juvenile conspecific, but did not differ from wild-type rats in their preference for higher sucrose concentrations. These results suggest that disruptions of the DISC1 signaling pathway that is associated with altered dopamine transmission in the brain result in selective deficits in social motivation reminiscent of phenotypes seen in neuropsychiatric illness.

Mental diseases such as schizophrenia, depression, and autism spectrum disorder (ASD) are characterized by strongly altered social cognition, the core feature of processing social information <sup>12</sup>. For example, impairments in social cognition, manifested as deficits in recognizing emotions, making contact, inferring thoughts, and responding emotionally to others, are seen in all phases of schizophrenia<sup>3</sup>. Although the interrelationship of dysfunction in social cognition and negative symptoms isstill open for further discussion<sup>2</sup>, the disrupted social cognitive abilities can be related to withdrawal from social interaction and reduced motivation for engaging in social relationships<sup>4,5</sup>. This reduced motivation for social interaction favors the genesis of co-morbid depression and poor functional or motivational outcomes seen in schizophrenic patients<sup>6,7</sup>. Therefore, given the importance and current masked dimensions of social cognition<sup>2</sup>, testing the established schizophrenic animal models in new paradigms seems crucial.

The Disrupted-in-Schizophrenia 1 (DISC1) protein and its signaling pathway play an important role in mental diseases. The DISC1 gene was originally identified in a Scottish family in which a chromosom al translocation directly disrupts the DISC1 gene, leading to several mental disorders including schizophrenia and recurrent major depression<sup>8,9</sup>. Alterations in the DISC1 gene are associated with impairments in brain development in humans, as well as primates and rodents, explicating a possible mechanism for their role in several psychiatric  $disorders^{10-14}$ .

Eventhough no common genetic variants of DISC1 have been reported to be associated with mental illness<sup>15,16</sup>, on a posttranslational level, the DISC1 protein is at the center stage of major signaling path ways relevant for regulating brain functions involved in adaptive behavior<sup>17</sup>. The DISC1 protein's role in neuronal development includes proliferation and migration of the neuronal progenitor cells and synapse formation and maintenance<sup>18</sup>, and it acts as a molecular hub that interacts with dopaminergic neurotransmission components

<sup>1</sup>Social Rodent Lab, Institute of Experimental Psychology, Heinrich-Heine University, 40225 Düsseldorf, Germany. <sup>2</sup>Comparative Psychology, Institute of Experimental Psychology, Heinrich-Heine University, 40225 Düsseldorf, Germany. 3Department of Cognitive Science and Artificial Intelligence, Tilburg School of Humanities and Digital Sciences, Tilburg University, Tilburg, The Netherlands. 4Department of Neuropathology, Medical Faculty, Heinrich-Heine University, Düsseldorf, Germany. <sup>™</sup>email: seidisar@uni-duesseldorf.de

such as Dopamine (DA) D2 receptors and transporter<sup>19-21</sup>. In this regard, the association between DISC1 and the function of DA, one of the leading candidate neurotransmitters in the pathology of different psychiatric disorders, has been profoundly investigated<sup>22-25</sup>. The findings suggest that DISC1 has a role in the dysregulation of DA functions, such as the increase in the proportion of striatal  $D_2^{high}$  receptors<sup>26</sup>, an increase of DAT levels in the striatum<sup>27</sup>, and a decrease of extracellular DA levels in the nucleus accumbens<sup>28,29</sup>.

A novel transgenic rat model (tgDISC1) has been introduced to study the function of the DISC1 protein in disease and normal cognition<sup>21</sup>. The tgDISC1 rat is a model for aberrant DISC1 protein signaling by modestly overexpressing non-mutant human DISC1 leading to DISC1 aggregation and thus representing a subset of sporadic cases with mental illness<sup>30</sup>. Furthermore, studies by different labs<sup>21,31-34</sup> reported a full signature of behavioral phenotypes that included amphetamine supersensitivity, hyper-exploratory behavior, and rotarod deficits associated with reductions in DA neurotransmission of the tgDISC1 rats. Thus, this tgDISC1 rat model could be exploited to investigate behavioral differences, specifically, variation in reward-related behavior caused by altered do pamine homeostasis.

Anhedonia, a consequence of deficits in reward processing, is one of the core symptoms of psychotic disorders. It is described as a lack of motivational ability in experiencing pleasure and reduced response to rewarding objects such as non-social reward (e.g., food) or social reward (i.e., social interaction)<sup>1,34</sup>. Considering that the DAergic system acts as a leading player in the reward learning process, control of motivation<sup>35</sup>, and encoding the reward prediction error<sup>36,37</sup>, anhedonia might be caused by a dysregulation in DA<sup>38,39</sup>.

In addition to general anhedonia, social interaction and cognition have been linked to DA activity<sup>40,41</sup>, the abnormal social behaviors in mental disease may stem from the pathological reward and DA processes, too<sup>3942,43</sup>. However, it is unknown whether general, non-social anhedonia and the social deficits seen in psychiatric disorders stem from the same dopaminergic mechanisms or whether they are the consequence of separate, dissociable processes.

This study exploits the tgDISC1 animal model to address whether abnormal DA homeostasis, previously shown in these animals<sup>21</sup>, islinked to reduced non-social reward processing, social interaction seeking, or both. To this end, we compared the choice behavior of tgDISC1 with wild-type rats in a novel paradigm<sup>44</sup> in which they had to choose between the possibility of social interaction with an unfamiliar juvenile conspecific or drinking sweet solutions with different sucrose concentrations.

#### Methods

**Subjects.** The experiment was conducted according to the European Union Directive 2010/63/E.U. for animal experimentation, in accordance to all procedure of ARRIVE guideliness and was approved by the local authorities (Landesamt für Natur, Umwelt und Verbraucherschutz North-Rhine Westphalia, Germany). Transgenic DISC1 (tgDISC1) Sprague Dawley rats and their sibling wild-type (WT) littermate controls were bred at the local animal facility (ZETT, Heinrich-Heine University, Düsseldorf, Germany), 36 male Sprague Dawley rats (tgDISC1=12,WT=12,juvenile rats (WT)=12)intotal, consisting of 24 actorrats (PND 57–60, tgDISC1 Mweight =285 g and WT Mweight =304 g, at the starting day of the experiment; see supplementary materials 1, Figure S5) and 12 juvenile rats (PND 28, Mweight =145 g at the starting day of the Social-Sucrose Preference Test (SSPT)), serving as social stimulus rat. Experimental rats were kept in groups of N=2 for actors and N=3 for social stimulus rats, in standard Type IV Macrolon cages in a reversed 12:12 h light-dark cycle. The stable room was kept at a constant temperature of 22 °C ±2 and a humidity of 55% ±2. Through out the experiment, all actor rats received standard laboratory rodent food, ad libitum, excepting the Sucrose Discrimination Test (SDT) phase in which all actors were limited in their food intake (food per rat per day: 22 g on weekdays and 25 g on weekends). Notably, group assignments for behavioral testing was randomized within/between-group (tgDISC1 and WT) and within-group for social stimulus rats.

**Screening of transgenic animals.** Detection of the transgene was performed as previously described 21. In short, biopsies were digested in a buffer containing 100 mM Tris pH 8,5 mM EDTA, 0.2% SDS, 200 mM NaCl and 100 µg/ml Proteinase K and gDNA precipitated with iso propanol and solubilized in water.

For the quantification of transgene load (heterozygous versus homozygous), quantitative PCR with the StepOnePlus Real-Tim e PCR System and the Platinum SYBR Green qPCR SuperMix-UDG (both Thermo Fisher Scientific, USA) was performed. Primer transgene: forward 5'-CTGATCTCCAGAAGCCCAAA-3', reverse 5'-CAGGCCTATTCCTTGACAGC-3'; primer housekeeper beta-actin: 5'-GCAACGCGCAGCCACTGTCG-3', reverse 5'-CCACGCTCCACCCCTCTAC-3'. Quantitative PCR conditions: 10 min at 95 °C, followed by 40 cycles of 15 s at 95 °C and 60 °C for 1 min. The data were processed with the StepOne Software v2.3 (Thermo Fisher Scientific, USA), and transgene expression was normalized to the expression level of the housekeeper. Only transgenic homozygotes (tgDISC1) and negative littermate control animals (WT) were used for the behavior al studies. Heterozygous and female animals were not included in the study as heterozygous tgDISC1 rats only show subtle phenotypes and a lower gene dose might complicate the interpretation of results. We used only male rats to control for sex and because of co-habitation restriction in the colony room. While we acknowledge that this is a limitation to the study, we therefore excluded female tgDISC1 rats from our study. After screening, the heterozygous and social stimulus rats were euthanized using Carbon Dioxide. Female rats were used for different purposes. All actor rats were euthanized with an overdose of the anaesthetic Pentobarbital.

**Apparatus and behavioral testing.** Rats were trained in an X-shaped chambered sociability test (XCST). The apparatus was a radial maze (eight-arm), reduced to a cross/plus-maze setup by removing four arms (Fig. 1A), as previously described<sup>44</sup>. The maze consisted of a central octagon zone (36 cm diameter, so-called neutral zone) and four arms (60 cm long and 14 cm wide) that extended from the neutral zone. Every arm was



Figure 1. Setup of the study. (A) schematic diagram of XCST maze with non-social reward positions, the restrainer for the social reward, and sandpaper positions and grades. (B) shows an example of the experiment timeline for different phases, days, and conditions. Habituation: free arm investigation in the habituation phase, Sucrose Discrimination Test (SDT): HS; higher sucrose in a given trial, LS; lower sucrose in a trial, Social-Sucrose Preference Test (SSPT): Soc; social reward, and Suc; sucrose.

.....

consistently associated with one specific reward: 3 arms were assigned to three different concentrations of a sucrose solution reward and one arm with a social stimulus rat (see below for details; Fig. 1A). During all experimental phases, SDT and Social Sucrose Preference Test (SSPT), only 2 out of 4 arms were kept open, depending on the respective task conditions, to provide a direct preference test between two given rewards. One arm was allocated to the social reward (hereinafter as social arm), and an unfamiliar juvenile rat could be placed on this arm in a fixed cylindrical restrainer built from metal bars and compact plastic for its ceiling and floor (Height: 25.5 cm, Diameter: 17 cm, Ugo Basile Sociability Cage). The restrainer was mounted on the maze at the end of the social's arm. The social stimulus rat could move around in the restrainer, and the social/physical contact with the actor rat was possible through the openings between the bars. The sucrose solution was provided to the actor rats in a cube plastic dish  $(8 \times 8 \text{ cm})$  placed at the end of each arm assigned to the non-social reward (i.e., different sucrose concentrations 2%, 5%, and 10%). To facilitate spatial learning of the certain reward in each arm over days, we used sandpaper pieces  $(17 \times 13 \text{ cm})$  attached to the wall at the entrance of each arm that the actor rats would touch with their whiskers when entering the arms. These sandpapers had varying grades (Fig. 1A; 2% sucrose concentration [P800], 5% sucrose concentration [P400], 10% sucrose concentration [P150], and social stimulus [P1200]), following the findings of study<sup>45</sup>, which has shown that rats, through their whiskers, can differentiate between sandpapers with 200 grains/cm<sup>2</sup> and 25 grains/cm<sup>2</sup>. After each trial, the maze was cleaned by using Ethanol solution (70%).

**Social sucrose preference test.** Behavioral testing in the SSPT was divided into three phases: Habituation, SDT, and SSPT (Fig. 1B). In all phases, actor rats from both groups (tgDISC1 & WT) were tested daily. In the first phase (Habituation), all four arms were kept open without rewards. Each actor rat explored the maze for 8 min. This phase intended to determine whether actor rats were inherently biased towards preferring one given

arm or sandpaper grade. The second phase was the SDT which was designed to verify that the rats can indeed distinguish among the three selected sucrose levels (2%, 5%, and 10%). To overcome a potential novelty-induced hypophagia, all actor rats were served 40 ml sucrose a day before starting the SDT phase. Food-restricted actor rats were tested on the SDT phase over six days. On each day, they could choose between two sucrose level concentrations in two repetitions of three different conditions (2% vs. 5%, 2% vs. 10%, and 5% vs. 10% in a fixed order, Fig. 1B). In each condition, only two arms were open, and actor rats could freely explore the maze to engage in reward consumption according to their preferences. In each trial, actors were placed in the neutral zone facing not toward open arms at the start of each session (one trial per day). Each trial took 8 min; in this time, actors could drink up to 20 ml sucrose solution per plastic dish mounted at the end of each arm. For each new trial and actor, both dishes were filled with fresh sucrose solution. We estimated the time spent in each arm in each condition (see below). After passing the SDT phase, rats were promoted to the SSPT phase. Before starting the SSPT phase, all social stimulus rats were habituated to the experiment room, maze, and restrainer for three days, each day for 8 min. To keep baseline motivations equal for both types of reward (social & non-social), after the final day of the SDT, food restriction was lifted to let actor rats gain weight over two days before starting the SSPT phase. For the remainder of the experiment, all rats had access to food ad libitum. In the SSPT phase, in each trial with a duration of 8 min, the actor rat could freely explore two open arms: the social arm with the unfamiliar social stimulus rat in the restrainer at the end and one of the arms baited with sucrose at the end. There were three conditions in the SSPT (social reward vs. 2%, social reward vs. 5%, and social reward vs. 10%). As in the SDT phase, actor rats were tested only once per day; the order of conditions was pseudo-randomized across days and rats (Fig. 1B). After completing all conditions, actor rats underwent a second round with the same rat-specific order of conditions as during the first round. Hence, the SSPT phase was completed in six days. Again, we recorded the time spent in eacharm on eachday of testing as the main index of preference.

In comparison to familiar conspecifics, rats usually spend more time exploring unfamiliar conspecifics<sup>46,47</sup>. Hence, if rats always interact with the same conspecific, the value of social interaction will progressively decline over days with increasing familiarity between rats. To counteract such a trend and maintain the novelty and value of social interaction across testing sessions in the SSPT, twelve different social stimulus rats were used. Thus, each actor rat saw a novel social stimulus rat on each day of testing. The actor-to-social stimulus assignment was counterbalanced across actor rats. We opted for juvenile social stimulus rats, instead of older, adult rats, because a decrease in social interactions and avoidance behavior was previously observed between adult rats<sup>46</sup>. By contrast, juvenile rats show social approach behavior and social play that are assumed to reflect predominantly positive interactions<sup>49,50</sup>.

**Behavioral analysis.** Video-Tracking. To track the animals' position, we used Ethovision (EthoVision XT version 11.5, Noldus). For each phase of the study (Habituation, SDT, SSPT), different tracking arenas were designed. For the phase of Habituation, each arm was divided into two zones (Sandpaper and Reward zone). For the SDT and SSPT, we used the time that the actor rats spent in the reward zones (Fig. 1A).

**Data analysis.** In all analyses, the significance level was set at p < 0.05, and all post-hoc tests were Bonferroni-corrected for multiple comparisons. Moreover, the occupancy time for the neutral zone was excluded from all analyses.

**Habituation phase.** To test for spatial bias related to any inherent preference for the different reward and sandpaper zones, we performed two separate two-way repeated-measured ANOVA. The first one assessed the effect of group (tgDISC1/ WT) and sandpaper type (four types) as independent variables (IVs) on the time actors spent in each sandpaper zones as dependent variable (DV), and the second one measured the effect of group (tgDISC1/ WT) and reward zones (four zones) as (IVs) on the time actors spent in each reward zones (four zones) as (IVs) on the time actors spent in each reward zones as (DV). This data was collected during habituation to the maze when rewards were not yet introduced.

**Sucrose Discrimination Performance.** To determine whether actor rats discriminated between different sucrose levels in the SDT, we calculated the SDT sucrose solution preference score for each condition and repetition in the SDT as a percentage of time spent in the relatively higher sucrose arm (the arm yielding the higher sucrose concentration on that day; Fig. 1B).

Time(s) spent in higher sucrose zone

Higher sucrose preference score =  $\frac{11 \text{ me(s) spent in might sucrose zone}}{(\text{Time(s) spent in higher sucrose zone} + \text{Time(s) spent in lower sucrose zone})} *100$ 

By using these sucrose preference scores, we conducted a three-way mixed ANOVA on the higher sucrose zones preference score (DV) with the group as a between-subject factor (tgDISC1 vs. WT), condition (three levels: 2% vs. 5%, 2% vs. 10%, and 5% vs. 10%) and test repetition (first vs. second) as within-subject factors.

To control for potential differences in motor activity between tgDISC1 and WT rats, we additionally measured the distance moved (in cm) per day in the entire maze. We ran an independent samples t-test to analyse the group (tgDISC1/WT) effect on the distance moved (included all repetitions and conditions).

In addition, to determine each group's preference for a higher or lower sucrose reward in a given SDT condition, we also conducted six one-sample t-tests against indifference (50%) on the SDT preference values for higher sucrose at the second repetition.

To explore whether there was abetween-group difference in the correlation between *Entrance frequency* and total *duration of stay* (in seconds) in a reward zone, we ran two separate Pearson correlations per group: (1) in

	Sandpaperzone				Reward zone				
	df	f	<i>p</i> value	<b>n</b> <sup>2</sup> <sub>p</sub>	df	f	<i>p</i> value	•• 2 p	
Group	1	.105	.752	.009	1	.034	.857	.003	
Zone	1.81	2.34	.125	.176	1.67	2.81	.093	.204	
Group*Zone	1.67	.387	.648	.034	3	.483	.697	.042	

Table 1. Assessment of inherent bias toward a sandpaper or a reward zone.

the higher sucrose zone. (2) in the lower sucrose zone on the mean respective value of each actor rat across all conditions and repetitions.

Social-Sucrose Preference Analysis. For the SSPT, we calculated a social reward preference score: Time(s) in the social reward zone

SSPT social reward preference score =  $\frac{1100}{\text{(Time(s) in the social reward zone + Time(s) in the sucrose zone)}} *100$ 

To analyse between-group differences in preference between social (social stimulus rat) or non-social rewards (different sucrose concentrations), we ran a three-way mixed ANOVA to assess the effect of group (tgDISC1 vs. WT), repetition (first vs. second), and condition (*social reward vs. 2%, social reward vs. 5%, social reward vs. 10%*) on the social reward preference score.

Additionally, to determine each group's preference for social or non-social reward in a given SSPT condition, we conducted six one-sample t-tests versus indifference (50%) on the SSPT social reward reference scores, averaged per animal across the two experimental repetitions.

Again, to determine if there was a difference in the distance moved (cm) between tgDISC1 and WT actors, we conducted an independent samples t-test.

Similar to the SDT, we explored whether there was a between-group difference in the correlation between *Entrance frequency* and total *duration of stay* (in seconds) in a reward zone. We ran two separate Pearson correlations per group: (1) in the social reward zone. (2) in the sucrose zone on the mean respective value of each actor rat across all conditions and repetitions.

**Software.** All statistical analyses were carried out using SPSS Statistics (version 24; IBM, USA), and figures were created using Jupyter Notebook<sup>51</sup> through the packages matplotlib<sup>52</sup>, pandas<sup>53</sup>, ptitprince<sup>54</sup> and seaborn<sup>55</sup>. For improvement of figures, we used Inkscape<sup>56</sup>.

#### Results

**Habituation phase.** To investigate a potential spatial bias related to any inherent preference for the different reward zones and sandpapers, we executed two distinct repeated measures ANOVAs. These analyses showed no significant bias for either the sandpaper identity or a spatial reward zones location (Table 1).

Sucrose discrimination test. To determine whether actor rats could discriminate between different reward sucrose concentrations (2%, 5%, and 10%), we conducted a three-way mixed ANOVA. Our results did not show a significant main effect of group (tgDISC1 vs. WT) on the time spent in the respective higher reward zone (F(1,22)=0.001, p=0.978, ANOVA, Fig. 2A), but we did find a main effect of condition (2% vs. 5% < 2% vs. 10 and 5% vs. 10%; F(1.57,34.5)=13.7, p≤0.001, ANOVA, Fig. 2B) and repetition (F(1,22)=29.4, p≤0.001, ANOVA, Fig. 2C). Bonferroni-corrected post hoc tests revealed that all rats spent more time in the relatively higher sucrose zone in all three conditions; they spent more time in the 10% zone when the alternative was 5% or 2% sucrose, and they spent more time in the 5% than the 2% zone (Table 2A; Fig. 2B). This suggests that all rats were sensitive to relative differences in sucrose concentrations. The Bonferroni test (Table 2B) also showed that rats in both groups significantly spent more time in the higher sucrose zones on the second compared to the first repetition, reflecting learning of the spatial reward arrangement (Fig. 2C). The analysis did not reveal any significant interaction effect (Table 3A). Overall, these results demonstrate that all rats learned to express a clear preference order from high to low sucrose. It has been suggested that the dysregulation in dopaminergic signaling in tgDISC1 rats goes along with locomotor hyperactivity<sup>21</sup>. Hence, to ensure that there was no systematic difference in locomotion between tgDISC1 and WT rats in our tasks, we compared the total distance moved across all conditions and repetitions between animal groups. However, we found no significant difference in distance moved between tgDISC1 and WT rats ((t(22)=0.101, p=0.921, (tgDISC; [M=3536, SE=125] WT; [M=3516, SE = 148]), for more details, see Table 2F, G). The post-hoc one-sample t-tests against indifference (50%) revealed that all rats spent more time in the higher sucrose zone than in the lower sucrose zone in all conditions, at the second repetition (see supplementary materials, Table S1). Finally, we computed two Pearson correlations per group to determine whether there was a significant correlation between the frequency of entrance and dura*tion of stay* in each zone. The results did not reveal any significant correlations (Table 2Č, Fig. 2D,E). For more information about between-group differences in the duration of stay in the higher and lower sucrose zones, see (supplementary materials, figure S4. A and B).



**-Figure 2.** Sucrose Discrimination Test Results. (A) The time spent in higher sucrose zones per group included all conditions and repetitions of SDT. The raincloud and whisker plots show the between-group differences in the distribution of time spent in the higher sucrose zone per group. The dashed line connects each group's mean of time spent (across all conditions and repetitions) in the higher sucrose zone. (B) Time spent in the higher reward zone in each condition; The dashed line indicates the indifference point (50%). (C) The change of time spent in the higher sucrose, per repetition and group. The raincloud and whisker plots show the change in the distribution of time spent in the higher sucrose zone per repetition and group. The dashed line connects each group's mean of time spent in the higher sucrose zone per repetition. (D) Correlation between duration of stay and frequency of entrance in higher sucrose zone. Each data point represents the mean across all conditions and repetitions for one actor rat. The gray zones represent standard error. (E) Correlation between duration of stay and frequency of entrance in lower sucrose zone. Each data point represents the mean across all conditions and repetitions for one actor rat. The gray zones represent standard error. Error bars represent the standard error of the mean (SEM). \*\*\*p < .001, n.s.; not significant. In whisker plots, error bars represent the minimum and maximum of data sets.

Social sucrose preference test. To investigate between-group differences in the times spent in the respective rewards zones in the SSPT, we ran a three way mixed ANOVA on the social reward preference score. This analysis revealed a significant difference between groups in the social reward preference score (F (1,22) = 7.3, p=0.013, ANOVA, Fig. 3A). This result showed that tgDISC1 rats spent a significantly shorter proportion of time (M=57.5%, SE=1.0) in the social reward zone than the WT rats (M=63.6%, SE=1.3). There was also a significant main effect of sucrose on the time spent in the social reward zone (F (2,44) = 3.7, p = 0.032, ANOVA, Fig. 3B). Descriptively, WT rats spent more time in the social reward zone when the alternative was a 2% or a 5% sucrose solution than when the alternative was a 10% solution. However, Bonferroni adjusted post-hoc comparisons (Table 2D) did not reveal a significant difference in the percent time rats spent in the social reward zone between the conditions. Accordingly, post-hoc one-sample t-tests against indifference (50%) revealed that all rats spent more time in the social reward zone than in the sucrose zone in all conditions (see supplementary materials, Table S2). Next, we also found a significant main effect of repetition on the proportion of time spent in the social reward zone (F (1,22) = 6.6, p = 0.017, ANOVA, Fig. 3C). Rats spent significantly more time in the social reward zone on the first than on the second repetition (Table 2E). There were no significant interaction effects (Table 3B). To make sure that the difference in preference for the social zone between tgDISC1 and WT rats was not the consequence of a general difference in locomotor activity<sup>21</sup>, we, again, compared the total distance moved across all conditions and repetitions between animal groups in the SSPT. However, as in the SDT, we found no significant difference in distance moved between tgDISC1 and WT rats ((t (22) = 0.793, p = 0.436, (tgDISC; [M=6372, SE=297] WT; [M=6041, SE=293], for more details, see Table 2H, I), suggesting that the tgDISC1 effects on social preference are unlikely the result of altered locomotion behavior. Finally, we ran two Pearson correlations per group to determine whether there was a significant correlation between the frequency of entrance and duration of stay in each zone (sucrose and social rewards). We found a significant correlation between those variables (Table 2J) in the WT rats in the social rewards zone (r(12)=0.954,  $p \le 0.001$ , Fig.3D), indicating that those WT rats that entered the social zone more often also stayed longer. This relationship could no the found in the tgDISC1 rats in the social rewards zone (r(12)=-0.432, p=0.161, see Table 2I and Fig. 3E). For more information about between-group differences in the duration of stay in the social and sucrose reward zones, see (supplementary materials, Figure S4. C&D) Taken together, all rats showed a preference for the social over the sucrose reward in all conditions, but the preference strength, indicated by the percent time interacting with the juvenile, was higher in the WT than the tgDISC1 rats.

#### Discussion

In this study, we evaluated the effect of aberrant DISC1 signaling on rat behaviour in a paradigm relevant to social cognitive deficits in mental disease: rats could choose between two types of rewards: sweet solutions at variable sucrose concentrations (non-social reward) and the opportunity to interact with a juvenile conspecific (social reward). In our sucrose discrimination task, we found that WT as well as tgDISC1 rats successfully distinguished between sucrose levels and revealed a clear, well-structured preference for higher sucrose concentrations. Hence, we found no evidence to assume an effect of aberrant DISC1 signaling on basic, non-social reward processing. However, when given the choice between drinking sucrose solution or interacting with a conspecific, tgDISC1 rats spent less time with the conspecific than the WT rats, but more time in the non-social reward zones. This might either suggest that, compared to WT rats, tgDISC1 rats had reduced interest in social contact, or that they were lured away from the social interaction zone by the prospect of ingesting more sugar solution in the sucrose zones. However, we consider the latter explanation unlikely since, in the SDT, we found no difference in sucrose preference and sucrose reward-seeking behavior between tgDISC1 and WT rats, suggesting that the reduced time that tgDISC1 rats spent with the conspecific in the SSPT was probably not due to hypersensitivity to sucrose rewards, but the result of genuinely reduced interest in social contact.

By what mechanisms could tgDISC1 rats attach less value to social interaction? It is plausible to assume that this was the result of altered DA signaling in the brain, in particular in the mesolimbic reward system. The reported decreased basal level of DA in striatal samples of tgDISC1 rats was caused by increased D2 receptor and striatal dopamine transporter (DAT) levels, resulting in much faster synaptic DA clearance due to an upregulation of presynaptic DAT<sup>2</sup>. Notably, the upregulation of presynaptic DAT leads to lower net synaptic DA in tgDISC1s. In mice<sup>57</sup>, it is shown that an oxytocin-dependent DAergic projection from the VTA to the NAcc Shell region

Α	Condition	Mean(%)	Sd.Error	Conditions	<i>p</i> value	Group Mean (%)	Group-Std.Error
	2% vc 5%	54.5	1 76	2% vs10%	.001	WT = 54.8	WT=2.54
	2 /0 VSJ /0	54.5	1.70	5% vs10%	.000	tgDISC1 = 54.2	tgDISC1 = 2.4
SDT: Time in higher	$2^{9/}$ x = 109/	62.7	2 50	2% vs5%	.001	WT = 62.7	WT=3.63
sucrose zone	2 /0 VS 10 /0	03./	2.39	5% vs10%	1.000	tgDISC1 = 64.7	tgDISC1 = 2.8
	E9/ ma109/	62.2	1.02	2% vs5%	.000	WT=63.7	WT=2.26
	5 /0 VS 10 /0	03.2	1.90	2% vs10%	1.000	tgDISC1 = 62.7	tgDISC1 = 2.8
В	Repetition	Mean(%)	Sd.Error	Repetition	<i>p</i> value	Group Mean(%)	Group-Std.Error
	Firet	55.4	2.04	Second	000	WT = 56.2	WT = 2.4
SDT: Time in higher	11150	55.4	2.04	Second	.000	tgDISC1 = 54.5	tgDISC1 = 1.7
sucrose zone	Second	65.6	2.04			WT=64.6	WT=2.15
	Second	00.0	2.04			tgDISC1 = 66.5	tgDISC1 = 2.4
С	Group	Zone					
		Higher	Lower				
duration of stay and	WT	Pearson'r. 557	Pearson'r. 557				
frequency of entrance		p value .075	<i>p</i> value .595				
111301	tgDisc1	p value .092	.335				
D	Condition	Condition-Mean(%)	Condition-Sd.Error	Conditions	<i>p</i> value	Group Mean(%)	Group-Std.Error
		(a		Social reward vs. 5%	1.000	WT=66.2	WT=1.26
	Social reward vs. 2%	62.5	1.27	Social reward vs. 10%	.135	tgDISC1 = 58.9	tgDISC1 = 1.9
SSPT: Time in social	C 1 1 50/	(1.0	1.4	Social reward vs. 2%	1.000	WT = 66.0	WT = 1.9
reward zone	Social reward vs. 5%	61.9	1.4	Social reward vs.10%	.116	tgDISC1 = 57.8	tgDISC1 = 1.9
	C 1 1 100/		2.1	Social reward vs. 2%	.135	WT = 58.7	WT = 3.0
	Social reward vs. 10%	57.3	2.1	Social reward vs. 5%	.116	tgDISC1 = 55.9	tgDISC1 = 1.7
E	Repetition	Mean(%)	Sd.Error	Repetition	<i>p</i> value	Group Mean(%)	Group-Std.Error
SSPT: Time in social	First	62.4	1 17	Second	017	WT = 64.3	WT = 1.5
	Filst	02.4	1.17	Second	.017	tgDISC1 = 60.6	tgDISC1 = 1.7
reward zone	C	59.7	1.49			WT = 63.0	WT = 2.1
	Second	56./	1.48		tgDISC1 = 54.4	tgDISC1 = 1.1	
F	Condition	Condition-Mean(cm)	Condition-Sd.Error	Conditions	<i>p</i> value	Group Mean (cm)	Group-Std.Error
	2% xc 5%	2855	108	2% vs10%	.059	WT = 3767	WT = 140
	2 /0 VSJ /0	3855	100	5% vs10%	.000	tgDISC1 = 3943	tgDISC1 = 138
SDT: distance moved	2% x 10%	3503	108	2% vs5%	.059	WT = 3551	WT = 169
3D1. distance moved	2 /0 VS 10 /0	5505	100	5% vs10%	.232	tgDISC1 = 3455	tgDISC1 = 144
	5% vs 10%	3275	123	2% vs5%	.000	WT = 3333	WT = 180
	070 1010	0270	120	2% vs10%	.232	tgDISC1 = 3216	tgDISC1 = 129
G	Repetition	Mean(cm)	Sd.Error	Repetition	<i>p</i> value	Group Mean(cm)	Group-Std.Error
	First	3676	108	Second	035	WT = 3537	WT = 94
SDT distance moved	1110	0070	100	becond	.000	tgDISC1 = 3814	tgDISC1 = 91
ob mastance morea	Second	3412	105			WT = 3563	WT = 214
		5412 105				tgDISC1 = 3262	tgDISC1 = 133
Н	Condition	Mean(cm)	Sd.Error	Conditions	<i>p</i> value	Group Mean (cm)	Group-Std.Error
	Social reward vs. 2%	5433	293	Social reward vs. 5%	.008	WT = 5364	WT = 305
		0 100		Social reward vs.10%	.051	tgDISC1 = 5502	tgDISC1 = 316
SSPT: distance moved	Social reward vs. 5%	6645	334	Social reward vs. 2%	.008	WT = 6648	WT = 485
-				Social reward vs.10%	1.000	tgDISC1 = 6641	tgDISC1 = 390
	Social reward vs.10%	l reward vs. 10% 6541 276		Social reward vs. 2%	.051	WT = 6263	WT = 309
				Social reward vs. 5%	1.000	tgDISC1 = 6109	tgDISC1 = 286
I	Repetition	Mean(cm)	Sd.Error	Repetition	<i>p</i> value	Group Mean(cm)	Group-Std.Error
	First	6040	175	Second	.065	WT = 5658	WT = 171
SSPT: distance moved						tgDISC1 = 6421	tgDISC1 = 289
	Second	6373	277			WT = 6525	WT = 404
						tgDISC1 = 6423	tgDISC1 = 292

J	Group	Zone			
Correlation: between duration of stay and frequency of entrance	WT	Social reward	Sucrose		
		Pearson'r. 951 p value .000	Pearson'r. 573 p value .052		
in SSPT	tgDisc1	Pearson'r. 432 p value .335	Pearson'r. 334 <i>p</i> value .289		

**Table 2.** The results of the pairwise comparisons (Bonferroni) for within-subject factors (Condition/ Repetition) in both tasks (SDT/SSPT) on IVs (Time in reward zone/Distance moved) respectively and the result of Pearson correlations in both tasks (SDT/SSPT).

SDT phase (Time in higher sucrose zone)	f-value	<i>p</i> value	p
A			
Group*Repetition	(1,22) = .956	.339	.042
Group*condition	(2,44) = .711	.344	.015
Condition*Repetition	(2,44) = .577	.566	.026
Group*condition*Repetition	(2,44) = 1.83	.175	.076
SSPT phase (Time in social reward zone)	f-value	<i>p</i> value	112 p
SSPT phase (Time in social reward zone) B	f-value	<i>p</i> value	112 p
SSPT phase(Time in social reward zone) B Group*Repetition	<b>f-value</b> (1,22) = 2.88	<b>p value</b> .104	.116
SSPTphase(Time in social reward zone) B Group*Repetition Group*condition	<b>f-value</b> (1,22) = 2.88 (2,44) = .956	<i>p</i> value .104 .392	.116 .042
SSP T phase(Time in social reward zone) B Group*Repetition Group*condition Condition*Repetition	<b>f-value</b> (1,22) = 2.88 (2,44) = .956 (2,44) = .063	<i>p</i> value .104 .392 .906	.116 .042 .003

Table 3. The results of three-way mixed ANOVA (not-significant interaction effects) in both tasks (SDT/ SSPT).

#### .....

is necessary and sufficient to support real-time social conditioned place preference, strongly suggesting that an altered DA turnover in the NAcc could interfere with social interaction preferences.

Developmentally, in terms of neuro development, the previous results on the modification (increase in binding) of D2 receptor density by the change in the social environment (social isolation)<sup>58</sup>, the role of DAT levels in the regulation of social behaviors (by DAT knockout of mice)<sup>59</sup>, and the highlighted interplay of regular social contact and striatal function<sup>60</sup>, all suggest that striatal DA signaling is critical for proper social interactions. Behaviorally, in terms of behavior, the tgDISC1s rats' reduced motivation to seek out juvenile conspecifics interaction opportunities aligns with previous studies with neuropsychiatric patients who revealed similar dissociations between social and non-social reward processing<sup>61-63</sup>. For example, patients with schizophrenia may experience impairment and disconnection between several components of social motivation required for interactions with positive social outcomes. Likewise, the result of an investigation<sup>64,65</sup> found the selective anhedonia (diminished enjoyment) only for social and not non-social reward in children with ASD. A more recent study<sup>64</sup> reported a decreased reward prediction error signaling (a critical component of reward-based learning) in frontal brain regions only for social reward in patients with ASD, in line with insensitivity to social rewards found for this group<sup>66</sup>.

Another study<sup>67</sup> also reported a finding pointing to the distinctiveness of social and non-social information processing in schizophrenia and suggested that individuals with schizophrenia may show a selective impairment in processing social stimuli. Likewise, in depression, an association between elevated depressive symptoms and decreased approach to social reward (social feedback) was reported; however, in the same study, the results showed a higher effort by individuals with elevated depression for food rewards<sup>68</sup>.

In summary, our results demonstrate that the tgDISC1 rat features deficits in social interaction and thus is a possible model for this phenotype relevant in schizophrenia or other mental diseases. The here presented social deficits of the tgDISC1 rat align well with the goals of the Measurement and Treatment Research to Improve Cognition in Schizophrenia (MATRICS) that has included social cognition as a major category for biology-based monitoring of clinical trials<sup>69</sup>.

**Limitations and future directions.** Rats use different sensory inputs (auditory, olfactory, and visual) in their social interactions. However, it is thought that the most significant rewarding aspect of social interactions for rats is thigmotactic stimulation. In addition, providing a sufficiently large spatial area for social interaction plays an important role in reward experience as well<sup>70,71</sup>. In our design, however, rats could only interact through steel bars which potentially decreases the subjectively rewarding experience of the social interactions. Therefore, in future studies, improving the design a way that facilitates social interactions is recommended.



Figure 3. Social Sucrose Preferences Results. (A) The time spent in the social reward zone per group included all conditions and repetitions of SSPT. The raincloud and whisker plots show the between-group differences in the distribution of time spent in the social reward zone per group. The dashed line connects each group's mean of time spent (including all conditions and repetitions) in the social reward zone. (B) Time spent in the social reward zone. The dashed line indicates the indifference point (50%), (C) The change of time spent in the social reward zone per repetition and group. The dashed line connects each group's mean of time spent in the social reward zone per repetition and group. The dashed line connects each group's mean of time spent in the social reward zone per repetition and group. The dashed line connects each group's mean of time spent in the social reward zone per repetition and group. The dashed line connects each group's mean of time spent in the social reward zone per repetition and group. The dashed line connects each group's mean of time spent in the social reward zone per repetition and group. The dashed line connects each group's mean of time spent in the social reward zone, per group. (D) Correlation between duration of stay and frequency of entrance in social reward zone, per group. Each data point represent the mean of all conditions and repetitions for one actor rat. The gray zones represent standard error (E) Correlation between duration of stay and frequency of entrance in sucrose zone, per group. Each data point represents the mean of all conditions represent standard error. Error bars represent the SEM. \*p < .05, \*\*p < .05, \*\*p < .01, \*\*\*p < .001, n.s.; not significant. In whisker plots, error bars represent the minimum and maximum of data set.

53

Furthermore, we did not test the olfactory performance of the animals, which is a key factor in social behavior<sup>72</sup>. Considering that dopaminergic transmission plays an important role in the olfactory circuit<sup>73</sup>, it might be informative to investigate the difference of olfactory performance between tgDISC1 and WT in future studies.

It has been pointed out that despite activation of the same brain area (ventromedial prefrontal cortex) by both types of rewards (social/non-social), certain areas, such as the amygdala, are more specifically involved in social reward and social cognition<sup>69</sup>. Alongside other study<sup>74</sup>, and we recently demonstrated that amygdala lesions reduce prosocial behavior in rats<sup>75</sup>. This possible regional specificity<sup>76</sup> might open up possibilities for local DA transmission reinstatement with the aim of rescuing the DISC1 impairment in social reward processing shown here.

In addition, to design this study we relied on the neuronal findings of  $study^{21}$  which was performed only with male tgDISC1 rats, thus, we did not use female rats, which should also be considered in future studies.

Last but not least, rats communicate through ultrasonic vocalizations (USV) by employing certain call types that are tuned towards social and non-social conditions<sup>44</sup>. Therefore, in future studies, in addition to the neuronal investigations, recording and analysing USVs in a similar design could shed more light on differences in the subjective affective state of the rats.

Taken together, the results of this study align with previously found associations between DISC1 and neuronal/behavioural impairments and differences in social vs. non-social reward processing in patients with various psychiatric disorders, suggesting that the tgDISC1 animal model is sensitive to capture the altered social reward processing seen in psychiatric illness, qualifying it as a potential standard for understanding the neural and psychopharmacological basis of abnormal social behavior in mental diseases.

#### Data availability

The datasets collected and analysed for this study are available from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

Received: 8 February 2022; Accepted: 1 June 2022 Published online: 17 June 2022

#### References

- American Psychiatric Association Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-IV). SpringerReference (Washington, D.C.: American Psychiatric Association, 2012). https://doi.org/10.1007/springerreference\_179660.
- Millan, M. J.& Bales, K. L. Towards improved animal models for evaluating social cognition and its disruption in schizophrenia: The CNTRICS initiative. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 37, 2166–2180 (2013).
- 3. Green, M. F., Horan, W. P. & Lee, J. Social cognition inschizophrenia. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 16, 620–631 (2015).
- Millan, M. J. et al. Cognitive dysfunction in psychiatric disorders: Characteristics, causes and the quest for improved therapy. Nat. Rev. Drug Discov. 11, 141–168(2012).
- Sergi, M. J. et al. Social cognition in schizophrenia: Relationships with neurocognition and negative symptoms. Schizophr. Res. 90, 316-324 (2007).
- 6. Corcoran, C. M. *et al.* The relationship of social function to depressive and negative symptoms in individuals at clinical high risk for psychosis. *Psychol. Med.* **41**, 251–261 (2011).
- Foussias, G., Agid, O., Fervaha, G. & Remington, G. Negative symptoms of schizophrenia: Clinical features, relevance to real world functioning and specificity versus other CNS disorders. *Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol.* 24,693–709 (2014).
- Blackwood, D. H. R. et al. Schizophrenia and affective disorders Cosegregation with a translocation at chromosome 1q42 that directly disrupts brain-expressed genes Clinical and P300 findings in a family. Am. J. Hum. Genet. 69, 428-433 (2001).
- 9. Millar, J. K. *et al*. Disruption of two novel genes by a translocation co-segregating with schizophrenia. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 9, 1415–1423 (2000).
- 10. Clapcote, S. J. et al. Behavioral phenotypes of Disc1 missense mutations in mice. Neuron 54, 387-402 (2007).
- Hashimoto, R. et al. Impact of the DISC1 Ser704Cys polymorphism on risk for major depression, brain morphology and ERK signaling. Hum. Mol. Genet. 15, 3024–3033 (2006).
- Austin, C. P., Ma, L., Ky, B., Morris, J. A. & Shughrue, P. J. DISC1 (Disrupted in Schizophrenia-1) is expressed in limbic regions of the primate brain. *NeuroReport* 14, 951–954 (2003).
- Shokouhifar, A., Askari, N., Yazdani, S. & Mehrabadi, J. F. DISC1 gene polymorphisms and the risk of schizophrenia in an Iranian population: A preliminary study. J. Cell. Biochem. 120, 1588–1597 (2019).
- Kamiya, A. et al. A schizophrenia associated mutation of DISC1 perturbs cerebral cortex development. Nat. Cell Biol. 7, 1067-1078 (2005).
- Mathieson, I., Munafò, M. R. & Flint, J. Meta-analysis indicates that common variants at the DISC1 locus are not associated with schizophrenia. Mol. Psychiatry 17, 634–641(2012).
- 16. Ripke, S. et al. Biological insights from 108 schizophrenia-associated geneticloci. Nature 511, 421-427 (2014).
- Hennah, W. & Porteous, D. The DISC1 pathway modulates expression of neurodevelopmental, synaptogenic and sensory perception genes. PLoS ONE 4, 1–7 (2009).
- Brandon, N. J. & Sawa, A. Linking neurodevelopmental and synaptic theories of mental illness through DISC1. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 12, 707–722 (2011).
- Su, P. et al. A dopamine D2 receptor-DISC1 protein complex may contribute to antipsychotic-like effects. Neuron 84, 1302–1316 (2014).
- Wang, A. L. et al. Intra-nasal dopamine alleviates cognitive deficits in tgDISC1 rats which overexpress the human DISC1 gene. Neurobiol. Learn. Mem. 146, 12–20 (2017).
- 21. Trossbach, S. V. et al. Misassembly of full-length Disrupted-in-Schizophrenia 1 protein is linked to altered dopamine homeostasis and behavioral deficits. *Mol. Psychiatry* **21**, 1561–1572 (2016).
- 22. Davis, K. L., Kahn, R.S., Ko, G. & Davidson, M.Dopamine in schizophrenia: A review and reconceptualization. *Am.J.Psychiatry* **148**, 1474–1486 (1991).
- 23. Dunlop, B. W. & Nemeroff, C. B. The role of dopamine in the pathoph ysiology of depression. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 64, 327-337 (2007).
- 24. Cousins, D. A., Butts, K. & Young, A. H. The role of dopamine in bipolar disorder. Bipolar Disord. 11,787-806 (2009).
- Hamilton, P. J. et al. De novo mutation in the dopamine transporter gene associates dopamine dysfunction with autism spectrum disorder. Mol. Psychiatry 18, 1315-1323(2013).

- 26. Lipina, T.V.etal, Enhanced dopamine function in DISC1-L100P mutant mice: Implications for schizophrenia, Genes Brain Behav, 9,777-789 (2010)
- 27. Jaaro-Peled, H. et al. Subcortical dopaminergic deficits in a DISC1 mutant model: A study in direct reference to human molecular brain imaging. Hum. Mol. Genet. 22, 1574-1580 (2013).
- 28. Niwa, M. et al. Knockdown of DISC1 by in utero gene transfer disturbs postnatal dopaminergic maturation in the frontal cortex and leads to adult behavioral deficits. Neuron 65, 480-489 (2010).
- 29 Dahoun, T., Trossbach, S. V., Brandon, N. J., Korth, C. & Howes, O. D. The impact of Disrupted-in-Schizophrenia 1 (DISC1) on the dopaminergic system: A systematic review. Transl. Psychiatry 7,1-15 (2017).
- 30. Lelivel d, S. R. et al. Insolubility of disrupted in-schizophrenia 1 disrupts oligomer-dependent interactions with nuclear distribution element 1 and is associated with sporadic mental disease. J. Neurosci. 28, 3839-3845 (2008).
- 31. Uzuneser, T. C. et al. Disrupted-in-schizophrenia 1 (DISC1) overexpression and juvenile immune activation cause sex-specific schizophrenia-related psychopathology in rats. Front. Psychiatry 10, 1-15 (2019).
- 32. Nani, J. V. et al. Decreased nuclear distribution nudE-like 1 enzyme activity in an animal model with dysfunctional disruptedin-schizophrenia 1 signaling featuring aberrant neurodevelopment and amphetamine-supersensitivity. J. Psychopharmacol. 34, 467-477 (2020).
- 33. Kaefer, K. et al. Disrupted-in-schizophrenia 1 overexpression disrupts hippocampal coding and oscillatory synchronization. Hippocampus 29, 1-15. https://doi.org/10.1002/hipo.23076 (2019).
- Thomsen, K. R., Whybrow, P. C. & Kringelbach, M. L. Reconceptualizing anhedonia: Novel perspectives on balancing the pleasure 34. networks in the human brain. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 9, 1-23 (2015).
- Trifilieff, P. etal. Increasing dopamine D2 receptor expression in the adult nucleus accumbens enhances motivation. Mol.Psychiatry 35 18, 1025-1033 (2013).
- 36. Cohen, J. Y., Haesler, S., Vong, L., Lowell, B. B. & Uchida, N. Neuron-type-specific signals for reward and punishment in the ventral tegmental area. Nature 482, 85-88 (2012).
- 37. Schultz, W., Dayan, P. & Montague, P. R. A neural substrate of prediction and reward. Science (80-) 275, 1593–1599 (1997).
- 38. Coccurello, R. Anhedonia in depression symptom atology: Appetite dysregulation and defective brain reward processing. Behav. Brain Res. 372, 112041 (2019).
- 39. Chaudhury, D. et al. Rapid regulation of depression-related behaviours by control of midbrain dopamine neurons. Nature 493, 532-536 (2013).
- Kashtelyan, V, Lichtenberg, N. T., Chen, M. L., Cheer, J. F. & Roesch, M. R. Observation of reward delivery to a conspecific modu-40. lates dopamine release in ventral striatum. Curr. Biol. 24, 2564-2568 (2014).
- 41. Loureiro, M., Renard, J., Zunder, J. & Laviolette, S. R. Hippocampal cannabinoid transmission modulates dopamine neuron activity: impact on rewarding memory formation and social interaction. Neuropsychopharmacology 40,1436–1447 (2015).
- 42. Yacubian, J. & Büchel, C. The genetic basis of individual differences in reward processing and the link to addictive behavior and social cognition. Neuroscience 164, 55-71(2009).
- 43. Rosenfeld, A. J., Lieberman, J. A. & Jarskog, L. F. Óxytocin, dopamine, and the amygdala: A neurofunctional model of social cognitive deficits in schizophrenia. Schizophr. Bull. 37, 1077-1087 (2011).
- Seidisarouei, M. et al. Distinct profiles of 50 kHz vocalizations differentiate between social versus non-social reward approach and consumption. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 15, 1-17 (2021).
- 45. Guić-Robles, E., Valdivieso, C. & Guajardo, G. Rats can learn aroughness discrimination using only their vibrissal system. Behav. Brain Res. 31, 285-289 (1989).
- 46. Smith, C. J. W., Mogavero, J. N., Tulimieri, M. T. & Veenema, A. H. Involvement of the oxytocin system in the nucleus accumbens in the regulation of juvenile social novelty-seeking behavior. Horm. Behav.93,94-98 (2017).
- 47. Smith, C. J. W., Wilkins, K. B., Mogavero, J. N. & Veenema, A. H. Social Novelty Investigation in the Juvenile Rat: Modulation by the µ-Opioid System. J. Neuroendocrinol. 27, 752-764 (2015).
- Varlinskaya, E. I. & Spear, L. P. Social interactions in adolescent and adult Sprague-Dawley rats: Impact of social deprivation and 48. test context familiarity. Behav. Brain Res. 188, 398-405 (2008).
- 49 Manduca, A. et al. Social play behavior, ultrasonic vocalizations and their modulation by morphine and amphetamine in Wistar and Sprague-Dawley rats. Psychopharmacology 231, 1661-1673 (2014).
- 50. Hol, T., Ree, J. M. Van, Spruijt, B. M., Everts, H. & Koolhaas, J. M. Play is indispensable for an adequate development of coping with social challenges in the Rat. (1999).
- Kluyver, T. et al. Jupy ter Notebooks A publishing format for reproducible computational workflows. In Positioning and Power 51. in Academic Publishing: Players, Agents and Agendas - Proceedings of the 20th International Conference on Electronic Publishing, ELPUB 2016 87-90 (2016).https://doi.org/10.3233/978-1-61499-649-1-87
- 52. Hunter, J. D. Matplotlib: A 2D graphics environment. Comput. Sci. Eng. 9, 90-95 (2007).
- 53. McKinney, W. Data structures for statistical computing in python. In Proceedings of the 9th Python in Science Conference 56-61 (2010). https://doi.org/10.25080/majora-92bf1922-00a.
- Allen, M., Poggiali, D., Whitaker, K., Marshall, T. R. & Kievit, R. A. Raincloud plots: A multi-platform tool for robust data visu-54. alization [version 1; peer review: 2 approved]. Wellcome Open Res. 4, 1-51 (2019).
- 55. Waskom, M. Seaborn: Statistical data visualization. J. Open Source Softw. 6, 3021 (2021).
- 56. Inkscape. https://inkscape.org/ (2020).
- Hung, L. W.et al. Gating of social reward by oxytocin in the ventral tegmental area. Science (80-)357,1406–1411 (2017). 57
- 58. Djouma, E., Card, K., Lodge, D. J. & Lawrence, A. J. The CRF1 receptor antagonist, antalarmin, reverses isolation-induced upregulation of dopamine D2 receptors in the amygdala and nucleus accumbens of fawn-hooded rats. Eur. J. Neurosci. 23, 3319-3327 (2006).
- 59. Morgan, D. et al. Social dominance in monkeys: Dopamine D2 receptors and cocaine self-administration. Nat. Neurosci. 5, 169-174 (2002).
- Fone, K. C. F. & Porkess, M. V. Behavioural and neurochemical effects of post-weaning social isolation in rodents-Relevance to 60. developmental neuropsychiatric disorders. Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev. 32, 1087-1102 (2008).
- 61. Gotts, S.J., Simmons, W.K., Cox, R.W.& Martin, A. Spectrum disorders spectrum disorders. Nat. Commun. 18,463-471 (2012).
- 62. Lee, J. et al. Reduced neural sensitivity to social vs nonsocial reward in schizophrenia. Schizophr. Bull. 45, 620–628 (2019).
- Butler, P. D. et al. HHS Public Access. 1–21 (2020) https://doi.org/10.209001/pbs.20200004.Grant.
   Chevallier, C., Grèzes, J., Moles worth, C., Berthoz, S. & Happé, F. Brief report: Selective social anhedonia in high functioning autism. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 42, 1504-1509 (2012).
- Kinard, J. L. et al. Neural mechanisms of social and nonsocial reward prediction errors in adolescents with autism spectrum 65 disorder. Autism Res. 13, 715-728(2020).
- Dawson, G., Meltz off, A. N., Osterling, J., Rinaldi, J. & Brown, E. Children with autism fail to orient to naturally occurring social 66. stimuli. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 28, 479–485 (1998).
- Pinkham, A. E. et al. An intact threat superiority effect for nonsocial but not social stimuli in schizophrenia. J. Abnorm. Psychol. 123, 168-177 (2014).
- Fussner, L. M., Mancini, K. J. & Luebbe, A. M. Depression and approach motivation: Differential relations to monetary, social, and 68 food reward. J. Psychopathol. Behav. Assess. 40, 117-129 (2018).

55

- 69. Nuechterlein, K. H. et al. The MATRICS consensus cognitive battery, part 1: Test selection, reliability, and validity. Am. J. Psychiatry 165, 203-213 (2008)
- 70. Kummer, K. et al. Conditioned place preference for social interaction in rats: Contribution of sensory components. Front. Behav. Neurosci. 5, 1–5 (2011).
- 71. Levy, D.J. & Glimcher, P.W. The root of allvalue: A neural common currency for choice. Curr. Opin. Neurobiol. 22, 1027-1038 (2012).
- 72. Paternal, R. & Behavior, C. The Role of Olfactory Genes in the Expression of Rodent Paternal Care Behavior. (2020).
- 73. Pignatelli, A. & Belluzzi, O. Dopaminergic neurones in the main olfactory bulb: An overview from an electrophysiological perspec- tive. *Front. Neuroanat.* 11, 1–11(2017).
  74. Sallet, J. *et al.* Social network size affects neural circuits in macaques. *Science* (80-)334,697–700 (2011).
- 75. Hernandez-Lallement, J., van Wingerden, M., Schäble, S. & Kalenscher, T. Basolateral
- amygdala lesions abolish mutual reward preferences in rats. Neurobiol. Learn. Mem. 127, 1-9 (2016).
- 76. Ruff, C. C. & Fehr, E. The neurobiology of rewards and values in social decision making. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 15,549-562 (2014).

#### Author contributions

MS: conducted the experiment, collected the data, analyzed, created graphs and tables, and wrote the manuscript. SS: contributed to data analysis, writing, and revising the manuscript. MW: designed the experiment, contrib- uted to data analysis and revised the manuscript. ST: performed the entire process of breeding the transgenic animals and collaborated in the discussion in addition to revising the manuscript. CK: revised the manuscript.

#### Funding

Open Access funding enabled and organized by ProjektDEAL.

#### **Competing interests**

The authors declare no competing interests.

#### Additional information

**Supplementary Information** The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi.org/ 10.1038/s41598-022-14102-3.

Correspondence and requests for materials should be addressed to M.S.

**Reprints and permissions information** is available at www.nature.com/reprints.

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.



Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or

format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the article's Creative Commons licence and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyrightholder. То view of this licence, visit а copy http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

© The Author(s) 2022

### 3.3 Paper III

The main question in this study was whether dysregulation of the DA system and social anhedonia, as a neural/behavioral phenotype of tgDISC1 rats, could be tracked through their 50-kHz USVs.

The result of this study was published in the Brain Behaviour journal under the title: **50kHz ultrasonic vocalizations do not signal social anhedonia in transgenic DISC1 rats.** 

### Abstract

Patients diagnosed with neuropsychiatric disorders, such as autism and schizophrenia, suffer from disorganized speech. The disrupted-in-schizophrenia 1 (DISC1) protein pathway is considered a risk factor for the development of several psychiatric disorders and plays an important role in the dysregulation of dopamine (DA), which in turn plays an important role in the regulation of ultrasonic vocalizations (USVs) in rats. Moreover, the DISC1 protein pathway has been identified as a cause of social anhedonia, that is, a decrease in the drive for social interactions. USVs transmit specific affective information to other rats, with 50-kHz calls indicating a positive affective state in rats. Dysregulation of the dopaminergic system impacts the qualitative and quantitative features of USVs, such as duration, peak frequency, and the call rate. In this study, we thus used a well-established transgenic DISC1 (tgDISC1) rat line to investigate whether the neural (decreased DA levels in the dorsal striatum, amygdala, and hippocampus (HPC)) and behavioral (social anhedonia) features of tgDISC1 rats could be manifested through the modulation of their 50-kHz USVs. Analyses of three features (call rate, duration, and peak frequency) of all 50-kHz revealed no significant differences between groups, suggesting decreased DA levels in the dorsal striatum and amygdala, and HPC may affect social interaction but leave 50-kHz USV production intact.

### **1 INTRODUCTION**

The disrupted-in-schizophrenia 1 (DISC1) gene was initially identified in a Scottish family with an unusually high prevalence of mental disorders, including schizophrenia, and the disruption was due to a balanced translocation of the chromosome (1:11) (q43, q21) (Millar et al., 2001). The DISC1 protein signaling pathway has been linked to multiple deficits in brain development both in humans and animals, which may lead to schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, recurrent major depression, and other neuropsychiatric disorders in humans, as well as phenotypical alterations reminiscent of human psychiatric disorders in animals (Austin et al., 2003; Clapcote et al., 2007; Hashimoto et al., 2006; Kirsty Millar et al., 2000; Shokouhifar et al., 2019). Recently, several studies have shown that the neural dysregulation caused by DISC1 impairs the Dopamine (DA) system by increasing the affinity of DA-D2 receptors and increasing the removal of DA from the synaptic cleft because of translocation of the DA transporter, resulting in decreasing DA levels in the dorsal striatum, amygdala, and hippocampus (HPC, Hennah & Porteous, 2009; Ripke et al., 2014; Trossbach et al., 2016; Wang et al., 2017). In a recent study (Seidisarouei et al., 2022), we compared the choice behavior of transgenic DISC1 (tgDISC1) rats (Klein & Platt, 2013; Seidisarouei et al., 2022; Wang et al., 2022) with that of wild-type (WT) control rats in a novel reward paradigm in which animals could choose between two types of reinforcers, an opportunity for social interaction (social reward) versus consumption of sucrose solution (nonsocial reward). tgDISC1 rats showed a significantly reduced interest in social interaction but a similar preference for sucrose consumption, compared to WT rats. In other words, tgDISC1 rats spent significantly less time interacting with a juvenile conspecific, which may resemble social anhedonia, that is, the decreased interest in potentially rewarding social activities (Chapman et al., 1976), seen in patients with depression or schizophrenia (American Psychiatric Association Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders [DSM-IV], 2012). This social anhedonia in tgDISC1 rats, most likely caused by DA dysregulation, may also manifest in rat vocal communication, as DA also plays an important role in the processing and production of rat 50-kHz USVs (Burgdorf & Knutson, 2001). In support of this idea, it has been reported that rats with reduced social motivation vocalized fewer 50-kHz USVs (Riaz et al., 2015) and rats that selectively bred to low levels of 50-kHz USVs showed significant changes in their social interactions (Harmon et al., 2008). Presumably, a deficit in USV expression and perception might interrupt the natural back-and-forth of social communication, thereby reducing social interest or motivation.

In recent years, a body of convergent studies demonstrated the implication and importance of USVs by rats in representing their emotional and motivational states.

In terms of the frequency at which USVs are emitted, they can broadly be categorized as 22 and 50 kHz. The USVs of these two distinct families (22 and 50 kHz) signal aversive and appetitive qualitative information, respectively, about the rats' affective states that may be triggered by either social or nonsocial stimuli that possess affective valence. Rats emit 22-kHz USVs under aversive conditions such as fear, pain, and danger (Sadananda et al., **2008**; Wöhr & Schwarting, **2010**), whereas they emit 50-kHz calls in response to or anticipation of appetitive stimuli, such as playing, social interaction, eating, mating, and administration of drugs with rewarding properties (Bialy et al., **2000**; Brudzynski & Pniak, **2002**; Mulvihill & Brudzynski, **2018**; Simola & Granon, **2019**). Accordingly, playback of prerecorded appetitive 50-kHz USVs induces social approach behavior that paves the way for social interactions, supporting the idea that 50-kHz USVs serve as social contact calls to (re)establish or maintain contact between rats (Kalenscher et al., **2020**; Wöhr & Schwarting, **2012**). Because of these properties, USVs are believed to have substantial adaptive value for the survival and well-being of rats as a social species (Wöhr & Schwarting, **2013**).

To better understand and more clearly interpret rat USV, it is fundamental to uncover its neural basis. In this regard, studies demonstrated a fundamental role of dopaminergic neurotransmission in USV production. For example, the DA agonist apomorphine (by acute systemic injection) can promote 50-kHz calls (Williams & Undieh, 2010), and the D2/D3 agonist quinpirole (by intra-NcAcc administration) modulates USV production (Brudzynski et al., 2012). Conversely, DA receptor antagonists prevented the expected emission of 50-kHz USVs by various rewards (natural and artificial), such as systemic cocaine (Williams & Undieh, 2010), intracerebral amphetamine (AMPH) (Thompson et al., 2006), tickling, electrical brain stimulation (Burgdorf et al., 2007), and mating contexts (Bialy et al., 2010; Ciucci et al., 2007). Furthermore, DA agonists or antagonists cause not only changes in quantity but also the quality of 50-kHz USVs. For example, haloperidol is a D2 receptor antagonist, reduces the bandwidth, amplitude, and complexity of 50-kHz calls, similar to the effects of a unilateral infusion of 6-hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA, Ciucci et al., 2007, 2009). In addition to the decreased call rate and altered call profile, antagonism of D1 and D2 receptors alone or combined altered several features of 50-kHz calls, such as duration, amplitude, and latency to call (Ringel et al., 2013; Wright et al., 2013).

Thus, 50-kHz USVs are associated with appetitive social and nonsocial situations and DA. We can exploit this property to quantify the expected and experienced value that rats attribute to a reward, including social contact (Heyse et al., **2015**; Knutson et al., **1998, 1999**). Therefore, here, we investigated whether changes in patterns of 50-kHz USVs emission accompany the social anhedonia expressed in tgDISC1 rats. To this end, we analyzed different quantitative and qualitative characteristics of the 50-kHz USVs, such as call rate, duration, and peak frequency, in rats performing a social decision task in which they chose between social and nonsocial rewards.

### 2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

### Subjects

The animal experiment was permitted by the local authorities (Landesamt für Natur, Umwelt und Verbraucherschutz North Rhine-Westphalia, Germany) and conducted according to the European Union Directive 2010/63/E.U. The findings that, compared to WT rats, tgDISC1 rats are less motivated to socially interact with juvenile conspecifics, but have comparable preferences for sucrose rewards, have been published before (Seidisarouei et al., 2022), based on the current sample of animals. tgDISC1 Sprague Dawley rats and their sibling WT littermate controls were bred at the local animal facility (ZETT, Heinrich-Heine University, Düsseldorf, Germany). In total, we used 36 male Sprague Dawley rats for our study. The rats were divided into three groups: (1) tgDISC1 group (n = 12 rats), weighing m = 285 g and aged 57–60 days at the beginning of the Social-Sucrose Preference Test (SSPT), serving as the actor rats; (2) WT group (n = 12 rats), weighing m = 304 g and aged 57–60 days at the beginning of the SSPT, serving as the actor rats; and (3) a juvenile WT group (n = 12 rats), weighing m = 145 g and aged 28-30 days, serving as the social stimuli. The tgDISC1 rats were bred through the identical method introduced by Trossbach et al. (2016). Experimental rats were kept in groups of n = 2 for actors and n = 3 for social stimulus rats in standard Type IV Makrolon cages in a reversed 12:12 h light-dark cycle. The stable room was kept constantly at a temperature of  $22^{\circ}C\pm 2$  and a humidity of 55%  $\pm 2$ . All actor rats received standard laboratory rodent food, ad libitum.

### Behavioral task

The USV data analyzed in this study were recorded from the SSPT (see later). SSPT was the final phase of a behavioral study published recently (Seidisarouei et al., 2022), and the so-called X-shaped chambered sociability test (XCST, see Figure 1A, Seidisarouei et al., 2021). The XCST task is designed to detect differences in preference for two types of rewards, social reward (interaction with the social stimulus rat) and nonsocial reward (consumption of liquid rewards with either 2%, 5%, or 10% sucrose concentration). The XCST consists of three phases: Habituation, Sucrose Discrimination Test (SDT), and SSPT. The habituation phase aimed to determine whether animals have an inherited bias for, or against, any of the features used in setup or apparatus, such as a side-bias (Figure 1A). In the second phase, SDT, the goal was to determine whether animals can discriminate between the three sucrose concentrations (2%, 5%, and 10%) used as nonsocial rewards. In the SSPT, animals chose simultaneously between nonsocial reward and social reward. To this end, rats were trained in a 4-arm plus maze in which sandpapers of different gradations marked the entrance of the arms. Each arm was baited with one of the three sucrose rewards, or the social stimulus rat, with the arm-reward contingency randomized across rats (for details, see Seidisarouei et al., 2021). The SSPT comprised three choice conditions, social reward versus 2% sucrose, social reward versus 5% sucrose, and social reward versus 10% sucrose (Figure 1A). On each testing day, two of the four arms in the XCST maze were open, and the other two were closed. At the beginning of each test, rats were placed in the center of the maze, and they could choose to explore both open arms for 8 min, yielding either the social reward or one of the three sucrose rewards, depending on the task condition. All rats underwent two repetitions of all three choice conditions. The order of conditions was pseudo-randomized across repetitions and rats (Figure 1B).



### Figure 1

Design of the X-shaped chambered sociability test (XCST). (A) Schematic diagram of the XCST maze showing the positions for the nonsocial reward, microphones, the restrainer for the social reward, and the positions and gradations of the sandpaper (P150, P400, P800, and P1200). Part (B) shows an example of the schedule of the experiment for different phases, days, and conditions. Habituation: examination of the free arm in the habituation phase, sucrose discrimination test (SDT): HS; higher sucrose in a given trial, LS; lower sucrose in a given trial, social-sucrose preference test (SSPT): Soc; social reward, and Suc; sucrose. We show all details of the experiment for the sake of completion, but the grayed-out parts of the table refer to task phases reported elsewhere (Seidisarouei et al., 2022); here, we only report data obtained from the phases in the black part of the table.

As previously shown, the value of social interactions declined over time with increasing familiarity between actor and social stimulus rats (Smith et al., 2015, 2017). To prevent this effect from affecting USV production, 12 different social stimulus rats were used to maintain the novelty and value of social interaction across testing sessions in the SSPT. In addition, the social stimulus rats' assignment was counterbalanced across actor rats.

### **3 BEHAVIORAL ANALYSES**

### Video-tracking

We used EthoVision (XT version 11.5, Noldus) to track the animals' positions. The arena setting of the SSPT phase was designed to track the animals in reward zones (Figure  $\underline{1A}$ ).

### 4 USVS RECORDING, ANALYSIS, AND LABELING PROCEDURE

### Recording

In order to record USVs, four ultrasonic microphones (condenser microphone CM16/CMPA, Avisoft Bioacoustics, Glienecke, Germany) were positioned by a microphone stand at a distance of approximately 20 cm on the right side above each reward dish, and also to perform acoustic analysis of USVs, we used the Avisoft-SASLab Pro (Version 5.2, Avisoft Bioacoustics, Berlin, Germany). In Avisoft-SASLab Pro, the spectrograms with a frequency resolution of 390 Hz and a time resolution of 0.64 ms were created by a fast Fourier transformation with a length of 512 points and an overlap of 75% (flat top window, 100% frame size).

### Labeling

A trained scorer identified the calls and assigned them either to a 22-kHz (frequency <30 kHz) or a 50-kHz (frequency >30 kHz) category. In total, the calls of 144 trials (24 actors  $\times$  3 conditions  $\times$  2 repetitions) in the SSPT had to be recorded, but due to technical issues, we lost USVs of 33 trials in different conditions of SSPT (juvenile vs. 2%; WT = 2, tgDISC1 = 3, juvenile vs. 5%; WT = 5, tgDISC1 = 8, Juvenile vs. 10%; WT = 8, tgDISC1 = 7). In addition to 50-kHz calls, rats also vocalized 22-kHz USVs; however, because the main focus of this study was 50-kHz calls, we did not include 22-kHz calls in our analysis.

### **USV** localization

We generated a USV position map that shows where in the maze the individual USV events were emitted, as explained as follows. To reach a time series of vocalization labels with a temporal resolution of 25 Hz, we exported the USV raw data (Avisoft SAS-Lab Pro's output) and synchronized them to the video stream of rat positions within the maze (Ethovision output). Notably, in behavioral tracking and analyses, only the time spent in reward zones was measured; therefore, we only identified, labeled, and analyzed the 50-kHz USVs emitted in both reward zones (social and nonsocial).

### Software

All statistical analyses ran using SPSS Statistics (version 24; IBM, USA), and figures were created by Jupyter Notebook (Kluyver et al., <u>2016</u>) through the packages matplotlib (Hunter, <u>2007</u>), pandas (McKinney, <u>2010</u>), ptitprince (Allen et al., <u>2019</u>), and seaborn (Waskom, <u>2021</u>). To edit the figures, we used Inkscape (Inkscape, <u>2020</u>).

#### Acoustic feature analysis

In order to detect between-group differences, we examined three features of all USVs: call rate (number of calls vocalized per animal in each reward zone/time (s) animal spent in each specific reward zone), duration (s), and frequency (kHz) by conducting three separate two-way ANOVAs with group (tgDISC1 and WT) as between-subject factor and reward zone (social and nonsocial; we pooled USV data across all three sucrose zones) as a within-subject factor. In addition to investigate possible group differences in the relationship between the frequency of calls and the time spent in the social reward zone, or the sucrose reward zone, respectively, we ran mixed linear model analyses for each zone. The frequency of calls was quantified as a number of calls in the respective zone/[calls in the social zone + calls in the sucrose reward zone]  $\times 100$ .

Finally, as an exploratory analysis (see Supporting Information section, Figure <u>S1</u>, and Table <u>S1</u>), we ran a three-way ANOVA to find out whether the number of 50-kHz USVs of groups differed over 8 min (each trial duration). In this analysis, we took group as a between-group factor, reward zone (social and nonsocial), and time (in full minutes) as within-subject factors and the mean number of 50-kHz USV emitted per minute in all conditions and repetitions as the dependent variable. The significance level at p < .05 was set for all statistical analyses, and all the post hoc tests were Bonferroni-corrected for multiple comparisons.

### **5 RESULTS**

### tgDISC1 rats show reduced interest in social contact

Details of the rats' choice behavior are described elsewhere (Seidisarouei et al., **2022**). Briefly, we found that tgDISC1 rats differed from WT rats in their social, but not in their nonsocial reward preferences: Compared to WT rats, DISC1 rats spent less time in the social reward zone that offered the opportunity to interact with the juvenile conspecific, and more time in the nonsocial reward zones that offered the opportunity to consume sucrose solution. The reduced time spent interacting with the conspecific was unlikely due to a hypersensitivity for sugar solution in the sucrose zones because we found no difference in sucrose preference and sucrose reward-seeking behavior between tgDISC1 and WT rats in the SDT. We conclude that the reduction in time spent interacting with conspecifics reflects genuinely reduced interest in social contact, that is, social anhedonia.

### 50-kHz USVs

### 5.2.1 Characterization of all 50-kHz USVs

In total, n = 30,092 50-kHz USVs were identified.

There was large individual variability in vocalization activity between animals in both groups and all reward zones (Figure  $\underline{2A}$ ).



### **FIGURE 2**

Illustration of the number of ultrasonic vocalizations (USVs) (A), call rate (B), duration (C), and peak frequency (D) of disrupted-in-schizophrenia 1 (DISC1) and wild-type (WT) rats in all reward zones and across both repetitions. \*p < .01 \*\*p < .001.

### 5.2.2 Call rate

The three-way ANOVA did not reveal a between-group difference in the rate of calls vocalized per group in both reward zones over two repetitions (F[1,22] = 0.86, p = .77; for more details, see Figure **2B**, Table **2A**). Likewise, we found no significant results for the within-subject factor *repetition* (F[1,22] = 1.7, p = .194, Figure **2B**, Table **2B**). However, the analysis showed a significant main effect of the reward zone (F[1,22] = 65.3,  $p \le .001$ ), showing an expected higher rate of calls in the social reward zone than in the sucrose zones (Figure **2B**. a and Table **2C**). Furthermore, there was an interaction effect of reward zone × repetition (F[1,22] = 8.3,  $p \le .009$ , Table **2D**), demonstrating that animals produced fewer calls in the second repetition than the first repetition in the sucrose zone. No other interaction effect reached significance.

### Call duration

The results of the three-way ANOVA analysis revealed no significant difference between tgDISC1 and WT rats in the duration of calls (F[1,22] = 1.7, p = .196, Figure <u>2C</u> and Table <u>2E</u>). Moreover, we found no significant difference in the duration of calls between the reward zones (F[1,22] = 0.1, p = .920, Figure <u>2C</u>, Table <u>2F</u>). However, the analysis showed that rats' calls did have a longer duration in the first repetition than the second repetition (F[1,22] = 7.6, p = .011, Figure <u>2C</u>. a, Table <u>2G</u>). Again, no significant interaction effect was found.

### Call peak frequency

Analyzing the peak frequency of calls emitted by rats through a three-way ANOVA did not yield a significant difference (F[1,22] = 0.28, p = .597, Figure <u>2D</u> and Table <u>2H</u>). There was a significant effect of the within-subject factor *reward zone* on call peak frequency (F[1,22] = 10.4,  $p \le .004$ , Figure <u>2D</u>. a, Table <u>2I</u>), showing that animals in the social reward zone vocalized with a higher frequency compared to the sucrose reward zones. The other within-subject factor, repetition, did not yield a significant effect (F[1,22] = 0.301, p = .589, Figure <u>2D</u>, Table <u>2J</u>). No significant interaction effect was found in this analysis.

### Mixed linear model analysis

This analysis showed no significant difference between groups ( $\beta_i = -.62$ , SE = 0.46, z = -1.34, CI [-1.52, 0.28], p = .177; for more information see Table <u>3</u>) in the percentage of 50-kHz calls vocalized in the social reward zones as a function of percent time spent in the social reward zone.

### 6 DISCUSSION

Our findings did not demonstrate significant between-group differences in 50-kHz USV vocalization patterns between tgDISC1-rats and WT controls. This null effect is inconsistent with our prediction that differences in USVs between tgDISC1 and WT rats would reflect or even mediate, and the difference in social motivation reported earlier (Seidisarouei et al., <u>2022</u>; Wang et al., <u>2022</u>). In the following, we will offer a tentative explanation for these null-results.

### Regional specificity of tgDISC1-induced DA transmission effect

Studies have shown that the dorsal striatum (caudate and putamen) plays a critical role in assigning value to a social object and encoding it as a reward (Acevedo et al., 2012; Clements et al., 2022; Klein & Platt, 2013). In fact, a deficit in dorsal striatum function is associated with low-value attribution for social interaction in autism (Clements et al., 2022), demonstrating the crucial role of the dorsal striatum in valuing and encoding a social object. On the other hand, findings show a significant role of the ventral striatum (Burgdorf & Knutson, 2001; Mulvihill & Brudzynski, 2019) and not the dorsal striatum (Burgdorf & Knutson, 2001; Costa et al., 2019) in the emission of 50-kHz USVs. More specifically, although microinjections of DA agonists into the nucleus accumbens shell increased the emission of 50-kHz USVs (Mulvihill & Brudzynski, 2019), microinjection of AMPH into the dorsal striatum or DA denervation in the dorsal striatum did not result in changes in the number of 50-kHz USVs (Costa et al., 2019). In this context, findings suggest that 50-kHz USV can release phasic DA (Willuhn et al., 2014) and that DA release is not always followed by USV production (Simola et al., 2012). On the other hand, DA release in the nucleus accumbens accompanies the perception of 50-kHz USVs which induce social approach in rats (Willuhn et al., 2014). These findings may suggest that USV production is less DA-dependent than previously thought. For example, a study by Wright et al. (2013) demonstrated that the frequency of 50-kHz USVs and the distribution of call subtypes in response to AMPH treatment are linked to the action of DA on D1- and D2-like receptors. However, blocking the reuptake of DA is not enough to trigger the emission of calls. Moreover, at this point, it should be noted that several studies have shown the importance of non-dopaminergic transmissions such as serotonin (Wöhr et al., 2015), glutamate (Costa et al., 2015; Panksepp & Burgdorf, 2000), norepinephrine (Branchi et al., 2001; Grant et al., 2018), adenosine (Simola et al., 2016), and glucocorticoids (Popik et al., 2014) in the emission of 50-kHz USVs, indicating that USVs are a compound behavior that does not depend on DA alone. This may explain why tgDISC1 rats do not differ from WT rats in 50-kHz USV behavior despite their DA deficiency.

Moreover, the reduced DA levels in the amygdala and HPC of tgDISC1 rats may disrupt social interactions (Allsop et al., **2014**; Davis et al., **2009**; Hernandez-Lallement et al., **2016**), but not the production of 50-kHz USVs. As shown, the amygdala is involved in the perception of 50-kHz USVs and social approach behavior (Schönfeld et al., **2020**), but to the best of our knowledge, there is limited research on the role of the amygdala in the production of 50-kHz USVs. Similarly, the HPC's role in 50-kHz USV production remains unknown.

In addition, previous research has demonstrated that prior experience can reduce the duration of rat USVs (Wöhr et al., **2008**) and this might be the reason why we detected a longer call duration in the first compared to the second task repetition in the SSPT phase, where actors were confronted with a juvenile conspecific in the maze for the first time. As our analysis showed, the duration of the calls decreased during the second repetition when the animals were already familiar with the context of the SSPT phase.

Last but not least, in the acoustic features' analysis of 50-kHz calls, we found that both groups' peak frequency of calls in the social reward zone was significantly higher than the call frequency in the sucrose zone (Figure <u>S2</u>). To our knowledge, no study has yet compared the 50-kHz call frequency in concurrent social and nonsocial reward contexts; therefore, this finding may open a new avenue for future relevant research.

### Limitations

We only used male rats. A recent study (Uzuneser et al., <u>2019</u>) reported the significant importance of sex on dopaminergic, serotoninergic, and noradrenergic changes in the dorsal striatum of tgDISC1 rats, and this study showed no change in DA levels in the dorsal striatum in male tgDISC1, which is in contrast to previous findings. This study highlights the role of considering sex in studying the DISC1 phenotype and translational research in general. Therefore, future studies using tgDISC1 rats should consider male and female rats.

In addition, in the behavioral data analysis, we only considered the time animals spent in reward zones (social and nonsocial). However, this time does not provide information about the time animals spent on specific behaviors (e.g., exploratory sniffing or rearing). In this regard, it has been shown that there is a positive correlation between highly active behaviors (jumping or playing) and specific 50-kHz USV subtypes and a negative correlation between less active behaviors (sniffing and rearing) and 50-kHz USV (Burke et al., <u>2017</u>); therefore, analyzing certain behaviors and their association with 50-kHz USVs could be a more efficient approach.

Because of the study design, 50-kHz USVs in the social reward zone could be emitted by both the actor and social partner rats (Table <u>1</u>). Hence, during social interaction, there were always two rats that emitted USVs, while during sucrose consumption, we measured the USVs of only one rat. Although USV source allocation was applied, it is impossible to rule out with certainty that the difference in USV call rates between the social and nonsocial reward zones also partly reflected the difference in numbers of animals emitting USVs. Therefore, the results of this study, although replicating previous results (Mulvihill & Brudzynski, <u>2018</u>; Seidisarouei et al., <u>2021</u>), should be interpreted with caution.

**TABLE 1.** Between-group differences in the number of 50-kHz calls in the different zones of the setup.

Group	Zone								
	Social reward	Sucrose reward	Neutral	Out <sup>1</sup>	Total				
tgDISC1	7238	2845	2327	2580	14990				
WT	8060	2413	2417	3022	15912				

<sup>1</sup> Calls in the Out column were vocalized outside of any of the reward or neutral zones.

A. Dependent Variable	Group	Mean	Standa	rd Err.	P-value
Call rate	tgDISC1	.513	.092		.771
	WT	.481	.060		
B. Dependent Variable	Repetition	Mean	Standar	d Err.	P-value
Call rate	First	.527	.053		.194
	Second	.467	.065		
C. Dependent Variable	<b>Reward Zone</b>	Mean	Standar	•d Err.	P-value
Call rate	Social	.694	.071		.001
	Sucrose	.300	.203		
D. Dependent Variable	<b>Reward zone*</b>	Repetition	Mean S	Standard	Err. P- value
Call rate	Social	First	.671	.062	.506
		Second	.716	.091	
	Sucrose	First	.382	.056	.002
		Second	.217	.048	
E. Dependent Variable	Group	Mean(s)	Standa	rd Err.	P-value
Call duration	tgDISC1	.030	.014		.196
	WT	.027	.010		
F. Dependent Variable	<b>Reward Zone</b>	Mean(s)	Standar	rd Err.	P-value
Call duration	Social	.028	.008		.920
	Sucrose	.029	.001		
G. Dependent Variable	Repetition	Mean(s)	Standar	d Err.	P-value
Call duration	First	.030	1.2		.011
	Second	.027	1.0		
H. Dependent Variable	Group	Mean(kHz	z) Standa	rd Err.	P-value
Call frequency	tgDISC1	58.5	.085		.597
	WT	59.3	.067		
I. Dependent Variable	<b>Reward Zone</b>	Mean(kHz)	Standar	d Err.	P-value
Call frequency	Social	60.3	.008		.004
	Sucrose	57.5	.001		
J. Dependent Variable	Repetition	Mean(kHz)	Standar	d Err.	P-value
Call frequency	First	59.2	.909		.589
	Second	58.7	.934		

**TABLE 2.** The result of post hoc tests on all 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations (USVs)

**TABLE 3.** The mixed linear model regression results; % of calls and time spent in the social reward zone

Model: No. Observations: No. Groups: Min. group size: Max. group size: Mean group size:	<b>MixedL</b> 24 2 12 12 12.0	Μ	<b>Dependent Variable:</b> Method: Scale: Log-Likelihood: Converged:		ble: % RI 11	% of calls in EML 16.6 -85.4 Yes	n social
		Coef.	Std.Err.	Z	P> z	[0.025	0.975]
Intercept group [T. tgDISC1] % of time in social % of time in social: group [T. tg Group Var	gDISC1]	61.026 33.684 0.271 -0.623 116.658	20.169 28.915 0.305 0.461	3.026 1.165 0.374 -1.349	0.002 0.244 0.374 0.177	21.49 22.98 -0.326 -1.527	100.5 90.3 0.86 0.28

## 7 CONCLUSIONS

We recently reported social anhedonia in tgDISC1 rats. However, here, we found no groupdependent association between social interaction and 50-kHz USV emission. We, therefore, have no evidence to assume that 50-kHz USVs are related to, or mediate, the DISC1 deficit in social motivation.

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Open Access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL.

### References

- Acevedo, B. P., Aron, A., Fisher, H. E., & Brown, L. L. (2012). Neural correlates of long-term intense romantic love. https://doi.org/10.1093/scan/nsq092
- Allen, M., Poggiali, D., Whitaker, K., Marshall, T. R., & Kievit, R. A. (2019). Raincloud plots: A multiplatform tool for robust data visualization [version 1; peer review: 2 approved]. Wellcome Open Research, 4, 1–51. https://doi.org/10.12688/wellcomeopenres.15191.1
- Allsop, S. A., Vander Weele, C. M., Wichmann, R., & Tye, K. M. (2014). Optogenetic insights on the relationship between anxiety-related behaviors and social deficits. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 8(JULY), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00241
- American Psychiatric Association Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-IV). (2012). In SpringerReference. Washington, D.C.: American Psychiatric Association. https://doi.org/10.1007/springerreference 179660
- Austin, C. P., Ma, L., Ky, B., Morris, J. A., & Shughrue, P. J. (2003). DISC1 (Disrupted in Schizophrenia-1) is expressed in limbic regions of the primate brain. *NeuroReport*, 14(7), 951–954. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.wnr.0000074342.81633.63
- Bialy, M. (2000). Precontact 50-kHz Vocalizations in Male Rats During Acquisition of Sexual Experience. 114(5), 983–990. https://doi.org/10.1037//0735-7044.114.5.983
- Bialy, M., Kalata, U., Nikolaev-diak, A., & Nikolaev, E. (2010). D1 receptors involved in the acquisition of sexual experience in male rats. 206, 166–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2009.09.008
- Branchi, I., Santucci, D., & Alleva, E. (2001). Ultrasonic vocalisation emitted by infant rodents : a tool for assessment of neurobehavioural development. 125, 49–56.
- Brudzynski, S. M., Komadoski, M., & St. Pierre, J. (2012). Quinpirole-induced 50kHz ultrasonic vocalization in the rat: Role of D2 and D3 dopamine receptors. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 226(2), 511–518. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2011.10.004
- Brudzynski, S. M., & Pniak, A. (2002). Social contacts and production of 50-kHz short ultrasonic calls in adult rats. *Journal of Comparative Psychology*, *116*(1), 73–82. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7036.116.1.73
- Burgdorf, J., & Knutson, B. (2001). Nucleus Accumbens Amphetamine Microinjections Unconditionally Elicit 50-kHz Ultrasonic Vocalizations in Rats. 115(4), 940–944. https://doi.org/10.1037//0735-7044.115.4.940
- Burgdorf, J., Wood, P. L., Kroes, R. A., Moskal, J. R., & Panksepp, J. (2007). Neurobiology of 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations in rats: Electrode mapping, lesion, and pharmacology studies. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 182(2), 274–283. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2007.03.010
- Burke, C. J., Kisko, T. M., Swiftwolfe, H., Pellis, S. M., & Euston, R. (2017). Specific 50-kHz vocalizations are tightly linked to particular types of behavior in juvenile rats anticipating play. 1– 20. https://doi.org/10.5061/dryad.7hj0j
- Chapman, L. J., Chapman, J. P., & Raulin, M. L. (1976). Scales for Physical and Social Anhedonia. 85(4), 374–382.
- Ciucci, M. R., Ahrens, A. M., Ma, S. T., Kane, J. R., Windham, E. B., Woodlee, M. T., & Schallert, T. (2009). Reduction of Dopamine Synaptic Activity: Degradation of 50-kHz Ultrasonic Vocalization in Rats. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, 123(2), 328–336. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014593
- Ciucci, M. R., Ma, S. T., Fox, C., Kane, J. R., Ramig, L. O., & Schallert, T. (2007). Qualitative changes in ultrasonic vocalization in rats after unilateral dopamine depletion or haloperidol : A preliminary study. 182, 284–289. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2007.02.020
- Clapcote, S. J., Lipina, T. V., Millar, J. K., Mackie, S., Christie, S., Ogawa, F., Lerch, J. P., Trimble, K., Uchiyama, M., Sakuraba, Y., Kaneda, H., Shiroishi, T., Houslay, M. D., Henkelman, R. M., Sled, J. G., Gondo, Y., Porteous, D. J., & Roder, J. C. C. (2007). Behavioral Phenotypes of Disc1 Missense Mutations in Mice. *Neuron*, 54(3), 387–402. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2007.04.015
- Clements, C. C., Zoltowski, A. R., Yankowitz, L. D., Yerys, B. E., Schultz, R. T., & Herrington, J. D. (2022). Evaluation of the Social Motivation Hypothesis of Autism A Systematic Review and Metaanalysis. 19104(8), 797–808. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2018.1100
- Costa, G., Morelli, M., & Simola, N. (2015). Involvement of Glutamate NMDA Receptors in the Acute, Long-Term, and Conditioned Effects of Amphetamine on Rat 50kHz Ultrasonic Vocalizations. *International Journal of Neuropsychopharmacology*, 18(11). https://doi.org/10.1093/ijnp/pyv057
- Costa, G., Serra, M., Marongiu, J., Morelli, M., & Simola, N. (2019). ur 1P re of. Progress in Neuropsychopharmacology & Biological Psychiatry, 109797. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2019.109797
- Davis, F. C., Johnstone, T., Mazzulla, E. C., Oler, J. A., & Whalen, P. J. (2009). Regional Response

Differences Across the Human Amygdaloid Complex during Social Conditioning. Cerebral Cortex, 20(3), 612-621. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhp126

- Grant, L. M., Barth, K. J., Muslu, C., Kelm-Nelson, C. A., Bakshi, V. P., & Ciucci, M. R. (2018). Noradrenergic receptor modulation influences the acoustic parameters of pro-social rat ultrasonic vocalizations. Behavioral Neuroscience, 132(4), 269-283. https://doi.org/10.1037/bne0000258
- Harmon, K.M, Cromwell HC, Burgdorf J, Moskal JR, Brudzynski SM, Kroes RA, P. J. (2008). Rats Selectively Bred for Low Levels of 50 kHz Ultrasonic Vocalizations Exhibit Alterations in Early Social Motivation. https://doi.org/10.1002/dev.20294
- Hashimoto, R., Numakawa, T., Ohnishi, T., Kumamaru, E., Yagasaki, Y., Ishimoto, T., Mori, T., Nemoto, K., Adachi, N., Izumi, A., Chiba, S., Noguchi, H., Suzuki, T., Iwata, N., Ozaki, N., Taguchi, T., Kamiya, A., Kosuga, A., Tatsumi, M., ... Kunugi, H. (2006). Impact of the DISC1 Ser704Cys polymorphism on risk for major depression, brain morphology and ERK signaling. Human Molecular Genetics, 15(20), 3024–3033. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/ddl244
- Hennah, W., & Porteous, D. (2009). The DISC1 pathway modulates expression of neurodevelopmental, synaptogenic and sensory perception genes. PLoS ONE, 4(3), 1-7. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0004906
- Hernandez-Lallement, J., van Wingerden, M., Schäble, S., & Kalenscher, T. (2016). A social reinforcement learning hypothesis of mutual reward preferences in rats. In Current Topics in Behavioral Neurosciences (Vol. 30, pp. 159–176). https://doi.org/10.1007/7854 2016 436
- Heyse, N. C., Brenes, J. C., & Schwarting, R. K. W. (2015). SC. Physiology & Behavior. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2015.04.021
- Hunter, J. D. (2007). Matplotlib: A 2D graphics environment. Computing in Science and Engineering, 9(3), 90–95. https://doi.org/10.1109/MCSE.2007.55
- Inkscape. (2020). https://inkscape.org/
- Kalenscher, T., Schönfeld, L.-M., Löbner, S., Wöhr, M., van Berkel, M., Zech, M.-P., & van Wingerden, M. (2020). Rat Ultrasonic Vocalizations as Social Reinforcers-Implications for a Multilevel Model of the Cognitive Representation of Action and Rats' Social World. In Cognitive Structures (1st ed.). Springer International Publishing.
- Klein, J. T., & Platt, M. L. (2013). Report Social Information Signaling by Neurons in Primate Striatum. Current Biology, 23(8), 691-696. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2013.03.022
- Kluyver, T., Ragan-Kelley, B., Pérez, F., Granger, B., Bussonnier, M., Frederic, J., Kelley, K., Hamrick, J., Grout, J., Corlay, S., Ivanov, P., Avila, D., Abdalla, S., & Willing, C. (2016). Jupyter Notebooks—a publishing format for reproducible computational workflows. Positioning and Power in Academic Publishing: Players, Agents and Agendas - Proceedings of the 20th International Conference on Electronic Publishing, ELPUB 2016, 87–90. https://doi.org/10.3233/978-1-61499-649-1-87
- Knutson, B., Burgdorf, J., & Panksepp, J. (1998). Anticipation of play elicits high-frequency ultrasonic vocalizations in young rats. Journal of Comparative Psychology, 112(1), 65-73. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7036.112.1.65
- Knutson, B., Burgdorf, J., & Panksepp, J. (1999). High-Frequency Ultrasonic Vocalizations Index Conditioned Pharmacological Reward in Rats. 66(4), 639–643.
- McKinney, W. (2010). Data Structures for Statistical Computing in Python. Proceedings of the 9th Python in Science Conference, 56-61. https://doi.org/10.25080/majora-92bf1922-00a
- Millar, J. K., Christie, S., Anderson, S., Lawson, D., Loh, D. H., Devon, R. S., & Arveiler, B. (2001). Genomic structure and localisation within a linkage hotspot of Disrupted In Schizophrenia 1, a gene disrupted by a translocation segregating with schizophrenia. 173–178.
- Mulvihill, K. G., & Brudzynski, S. M. (2018). Non-pharmacological induction of rat 50 kHz ultrasonic vocalization: Social and non-social contexts differentially induce 50 kHz call subtypes. *Physiology* and Behavior, 196, 200-207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2018.09.005
- Mulvihill, K. G., & Brudzynski, S. M. (2019). Effect of microinjections of dopamine into the nucleus accumbens shell on emission of 50 kHz USV: Comparison with effects of D-amphetamine. Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior, 176(November 2018), 23–32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2018.11.006
- Panksepp, J., & Burgdorf, J. (2000). 50-kHz chirping (laughter?) in response to conditioned and unconditioned tickle-induced reward in rats: Effects of social housing and genetic variables. Behavioural Brain Research, 115(1), 25-38. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0166-4328(00)00238-2
- Popik, P., Kos, T., Pluta, H., Nikiforuk, A., Rojek, K., & Ryguła, R. (2014). Inhibition of the glucocorticoid synthesis reverses stress-induced decrease in rat's 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations. Behavioural Brain Research, 260, 53–57. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2013.11.029

Ringel, L. E., Basken, J. N., Grant, L. M., & Ciucci, M. R. (2013). Dopamine D 1 and D 2 receptor

antagonism effects on rat ultrasonic vocalizations. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 252, 252–259. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2013.06.006

- Ripke, S., Neale, B. M., Corvin, A., Walters, J. T. R., Farh, K. H., Holmans, P. A., Lee, P., Bulik-Sullivan, B., Collier, D. A., Huang, H., Pers, T. H., Agartz, I., Agerbo, E., Albus, M., Alexander, M., Amin, F., Bacanu, S. A., Begemann, M., Belliveau, R. A., ... O'Donovan, M. C. (2014). Biological insights from 108 schizophrenia-associated genetic loci. *Nature*, *511*(7510), 421–427. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature13595
- Sadananda, M., Wöhr, M., & Schwarting, R. K. W. (2008). Playback of 22-kHz and 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations induces differential c-fos expression in rat brain. *Neuroscience Letters*, 435(1), 17– 23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2008.02.002
- Schönfeld, L. M., Zech, M. P., Schäble, S., Wöhr, M., & Kalenscher, T. (2020). Lesions of the rat basolateral amygdala reduce the behavioral response to ultrasonic vocalizations. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 378(May), 112274. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2019.112274
- Seidisarouei, M., Gurp, S. Van, Pranic, N. M., Calabus, I. N., Wingerden, M. Van, & Kalenscher, T. (2021). Distinct Profiles of 50 kHz Vocalizations Differentiate Between Social Versus Non-social Reward Approach and Consumption. 15(June), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2021.693698
- Seidisarouei, M., Schäble, S., & Wingerden, M. Van. (2022). Social anhedonia as a Disrupted in -Schizophrenia 1 - dependent phenotype. *Scientific Reports*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-14102-3
- Shokouhifar, A., Askari, N., Yazdani, S., & Mehrabadi, J. F. (2019). DISC1 gene polymorphisms and the risk of schizophrenia in an Iranian population: A preliminary study. *Journal of Cellular Biochemistry*, 120(2), 1588–1597. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcb.27427
- Simola, N., Costa, G., & Morelli, M. (2016). Activation of adenosine A 2A receptors suppresses the emission of pro-social and drug-stimulated 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations in rats : possible relevance to reward and motivation. 507–519. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-015-4130-8
- Simola, N., Fenu, S., Costa, G., Pinna, A., Plumitallo, A., & Morelli, M. (2012). Neuropharmacology Pharmacological characterization of 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations in rats : Comparison of the effects of different psychoactive drugs and relevance in drug-induced reward. *Neuropharmacology*, 63(2), 224–234. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.2012.03.013
- Simola, N., & Granon, S. (2019). Ultrasonic vocalizations as a tool in studying emotional states in rodent models of social behavior and brain disease. *Neuropharmacology*, 159, 107420. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.2018.11.008
- Smith, C. J.W., Wilkins, K. B., Mogavero, J. N., & Veenema, A. H. (2015). Social Novelty Investigation in the Juvenile Rat: Modulation by the μ-Opioid System. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology*, 27(10), 752–764. https://doi.org/10.1111/jne.12301
- Smith, Caroline J.W., Mogavero, J. N., Tulimieri, M. T., & Veenema, A. H. (2017). Involvement of the oxytocin system in the nucleus accumbens in the regulation of juvenile social novelty-seeking behavior. *Hormones and Behavior*, 93, 94–98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2017.05.005
- Sousa, N., Soares-cunha, C., Pe, M., & Joa, A. (2013). Dopaminergic Modulation of Affective and Social Deficits Induced by Prenatal Glucocorticoid Exposure. 2068–2079. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2013.108
- Thompson, B., Leonard, K. C., & Brudzynski, S. M. (2006). Amphetamine-induced 50 kHz calls from rat nucleus accumbens: A quantitative mapping study and acoustic analysis. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 168(1), 64–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2005.10.012
- Trossbach, S. V., Bader, V., Hecher, L., Pum, M. E., Masoud, S. T., Prikulis, I., Schäble, S., De Souza Silva, M. A., Su, P., Boulat, B., Chwiesko, C., Poschmann, G., Stühler, K., Lohr, K. M., Stout, K. A., Oskamp, A., Godsave, S. F., Müller-Schiffmann, A., Bilzer, T., ... Korth, C. (2016). Misassembly of full-length Disrupted-in-Schizophrenia 1 protein is linked to altered dopamine homeostasis and behavioral deficits. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 21(11), 1561–1572. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2015.194
- Uzuneser, T. C., Speidel, J., Kogias, G., Wang, A. L., De Souza Silva, M. A., Huston, J. P., Zoicas, I., Von Hörsten, S., Kornhuber, J., Korth, C., & Müller, C. P. (2019). Disrupted-in-schizophrenia 1 (DISC1) overexpression and juvenile immune activation cause sex-specific schizophrenia-related psychopathology in rats. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 10(APR), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00222
- Wang, A.-L., Chao, O. Y., Nikolaus, S., Lamounier-Zepter, V., Hollenberg, C. P., Lubec, G., Trossbach, S. V, Korth, C., & Huston, J. P. (2022). Disrupted-in-schizophrenia 1 Protein Misassembly Impairs Cognitive Flexibility and Social Behaviors in a Transgenic Rat Model. *Neuroscience*, 493, 41–51. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience.2022.04.013

Huston, J. P., Mattern, C., & de Souza Silva, M. A. (2017). Intra-nasal dopamine alleviates cognitive deficits in tgDISC1 rats which overexpress the human DISC1 gene. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory*, *146*(September), 12–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2017.10.015

- Waskom, M. (2021). Seaborn: Statistical Data Visualization. *Journal of Open Source Software*, 6(60), 3021. https://doi.org/10.21105/joss.03021
- Williams, S. N., & Undieh, A. S. (2010). Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor Signaling Modulates Cocaine Induction of Reward-Associated Ultrasonic Vocalization in Rats. 332(2), 463–468. https://doi.org/10.1124/jpet.109.158535.)
- Willuhn, I., Tose, A., Wanat, M. J., Hart, A. S., Hollon, N. G., Phillips, P. E. M., Schwarting, R. K. W., & Wöhr, M. (2014). Phasic dopamine release in the nucleus accumbens in response to pro-social 50 kHz ultrasonic vocalizations in rats. *The Journal of Neuroscience : The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, 34(32), 10616–10623. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1060-14.2014
- Wöhr, M., Gaalen, M. M. Van, & Schwarting, R. K. W. (2015). Affective communication in rodents : serotonin and its modulating role in ultrasonic vocalizations. 506–521. https://doi.org/10.1097/FBP.00000000000172
- Wöhr, M., Houx, B., Schwarting, R. K. W., & Spruijt, B. (2008). Effects of experience and context on 50-kHz vocalizations in rats. *Physiology and Behavior*, 93(4–5), 766–776. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2007.11.031
- Wöhr, M., & Schwarting, R. K. W. (2010). Chapter 4.2 Activation of limbic system structures by replay of ultrasonic vocalization in rats. In S. M. Brudzynski (Ed.), *Handbook of Mammalian Vocalization* (Vol. 19, pp. 113–124). Elsevier. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-374593-4.00012-7
- Wöhr, M., & Schwarting, R. K. W. (2012). Testing social acoustic memory in rats: Effects of stimulus configuration and long-term memory on the induction of social approach behavior by appetitive 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory*, 98(2), 154–164. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2012.05.004
- Wöhr, M., & Schwarting, R. K. W. (2013). Affective communication in rodents: Ultrasonic vocalizations as a tool for research on emotion and motivation. In *Cell and Tissue Research* (Vol. 354, Issue 1, pp. 81–97). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00441-013-1607-9
- Wright, J. M., Dobosiewicz, M. R. S., & Clarke, P. B. S. (2013). The role of dopaminergic transmission through D1-like and D2-like receptors in amphetamine-induced rat ultrasonic vocalizations. 853– 868. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-012-2871-1
# 4. General Discussion4.1 Summary of results4.1.1 Study 1

In our first study, to broaden the current view of rat USVs, we focused on rats' 50-kHz USVs to determine whether the type and magnitude of reward were associated with a change in the proportional emission of 14 identified subtypes of USVs<sup>53</sup>. We found that rats vocalize, in general, more 50-kHz calls in the presence of other conspecific, which is in the same direction as findings that attributed the social function to 50-kHz calls. Indeed, rats vocalize 50-kHz calls extensively in a social context, such as mating and sexual behavior<sup>66</sup> or when they want to elicit a social approach<sup>67</sup>. In this regard, digging down into 50-kHz subtypes, our results showed that rats vocalize specific subtypes like Trill and Complex more significantly in the proximity of another rat. These two subtypes have been categorized in previous studies as frequency modulated (FM) calls <sup>68</sup> that serve a communicative function within social play<sup>69</sup>, vocalizing in expectation of social interaction<sup>70</sup> and after administration of psychostimulant drugs<sup>53</sup>. In general, especially in a social context, rat USVs are like a chain of subtypes with different frequency (number of occurrences) of use of each subtype. In this regard, our result showed that the 14 identified subtypes of 50-kHz USVs do not have the same level of functionality and importance, and some of them, such as Trill, Flat, Composite, and Complex, are the main rings of the chain. Presumably, rat signals different codes to the outside world by changing the number, acoustic features, and position of these main rings under different emotional and motivational states. Furthermore, we found that increasing sucrose concentration (2, 5, 10%) could enhance the chattiness level of rats in the social condition. Put another way, the number of 50-kHz USVs, vocalized in the social zone was significantly different as a function of sucrose concentration. This effect could be mediated by DA increase which can be released in the nucleus accumbens by drinking sucrose<sup>71</sup>.

#### 4.1.2 Study 2

As mentioned in the introduction, DA plays a critical role in the pathogenesis of major neuropsychological disorders such as SCZ, ASD, and MDD. Currently, patients with these mental diseases suffer from controversial diagnostic manuals<sup>72</sup> (the fifth revision of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders [DSM-5]<sup>54</sup>), which cannot set a valid boundary between disorders and lack of consistently in the expected efficiency of pharmacotherapy interventions<sup>73,74</sup>. In this context, a possible approach could involve establishing animal models with specific neuronal features that produce phenotypes similar to those of neuropsychological disorders to achieve a biologically based classification of mental disorders. Social anhedonia caused by social dysfunctions is a typical phenotype in neuropsychological disorders that, not surprisingly, severely affects patients' psychological well-being<sup>54</sup>. Discovering this phenotype's neural underpinning could remove some current barriers to efficient diagnosis and treatment. To contribute to this end, in our second study, we used the tgDISC1 rat (see "Introduction") as an established animal model to determine how dopaminergic dysfunction in specific brain regions (DS, AMY, and HPC) potentially alters the animal's evaluation of two different reward types (social and non-social). Unlike for non-social reward, we found a reduced motivation in tgDISC1 rats for social interaction, which resembles the social withdrawal seen in MMD patients as a consequence of social cognition deficit, mainly caused by altered DA turnover in the striatum<sup>75</sup>, AMY<sup>76</sup>, and HPC<sup>77</sup>. This finding becomes more interesting when we compare it with previous studies, which revealed a selective dysfunctional process only for social rewards in SCZ<sup>78</sup>, ASD<sup>79</sup>, and MDD<sup>80</sup>.

## 4.1.3 Study 3

Considering the results of our first study (particular vocalization of 50-kHz USVs and their subtypes depending on the type of reward) and the second study (decreased social motivation and deficit in dopaminergic transmission in tgDISC1 rats), in our third study, we wanted to know whether the neural and behavioral phenotype of tgDISC1 rats can be manifested in their 50-kHz USVs. This curiosity was triggered mainly by current knowledge about the language abnormalities (alogia<sup>81</sup>, monotone speech<sup>82</sup> and discursive<sup>83</sup>), in addition to the sensory deficit, especially the auditory deficit, in SCZ<sup>32</sup> and also difficulties by ASD patients in using language in social situations<sup>84</sup>. For example, SCZ is characterized by deficits in generating mismatch negativity (MMN)<sup>85</sup>. MMN is initiated only in response to stimuli that vary from a predictable pattern and can be based on auditory variables such as pitch and duration. Because alterations in the pitch and duration of vocalizations may be associated with changes in emotions that may precede social interactions, such a deficit may contribute to the abnormal, aberrant patterns of social behavior and social judgment that account for the disorder.

However, in our third study, despite tgDISC1 rats' dopaminergic dysfunction (reduced DA level in DS, AMY, and HPC) and decreased social motivation, we did not detect any change in the quantitative (call rate) and qualitative (frequency and duration) USV of tgDISC1 rats. To find out why, we compared the functions of each region in two domains (social behavior and USVs) and concluded that the importance and functions of each region might differ depending on each domain. For example, AMY plays a very important role in social cognition and functionality<sup>76,86</sup>, whereas its role in the 50-kHz USV is insignificant or undiscovered until now<sup>87</sup>. This domain-dependent functionality of the regions was also evident when we cast about in literature to know how a decreased DA level in DS can alter social motivation while not affect the 50-kHz USV. In short, neural and behavioral alterations could not be detected through 50-kHz USV of tgDISC1 rats.

#### 5. The current view on the neural basis of social reward processing

As I mentioned in the introduction, there is currently no consensus on how or whether the brain processes social rewards differently from non-social rewards. However, following the curiosity of scientists who consider a unique brain mechanism for processing social rewards, findings have been made that I summarize in the following pages.

As a leading theory, social motivation theory has provided a promising angle of view for perceiving social reward processing and the deficits caused by disruption of this reward processing. This theory suggests that the evolution of humans as social beings has placed a particular emphasis on social motivation, which can be described as a collection of psychological dispositions and biological mechanisms<sup>30</sup> that lead humans to orient to the social world preferentially, to enjoy social interactions, foster and maintain the social bonds. All these social actions ultimately could enhance the chance of better fitness in the social environment. At the biological level, social motivation results from multi-directional communications among specific brain regions such as AMY, VS, OFC, and vmPFC. Notably, each region is involved in a particular function, but no region acts individually<sup>21</sup>. In this context, the signaled socially relevant information (verbally or non-verbal) is received by guided attention through activating AMY<sup>88</sup>. The subcortical structures measure the rewarding utility<sup>89</sup> of the received cue, and to fulfill this process, the cortical activations are required to signal the conscious hedonic representations of the cue<sup>90</sup>. In this process, the involvement of AMY plays a crucial role in the computation and updating of the social information value. In addition, AMY also plays a vital role in computing the salient value of social stimuli in conjunction with VS and  $OFC^{91}$ . To assign an incentive salience to a reward, which causes the motivational magnet (wanting) to attract attention<sup>91</sup>, VS is involved in both social and non-social stimuli<sup>92</sup>. On the other side, OFC exchanges the social information value to a common currency (DA) which informs the executive system and guides goal-directed action<sup>89</sup>. Interestingly, there is a positive correlation between the

activation of the OfC-Str-AMY network and higher social response to the social stimuli<sup>93</sup>. In contrast, the weaker activation of this network is associated with more anti-social traits<sup>94</sup>. Another alternative to the social motivation theory is a recently established view that opens up room for considering a new transdiagnostic domain that assumes the same biological root for different psychological disorders<sup>32</sup>.

In an influential review, Stefano Porcelli and his colleagues<sup>32</sup> recently summarized brain regions, networks, and specific neurotransmitters with their different functions in the so-called social brain.

The social brain is a specialized brain that, under the force of evolution, has created social functionality for different brain systems in addition to their original functions. Based on primarily animal experiments and also considering human experiments, five major social networks have been delineated. Three of them (social perception [detection and processing of social stimuli], affiliation [pro-social behavior], and aversion [aversive behaviors]) are influenced by the anchored role of AMY (Figure 3).



**Figure 3.** The five large-scale brain networks sustain processes important for social behavior. Perception network: lOFC=lateral orbito frontal cortex; vTP=ventro lateral temporal pole; FG=fusiform gyrus; STS=superior temporal sulcus. Affiliation network: dTP=dorso medial temporal pole; rACC=rostral anterior cingulate cortex; sgACC=subgenual anterior cingulate cortex; vmPFC=ventromedial prefrontal cortex; Ent=entorhinal cortex; PHip=para hippocampal cortex; vmSt=ventro medial striatum. Aversion network: cACC=caudal anterior cingulate cortex; Ins=insula; SII=somatosensory operculum; vlSt=ventro lateral striatum. Mentalizing network: dmPFC=dorso medial prefrontal cortex; PCC=posterior. cingulate cortex; Precun=precuneus; AngG=angular gyrus (temporoparietal junction). Mirror network: pSTS=posterior superior temporal sulcus; IPS=intraparietal sulcus; PreMC=premotor cortex<sup>32</sup>.

In social perception, after detecting the stimuli, memory systems contribute to the valuation of the stimuli's salience by communicating to AMY and other regions of the salience network, such as the dACC and dorsolateral OFC95. Concerning social perception, the most relevant social information can be derived from facial expressions. Consistent anatomical studies have revealed the link between AMY and face perception regions such as the Fusi-form area and superior temporal sulcus<sup>96,97</sup>. Unsurprisingly, the lesion in AMY can impair facial-emotional recognition, which clearly can determine the misinterpretation of social signals in social interactions<sup>98</sup>. After assigning salience to a social stimulus, the next step is the involvement of the social affiliation or aversive network to detect the social stimuli's valence<sup>32</sup>. With respect to the emotional output (positive or negative) of both networks, the significant contribution of AMY is necessary<sup>99</sup>. Social affiliation is vital in building and maintaining social relationships that require constant emotional regulation. For this purpose, there is two-way signal transmission between AMY, vmPFC, and ACC. In this context, several studies have shown that disruption in a region such as the vmPFC can produce a variety of socially inappropriate behaviors such as lack of empathy, guilt, remorse, apathy, indifference, and unfavorable (social) decision-making<sup>100-102</sup>. In addition to brain networks, recent evidence suggests that most neurotransmitter systems (DA, opioids, GABA) may be influenced by systems that are mainly specialized for social stimuli such as oxytocin (OXT) or vasopressin and, to some extent, serotonin (5-HT)<sup>32</sup>. For example, OXT interacts with DA (in the central AMY) in response to a social stimulus to determine the salience, regardless of its valence<sup>103</sup>. In the same vein, in releasing OXT, it is shown that 5-HT plays an important role. Considering this interplay of different neurotransmitter systems, we can speculate that when we see a person, 5-HT releases OXT, which modulates DA that determines the salience

of that person for us, and any dysfunction in this process potentially causes social dysfunction such as reduced attention to a socially significant person like a friend.

As mentioned earlier, after social perception, the valence of the social stimuli must be evaluated as positive (rewarding) or negative (aversive) to fulfill the function of social affirmation or aversive network. Here it is may necessary to briefly explain why we need to perceive social stimuli as rewarding. Indeed, perceiving social stimuli as rewarding is thought to be crucial for developing a social brain<sup>104</sup>. Furthermore, solid social ties (as a phenomenon facilitated by the social brain) bring us various benefits, from the protection and support we receive from our parents in childhood to the affective input from our loved ones in adulthood. Not surprisingly, our survival and well-being can be severely threatened without these social ties.

In processing the stimuli's salience, DA plays a primary role, particularly DA from the ventral tegmental area (VTA), which projects to Vstr. Concerning this process, it is notable that there is a positive correlation between downstream DA release and duration of social interaction<sup>104,105</sup>. Interestingly, OXT was found to enhance the VTA activation in response to social<sup>106</sup> but not social stimuli<sup>107</sup>. In addition, 5-HT1b<sup>108</sup> and µ-opioid receptor<sup>109</sup> receptors also modulate the DA released from VTA. These modulations dictate the magnitude and duration of DA release, which encodes the subjective feeling of pleasure due to the social stimulus (e.g., a friend's happy face) and reinforce the desire for continued interaction with the reward source (e.g., our friend). Again, this was an example of how socially specialized neural systems modulate the process of stimuli salience, and it is clear that due to a disruption of this process (social stimuli salience through the social affirmation network), some maladaptive social responses may occur, similar to those observed in MMD patients.

In this step, it is time to return to the question of whether social and non-social stimuli are processed in a distinct neural system.

According to current evidence and what was mentioned earlier, it seems that the brain may process these two different types of stimuli mainly in overlapping neural processing systems, with social stimuli having a certain uniqueness. This difference could be evolved due to the different sensitivity of social stimuli to contextual factors such as social values and principles, which affect the processing of social stimuli differently than non-social stimuli. Furthermore, as previous studies showed, human social functioning severely relies on brain processing speed, attention, working memory, and executive functioning, which can affect our social competence<sup>32</sup>, but whether this processing pattern performs on non-social stimuli in the same way as on social stimuli remains to be elucidated.

As mentioned several times in this thesis, the social deficit is a common phenotype in various neuropsychological disorders, especially MDD, SCZ and ASD. In this context, in recent years, many studies using current imaging and electrophysiological methods have suggested several brain regions and different neurotransmitters with different contributions as major players in social deficits. Interestingly, there is a large overlap between brain regions (those discovered so far for social deficits) in different neuropsychological disorders (see Figures 1 and 2 in the review by Porcelli et al.<sup>32</sup>), in addition to similarity in neurotransmitters associated with social deficits across these disorders. These overlaps and similarities may suggest that social dysfunction is a continuum caused by defects in multiple neural networks that maintain social functioning<sup>99,105</sup> rather than defects in single regions, supporting the hypothesis that social dysfunction may be due, at least in part, to the dysfunction of specific transdiagnostic neural circuits.

In considering a unique brain mechanism for social stimuli, our results may also confirm this, as we found that rats use a different type of 50-kHz USVs for social rewards and the effects of DISC1 may differ depending on the type of reward. Indeed, these specific outputs for social rewards compared with nonsocial rewards should be executed by a particular brain process that functions only for social stimuli or context. In summary, multiple factors such as psychological and biological mechanisms supporting social motivation theory, the overlap between different brain regions discovered for the social deficit in different neuropsychological disorders, and also the (partial) similarity of the neurotransmitter system of different neuropsychological disorders with the social deficit are crucial indicators that should be seriously considered in future research. In other words, these promising shreds of evidence should be considered to practically change the current prevailing view of social deficits in various neuropsychological disorders' diagnosis and treatment.

#### 6. Methodological limitations

As with any research, a new perspective on what could have been done better emerges after the study has been conducted. The same is true for our studies. We could achieve deeper insights if we considered some additional aspects when designing our studies, which are briefly mentioned below.

What I observed while examining the rats' 50 kHz USVs gave me the idea that there are very individual vocalization patterns among the rats. In other words, some rats vocalized more than others in all conditions, while others were somehow introverted and vocalized less. Therefore, we could collect more behavioral (e.g., locomotion, social behavior, food intake, and home cage hierarchy) and neural information (OXT or DA content in brain regions associated with vocalization, such as the striatum) about each rat and use new analysis methods such as machine learning to discover a possible pattern between their behavioral and neural characteristics and their vocalization pattern. In addition, as mentioned in this study, we considered the subtypes of the 50-kHz USVs individually and associated them with reward zones. However, this method does not account for the possibility that rats use 50-kHz subtypes in different order or sequences for different conditions. For this, we could use special machine learning algorithms to find out the probable association of the arrangement of 50-kHz USV subtypes with a particular condition based on the characteristics of individual rats.

Another serious limitation I should point out here is that lab rats grow up in a very restricted environment compared to wild rats. As known, the environment impacts vocal communications, and it is impossible to claim that lab and wild rats have or use their USVs in the same way, which is a major obstacle to generalizing the results. For future research, it is very important to create similar living conditions (as much as possible) for laboratory rats as for wild rats. In the studies we performed with the tgDISC1 rats, we did not collect neural data such as OXT or DA in some influential brain regions such as striatum or AMY in each subject, which could help us consider different explanations and reach better conclusions.

## 7. Future directions

In this dissertation, I reported the results of studies covering two important dimensions of translational studies: USVs in rats and behavioural changes in the established transgenic animal model (tgDISC1). In general, any psychological disorder can be caused by complex interactions between genes and environmental factors that lead to neural and behavioural phenotypes that we refer to as symptoms in various mental disorders. To discover these symptoms' genetic pathways and neural bases, we need to rely mainly on natural structures such as genes or tools such as USVs. Since the rat is the most commonly used species in our translational studies, discovering its communication and developing animal models that can represent specific mental disorders with all their features is the optimal way to overcome most of the difficult obstacles we currently face in the diagnosis and treatment of mental disorders.

The remarkable advances in neurotechnology and genetic engineering are promising. They will provide scientists with deeper and more precise insights into the development of various mental disorders in the future, and this technological progress should be used to take a more global perspective (brain networks/complex interaction between different neurotransmitters) than a local one (specific neurotransmitters or brain regions), in our case in exploring the meaning and function of USVs as well as neural changes associated to social deficits in tgDISC1 rats. It should be noted, however, that the shift from a local to a global perspective should not be interpreted as the insignificance of individual brain regions or neurotransmitters.

#### 8. Conclusion

## 8.1 USVs

Our findings on 50-kHz USVs, such as more USVs in social contexts, effects of non-social reward on social calls of rats, and different use of subtypes based on conditions and reward types, show the hidden potential in this non-invaisive tool that should be further explored. Identifying the patterns and associations of each USV with a particular situation signals a very important message that these calls are codes that can decode rat behavior in different experimental designs with different hypotheses. The use of specific subtypes for social interactions may facilitate the exploration of neural, emotional and motivational aspects of social deficits in translational studies and provide a reliable tool to demonstrate the validity and efficacy of preclinical pharmacological interventions.

## 8.2 DISC1

The detailed behavioral phenotypes of the DISC1 gene, which was discovered decades ago, have not yet been elucidated. Therefore, our new finding that the processing of social rewards is impaired as a result of DISC1, while the evaluation of non-social rewards remains intact, is a significant finding. This finding strengthens previous findings that the brain reward system processes social rewards differently. It underscores the discovery of genetic and neural bases that may function differently for social reward, ultimately paving the way for better prevention, diagnosis, and treatment of neuropsychological disorders characterized primarily by social deficits.

# 8.3 USV of tgDISC1 rats

We did not detect any change in the qualitative and quantitative aspects of USVs of tgDISC1 rats characterized by DA dysfunction and social anhedonia. This null finding signals the critical fact that social behavior and social USVs are independent mechanisms that are differentially controlled by specific brain regions such as DS, AMY, and HPC. In other words, the functions of these brain regions are different depending on whether they are responsible for social behavior or social calls. This consideration suggests the complexity of the brain regions' performance concerning their tasks.

## 9 References

- Schultz, W. (1998). Predictive reward signal of dopamine neurons. J. Neurophysiol. 80, 1–27.
- 2. Rescorla, R. (1972). A theory of Pavlovian conditioning: Variations in the effectiveness of reinforcement and nonreinforcement. *Current Research and Theory.* **2**,64-66.
- Jocham, G., Klein, T. A. & Ullsperger, M. (2011). Dopamine-mediated reinforcement learning signals in the striatum and ventromedial prefrontal cortex underlie value- based choices. *Journal of Neuroscience*. 31, 1606–1613.
- Watanabe, N., Sakagami, M. & Haruno, M. (2013). Reward prediction error signal enhanced by striatum – amygdala interaction explains the acceleration of probabilistic reward learning by emotion. *Journal of Neuroscience*. 33, 4487–4493.
- Kim, W. Bin & Cho, J.-H. (2020). Encoding of contextual fear memory in hippocampal– amygdala circuit. *Nat. Commun.* 11, 1382.
- 6. Schultz W. (2015). Neuronal reward and decision signals: from theories to data. *Physiol Rev.* **3**, 853-951.
- 7. Matyjek, M., Meliss, S., Dziobek, I. & Murayama, K. (2020). A multidimensional view on social and non-social rewards. *Front. Psychiatry* **11**, 1–8.
- 8. Bhanji JP, Delgado MR. (2014). The social brain and reward: social information processing in the human striatum. *Wiley Interdiscip Rev Cogn Sci.* **5**, 61-73.
- 9. Darwin, C. (1859). On the origin of species by means of natural selection, or the preservation of favoured races in the struggle for life. *London: John Murray*.
- 10. Darwin, C. (1871). The descent of man, and selection to sex. London: John Murray.
- Marsh, C. (2013). Social Harmony Paradigms and Natural Selection: Darwin, Kropotkin, and the Metatheory of Mutual Aid. J. Public Relations Res. 25, 426–441.
- 12. Hebert-Myers, H., Guttentag, C. L., Swank, P. R., Smith, K. E. & Landry, S. H. (2006).

The importance of language, social, and behavioral skills across early and later childhood as predictors of social competence with peers. *Appl. Dev. Sci.* **10**, 174–187.

- Hayward, D. A., Pereira, E. J., Otto, A. R. & Ristic, J. (2017). Smile! social reward drives attention. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance*. 44(2), 206–214.
- Pelletier-Baldelli, A., Orr, J. M., Bernard, J. A. & Mittal, V. A. (2020). Social reward processing: A biomarker for predicting psychosis risk? *Schizophr. Res.* 226, 129–137.
- Cropanzano, R., & Mitchell, M. S. (2005). Social exchange theory: An interdisciplinary review. Journal of Management, 31(6), 874-900.
- Miller, K. (2005). Communication Theories: Perspectives, Processes, and Contexts. USA: Macgraw-Hill. 203-206.
- 17. Molm, L. D. (2010). The structure of reciprocity. Soc. Psychol. Q. 73, 119–131.
- Cook, K.S., Cheshire, C., Rice, E.R.W., Nakagawa, S. (2013). Social exchange theory. In: DeLamater, J., Ward, A. (eds) Handbook of Social Psychology. Handbooks of Sociology and Social Research. Springer, Dordrecht.
- Bhanji, J. P. & Delgado, M. R. (2014). The social brain and reward: Social information processing in the human striatum. *Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. Cogn. Sci.* 5, 61–73.
- American Psychiatric Association. Autism spectrum disorder. (2013). In Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders. 5<sup>th</sup> ed, 50-59.
- Chevallier, C., Kohls, G., Troiani, V., Brodkin, E. S. & Schultz, R. T. (2012). The social motivation theory of autism. *Trends Cogn. Sci.* 16, 231–239.
- Fulford, D., Campellone, T. & Gard, D. E. (2018). Social motivation in schizophrenia: How research on basic reward processes informs and limits our understanding. *Clin. Psychol. Rev.* 63, 12–24.

- Clements, C. C. *et al.* (2022). Evaluation of the Social Motivation Hypothesis of Autism A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. **19104**, 797–808.
- Chapman, L. J., Chapman, J. P. & Raulin, M. L. (1976). Scales for physical and social anhedonia. *J Abnorm Psychol.* 85, 374–382.
- Germine, L. T., Garrido, L., Bruce, L. & Hooker, C. (2011). Social anhedonia is associated with neural abnormalities during face emotion processing. *Neuroimage* 58, 935–945
- Barkus, E. Badcock, JC. (2019). A Transdiagnostic perspective on social anhedonia. Front. Psychiatry. 10:216.
- 27. Hasler, G., Drevets, W. C., Manji, H. K. & Charney, D. S. (2004). Discovering endophenotypes for major depression. *Neuropsychopharmacology* **29**, 1765–1781.
- Olino, T. M., Silk, J. S., Osterritter, C. & Forbes, E. E. (2015). Social reward in youth at risk for depression: a preliminary investigation of subjective and neural differences. *J. Child Adolesc. Psychopharmacol.* 25, 711–721.
- Blanchard, J. J., Horan, W. P. & Brown, S. A. (2001). Diagnostic differences in social anhedonia: a longitudinal study of schizophrenia and major depressive disorder. *J Abnorm Psychol.* 110, 363–371.
- Chevallier, C., Kohls, G., Troiani, V., Brodkin, E. S. & Schultz, R. T. (2012).
   The social motivation theory of autism. *Trends Cogn. Sci.* 16, 231–239.
- Cotter, J. *et al.* (2018). Social cognitive dysfunction as a clinical marker: A systematic review of meta-analyses across 30 clinical conditions. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 84, 92–99.
- Porcelli, S. et al. (2019). Social brain, social dysfunction and social withdrawal. *Neurosci. Biobehav.* 97, 10–33.

- Alguacil, S., Madrid, E., Espín, A. M. & Ruz, M. (2017). Facial identity and emotional expression as predictors during economic decisions. *Cogn. Affect. Behav. Neurosci.* 17, 315–329.
- Hsu, D. T. et al. (2013). Response of the μ-opioid system to social rejection and acceptance. *Mol. Psychiatry*. 18, 1211–1217.
- 35. Yang, J., Xu, X., Chen, Y. et al. (2016). Trait self-esteem and neural activities related to self-evaluation and social feedback. Sci Rep **6**, 20274.
- Izuma, K., Saito, D. N. & Sadato, N. (2008). Processing of social and monetary rewards in the human striatum. *Neuron* 58, 284–294.
- Rilling, J. K., Sanfey, A. G., Aronson, J. A., Nystrom, L. E. & Cohen, J. D. (2004).
   Opposing BOLD responses to reciprocated and unreciprocated altruism in putative reward pathways. *Neuroreport* 15, 2539-43.
- Pletzer, J. L. *et al.* (2018). Social value orientation, expectations, and cooperation in social dilemmas: A Meta–Analysis. *Eur. J. Pers.* 32, 62–83.
- 39. Castellar, E. N., Notebaert, W., Bossche, L. Van Den & Fias, W. (2011). How monitoring other's actions influence one's own performance post-error adjustments are influenced by the nature of the social interaction. *Experimental Psychology*, 58(6), 499–508.
- Schultz, W. & Dickinson, A. (2000). Neuronal coding of prediction errors. Annu. Rev. *Neurosci.* 23, 473–500.
- 41. Silent film. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Silent\_film.
- 42. Bass, A. H., Gilland, E. H. & Baker, R. (2008). Evolutionary origins for social vocalization in a vertebrate hindbrain-spinal compartment. *Science* **321**, 417–421.
- MacLean, P. D. (1985). Brain evolution relating to family, play, and the separation call. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry 42, 405–417.
- 44. Brudzynski, S. M. & Zeskind, P. S. (2018). Introduction and overview of the handbook

of ultrasonic vocalization. in Handbook of Behavioral Neuroscience. 25 3-5.

- 45. Brudzynski, S. M. (2021). Biological functions of ratultrasonic vocalizations, arousal mechanisms, and call Initiation. *Brain Sciences*. **11**, 605.
- 46. Summary Report on the statistics on the use of animals for scientific purposes in the Member States of the European Union and Norway (2019).
- 47. Furtak, S. C. & Brown, T. H. (2018). Limbic-system involvement in rat ultrasonic communications. *Handbook of Ultrasonic Vocalization*. **25**, 95–108.
- 48. Brudzynski, S. M. (2013). Ethotransmission: Communication of emotional states through ultrasonic vocalization in rats. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*. **23**, 310–317.
- Wöhr, M. & Schwarting, R. K. W. (2013). Affective communication in rodents:
   Ultrasonic vocalizations as a tool for research on emotion and motivation. *Cell and Tissue Research*. 354, 81–97.
- 50. Knutson, B., Burgdorf, J. & Panksepp, J. (1998). Anticipation of play elicits high-frequency ultrasonic vocalizations in young rats. *J. Comp. Psychol.* **112**, 65–73.
- 51. White, N. R., Cagiano, R., Moises, A. U. & Barfield, R. J. (1990). Changes in mating vocalizations over the ejaculatory series in rats. *J. Comp. Psychol.* **104**, 255–262.
- Brudzynski, S. (2015). Pharmacology of Ultrasonic Vocalizations in adult rats: significance, call classification and neural substrate. *Curr. Neuropharmacol.* 13, 180– 192.
- 53. Wright, J. M., Gourdon, J. C. & Clarke, P. B. S. (2010) Identification of multiple call categories within the rich repertoire of adult rat 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations: Effects of amphetamine and social context. *Psychopharmacology (Berl).* 211, 1–13.

- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). In Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders. 5<sup>th</sup> ed.
- 55. Feczko, E. *et al.* (2019). The heterogeneity problem: approaches to identify psychiatric subtypes. *Trends Cogn. Sci.* **23**, 584–601.
- 56. Trossbach, S. V. (2016). Modeling DISC1 dependent chronic mental illnesses in vivo and in vitro: Generation of a novel DISC1 transgenic rat (Doctoral dissertation, Heinrich Heine University Düsseldorf). https://docserv.uniduesseldorf.de/servlets/DocumentServlet?id=37418
- 57. Millar, J. K. et al. (2001). Genomic structure and localization within a linkage hotspot of Disrupted in Schizophrenia 1, a gene disrupted by a translocation segregating with schizophrenia. *Mol. Psychiatry*. 6, 173–178.
- Trossbach, S. V. *et al.* (2016). Misassembly of full-length disrupted-inschizophrenia 1 protein is linked to altered dopamine homeostasis and behavioral deficits. *Mol. Psychiatry* 21, 1561–1572.
- 59. Wang, A. L. *et al.* (2017). Intra-nasal dopamine alleviates cognitive deficits in tgDISC1 rats which overexpress the human DISC1 gene. *Neurobiol. Learn. Mem.* 146, 12–20.
- 60. Wang, A. L. *et al.* (2017). Intra-nasal dopamine alleviates cognitive deficits in tgDISC1 rats which overexpress the human DISC1 gene. *Neurobiol. Learn. Mem.* 146, 12–20.
- Millar, J. K. et al. (2001). Genomic structure and localisation within a linkage hotspot of Disrupted in Schizophrenia 1, a gene disrupted by a translocation segregating with schizophrenia. *Mol. Psychiatry*. 6, 173–178.
- 62. Ellegood, J. et al. (2015). Clustering autism: using neuroanatomical differences in 26 mouse models to gain insight into the heterogeneity. *Mol. Psychiatry*. **20**, 118–125.
- 63. Michetti C, Ricceri L, Scattoni ML. (2012). Modeling social communication deficits in mouse Models of Autism. *Autism* S1:007.
- 64. Ripke, S. *et al.* (2014). Biological insights from 108 schizophrenia-associated genetic loci.*Nature.* **511**, 421–427.

- Roberts, T. F., Gobes, S. M. H., Murugan, M., Ölveczky, B. P. & Mooney, R. (2012).
   Motor circuits are required to encode a sensory model for imitative learning. *Nat. Neurosci.* 15, 1454–1459.
- Barfield, R. J., Auerbach, P., Geyer, L. A. & Mcintosh, T. K. (2015).
   Ultrasonic Vocalizations in Rat Sexual Behavior. *Am. Zool.* 19, 469–480.
- 67. Willadsen, M., Seffer, D., Schwarting, R. & Wöhr, M. (2013). Rodent ultrasonic communication: male prosocial 50-khz ultrasonic vocalizations elicit social approach behavior in female rats (Rattus norvegicus). *J. Comp. Psychol.* 128 (1):56-64.
- Burgdorf, J., Wood, P. L., Kroes, R. A., Moskal, J. R. & Panksepp, J. (2007). Neurobiology of 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations in rats: electrode mapping, lesion, and pharmacology studies. *Behav. Brain Res.* 182, 274–283.
- Mulvihill, K. G. & Brudzynski, S. M. (2018). Non-pharmacological induction of rat 50 kHz ultrasonic vocalization: Social and non-social contexts differentially induce 50 kHz call subtypes. *Physiol. Behav.* 196, 200–207.
- 70. Burke, C.J.; Markovina, M.; Pellis, S.M.; Euston, D.R. (2021). Rat 50 khz trill calls are tied to the expectation of social interaction. *Brain Sci.* **11(9)**, 1142.
- Smith, G. P. (2004). Accumbens dopamine mediates the rewarding effect of orosensory stimulation by sucrose. *Appetite*. 43, 11–13.
- 72. Wakefield, J. C. (2016). Diagnostic issues and controversies in dsm-5: return of the false positives problem. *Annu. Rev. Clin. Psychol.* **12**, 105–132.
- 73. Kishimoto, T., Hagi, K., Nitta, M., Kane, J. M. & Correll, C. U. (2019). Long-term effectiveness of oral second-generation antipsychotics in patients with schizophrenia and related disorders: a systematic review and meta-analysis of direct head-to-head comparisons. *World Psychiatry* **18**, 208–224.

- 74. Ceraso, A. et al. (2020). Maintenance treatment with antipsychotic drugs for schizophrenia. *The Cochrane database of systematic reviews*. **8 (8)**, CD008016.
- Klein, J. T. & Platt, M. L. (2013). Report social information signaling by neurons in primate striatum. *Curr. Biol.* 23, 691–696.
- 76. Davis, F. C., Johnstone, T., Mazzulla, E. C., Oler, J. A. & Whalen, P. J. (2009). Regional response differences across the human amygdaloid complex during social conditioning. *Cereb. Cortex* 20, 612–621.
- 77. Machado, C. J. & Bachevalier, J. (2006). The impact of selective amygdala, orbital frontal cortex, or hippocampal formation lesions on established social relationships in rhesus monkeys (Macaca mulatta ). **120**, 761–786.
- 78. Pinkham, A. E. *et al.* (2014). An intact threat superiority effect for nonsocial but not social stimuli in schizophrenia. *J. Abnorm. Psychol.* **123**, 168–177.
- Chevallier, C., Grèzes, J., Molesworth, C., Berthoz, S. & Happé, F. (2012). Brief report: Selective social anhedonia in high functioning autism. *J. Autism Dev. Disord.* 42, 1504–1509.
- Fussner, L. M., Mancini, K. J. & Luebbe, A. M. (2018). Depression and approach motivation: differential relations to monetary, social, and food reward. *J. Psychopathol. Behav. Assess.* 40, 117–129.
- Covington, M. A. *et al.* (2005). Schizophrenia and the structure of language: The linguist's view. *Schizophr. Res.* 77, 85–98.
- 82. Kuperberg, G. R. (2010). Language in schizophrenia Part 1: an Introduction. Language and linguistics compass, 4(8), 576–589.
- BeLisi, L. E. (2001). Speech disorder in schizophrenia: review of the literature and exploration of its relation to the uniquely human capacity for language. *Schizophr. Bull.* 27, 481–496.
- Haesen, B., Boets, B. & Wagemans, J. (2011). A review of behavioural and electrophysiological studies on auditory processing and speech perception in autism spectrum disorders. Res. *Autism Spectrum Disorders*. 5, 701–714.

- 85. Umbricht, D. & Krljes, S. (2005). Mismatch negativity in schizophrenia: a meta-analysis. *Schizophr. Res.* **76**, 1–23.
- Allsop, S. A., Vander Weele, C. M., Wichmann, R. & Tye, K. M. (2014). Optogenetic insights on the relationship between anxiety-related behaviors and social deficits. *Front. Behav. Neurosci.* 8, 1–14.
- 87. Brudzynski, S. M. (2018). *Handbook of Ultrasonic Vocalization: A Window into the Emotional Brain* (Academic Press).
- Adolphs, R. & Spezio, M. Role of the amygdala in processing visual social stimuli. Prog. Brain Res. 156, 363–378 (2006).
- 89. Klein, J. T., Shepherd, S. V & Platt, M. L. (2009). Social attention and the brain. *Curr. Biol.*19, R958-62.
- 90. Kent C Berridge, Terry E Robinson, and J. W. A. (2009). Dissecting components of reward: 'liking', 'wanting', and learning. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* **9**, 65–73.
- Ghashghaei, H. T., Hilgetag, C. C. & Barbas, H. (2007). Sequence of information processing for emotions based on the anatomic dialogue between prefrontal cortex and amygdala. *Neuroimage* 34, 905–923.
- Lin, A., Adolphs, R. & Rangel, A. (2012). Social and monetary reward learning engage overlapping neural substrates. Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci. 7, 274–281.

- 93. Schirmer, A. *et al.* (2008). When vocal processing gets emotional: on the role of social orientation in relevance detection by the human amygdala. *Neuroimage* 40, 1402–1410.
- 94. Rilling, J. K. *et al.* (2007). Neural correlates of social cooperation and noncooperation as a function of psychopathy. *Biol. Psychiatry* **61**, 1260–1271.
- Seeley, W. W. *et al.* (2007). Dissociable intrinsic connectivity networks for salience processing and executive control. *Journal of Neuroscience* 27, 2349–2356.
- 96. Gobbini, M. I. & Haxby, J. V. (2006). Neural response to the visual familiarity of faces. *Brain Research Bulletin*. **71**, 76–82.
- 97. Haxby, J. V, Hoffman, E. A. & Gobbini, M. I. (2000). The distributed human neural system for face perception. *Trends Cogn. Sci.* **4**, 223–233.
- Domes, G., Schulze, L. & Herpertz, S. C. (2009). Emotion recognition in borderline personality disorder — a review of the literature. *J Pers Disord.* 23, 6–19.
- Bickart, K. C., Dickerson, B. C. & Feldman, L. (2014). Neuropsychologia the amygdala as a hub in brain networks that support social life. *Neuropsychologia*. 63, 235–248.
- Hariri, A. R., Bookheimer, S. Y. & Mazziotta, J. C. (2000). Modulating emotional responses: Effects of a neocortical network on the limbic system. *Neuroreport.* 11, 43 48.
- 101. Morawetz, C. *et al.* (2016). Intrinsic functional connectivity underlying successful emotion regulation of angry faces. *Soc. Cogn. Affect. Neurosci.* **11**, 1980–1991.
- 102. Ochsner, K. N., Bunge, S. A., Gross, J. J. & Gabrieli, J. D. E. (2002). Rethinking feelings: An fMRI study of the cognitive regulation of emotion. *J. Cogn. Neurosci.* 14, 1215 1229.

- Shamay-Tsoory, S. G. & Abu-Akel, A. (2016). The Social Salience Hypothesis of Oxytocin. *Biol. Psychiatry* 79, 194–202.
- 104. Gunaydin, L. & Deisseroth, K. (2015). Dopaminergic Dynamics
  Contributing to Social Behavior. *Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol.* 79, 24711.
- 105. Bickart, K. C., Dickerson, B. C. & Feldman Barrett, L. (2014). The amygdala as a hub in brain networks that support social life. *Neuropsychologia* **63**, 235–248.
- 106. Groppe, S. E. *et al.* (2013). Oxytocin Influences Processing of Socially Relevant Cues in the Ventral Tegmental Area of the Human Brain. *Biol. Psychiatry* 74, 172–179.
- 107. Dölen, G., Darvishzadeh, A., Huang, K. et al. (2013). Social reward requires coordinated activity of nucleus accumbens oxytocin and serotonin. *Nature*. 501, 179–184.
- 108. Hung, L. W. *et al.* (2017). Gating of social reward by oxytocin in the ventral tegmental area.*Science*. **357**, 1406–1411.
- 109. Job, M. O. *et al.* (2007). Mu (μ) Opioid Receptor Regulation of Ethanol-Induced Dopamine Response in the Ventral Striatum: Evidence of Genotype Specific Sexual Dimorphic Epistasis. *Biol. Psychiatry*. **62**, 627–634.